COURSE GUIDE	
CHM 301 PHYSICAL CH	IEMISTRY III
Course Team	Prof. H.D Aliyu (Course Writer) - UNIABUJA Prof. H.D Aliyu(Course Reviewer) - UNIABUJA Dr. Emeka C. Ogoko(Head of Department) -NOUN
NATIONAL OF	PEN UNIVERSITY OF NIGERIA

© 2020 by NOUN Press National Open University of Nigeria Headquarters University Village Plot 91, Cadastral Zone Nnamdi Azikiwe Expressway Jabi, Abuja

Lagos Office 14/16 Ahmadu Bello Way Victoria Island, Lagos E-mail: centralinfo@nou.edu.ng

e-mail: <u>centralinfo@noun.edu.ng</u> URL: <u>www.noun.edu.ng</u>

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, in any form or by any means, without exclusive permission in writing from the publisher.

Printed: 2020

ISBN: 978-978-058-038-4

CONTENTS

PAGE

Introduction	iv
What You Will Learn in this Course	iv
Course Aims	iv
Course Objectives	iv
Working through this Course	iv
The Course Materials	v
Study Units	v
Presentation Schedule	vi
Assessment	vi
Tutor Marked Assignment (TMA)	vii
Final Examination and Grading.	vii
Course Marking Scheme	vii
Facilitators/Tutors and Tutorials	vii

INTRODUCTION

The Physical Chemistry course (CHM 301) unlike the other aspect of Chemistry deals with physical measureable constants of a reaction system. In this course we will look at the driving force upon which reactions proceeds.

Many of the reactions you are familiar with are in the same phase with the media, mostly liquid. Some reactions take place on different media, for example on solid surface. Their mode of actions and theories developed in explaining them will be discoursed.

WHAT YOU WILL LEARN IN THIS COURSE

This course CHM 301, Physical Chemistry III, is a core course for students of theBachelor of Science degree in chemistry. The course is made of four units. The course starts with the definition of terminologies that will be encountered in the course of this course and then goes on into the discussions on the laws of thermodynamics. A study of the chemical equilibrium of reactions, as it relates to properties such as fugacity, chemical potential and phase rule, are explained.

COURSE AIMS

This course is aimed at providing the students with the knowledge of simple concepts and theories of thermodynamic, chemical potential and phase rule of degree of freedom of chemical system.

COURSE OBJECTIVES

After studying this course, you will be able to:

- Define and explain all the Laws of Thermodynamics
- Relate fugacity to chemical potentials of an equilibrium system
- Understand the concept of colligative properties of solutes
- Explain the degree of freedom for chemical components in a reaction system.

WORKING THROUGH THIS COURSE

In order to be able to successfully complete this course, you are required to carefully study each unit along with recommended textbooks and other materials that may be provided by the National Open University. You may also need to exploit other e-reading such as internet for further useful information on the course. Each unit contains self-assessment exercise and at certain points in the course you would be required to submit assignment for grading and recording purposes. You are also to participate in the final examination at the end of the course. It is recommended that you devote an abundant time for reading and comprehension. It is highly necessary that you avail yourselves the opportunity of attending the tutorial sessions where you will be able to compare your understanding of the course contents with your colleagues.

THE COURSE MATERIALS

The main components of this course are:

- 1. The Course Guide
- 2. Study Units
- 3. Self-Assessment Exercise
- 4. Tutor Marked Assignments
- 5. Further Readings

STUDY UNITS

Module1 Thermodynamics, Types of Process, Heat Change and Enthalpy of Reactions

- Unit 1 Law of Thermodynamic
- Unit 2 Types of Processes
- Unit 3 Heat Change
- Unit 4 Enthalpyof Reactions

Module 2 Reversible and Irreversible Reactions, Entropy of Change

- Unit 1 Reversible, Irreversible and Cyclic Process
- Unit 2 Entropy of Change
- Unit 3 Entropy of Mixing

Module3 Spontaneous and Non-Spontaneous Processes

- Unit 1 Free energy functions
- Unit 2 Maxwell, Gibbs-Helmholtz and Calusius-Clapeyron Equation
- Unit 3 Criteria for Spontaneity

Module4 Colligative Properties

- Unit 1 System of Various Comparison
- Unit 2 Derivation of General Expression for Chemical Equilibrium
- Unit 3 Thermodynamic Quantities from EMF Values

In Module 1 we define the various thermodynamics concepts and explain the Zeroth and first laws of thermodynamic. Module 2 deals with the second law of thermodynamic and the principle of Carnot engine. The third law of thermodynamic system was also discussed. Module 3 discusses the equilibrium system and fugacity as it relates to chemical potential of ideal system. Module 4 discuss colligative properties of solute and degree of freedom of a chemical substance with brief introduction to statistical thermodynamics.

Each of the units is made up of one or two weeks' work consisting of introduction, objectives, reading materials, self-assessment exercise, conclusion, summary and Tutor marked Assignment (TMA), suggestion for further reading and source materials. The unit directs you to work on exercises related to the required reading. Together with the TMAs, they are meant to test your basic understanding and comprehension of the course materials, which is a prerequisite for the achieving the stated aims and objectives of the course.

PRESENTATION SCHEDULE

The course materials have important dates for the timely completion and submission of your TMAs and tutorial lessons. You are vividly reminded of the need to promptly submit answers to tutorials and assignments as at when due.

ASSESSMENT

The course assessment consists of three aspects namely the selfassessment exercise, the tutor marked assignment and the written examination/end of course examination.

It is essential that you attempt all exercises and assignments and submit appropriately to the course facilitator for grading. Let your answers be concise and as accurate as possible. You are expected to consult other material course in addition to your course materials in order to be able to present accurate answers to the questions. Kindly note that the tutor marked assignment covers only 30% of the total marked for the course.

TUTOR MARKED ASSIGNMENT (TMA)

The TMA is a continuous assessment component of your course. It accounts for 30% of the total score. You will be given a number of TMAs to answer. Nearly all of them must be answered before you are allowed to sit for the end of the course examination. The TMAs will be given to you by your facilitator and returned after you have done the assignment. Note that these assignments are already contained in the assignment file to be given to you. You may do yourself good by reading and researching well before you attempt to answer the questions.

You are warned to submit these assignments to the facilitator at the stipulated time as could be seen in the assignment file. However, if for any reason you are unable to meet the deadline, you are highly required to intimate the facilitator of your problem before the due date and seek for an extension which may be granted or not.

FINAL EXAMINATION AND GRADING

The end of the course examination for Physical Chemistry III will be for about 3 hours with maximum score value of 70% of the total coursework. The examination will be made up of questions which normally reflect on what you have learnt in the course materials/further reading. In addition, they may be prototype of the self-assessment exercises and the TMAs. The end of the course examination is intended to cover information from all parts of the course.

Avail yourself the opportunity of the time-lag between the completion of the course content and the beginning of the examination to revise as much as possible the whole course materials, the exercise and assignments.

Assignment	Marks
Assignments	The best three marks of the submitted
	Assignments count at10% each i.e.
	30% of the course marks
End of course Examination	70% of overall course marks
Total	100% of the course materials

COURSE MARKING SCHEME

FACILITATORS/TUTORS AND TUTORIALS

There are few hours of tutorials provided in support of this course. You will be informed appropriately of the name, telephone number and e-

mail address of your facilitator. In addition, the time, dates and location of the tutorial lessons will be communicated beforehand. You are required to mail or submit your Tutor Marked Assignment to your facilitator, at least two working days, before the schedule date. Note that all the submitted assignments will be duly marked by the facilitator with further comments that can improve on your performances. The facilitator will from time to time takes track record of your comprehension, progress and difficulty in the course.

Be kind enough to attend tutorial lessons at the fixed appointment. It is probably the only avenue to meet face to face and discuss with your facilitator. There, you will be able to ask question or seek clarification on seemingly grey area in the course material. You may as well have prepared questions and comments for your facilitator before the due date. An active participation during the tutorial lessons will be an added advantage to boost confidence level.

In case any of the situations listed below arises, do not hesitate to intimate your facilitator using his or her telephone number or via e-mail address if:

- You do not understand any part of the study or the assigned readings
- You are not skill enough to attempt the self-assessment exercise
- The questions in the TMAs are not clearly understood.

Accept my best wishes in the course and I do hope that you benefit considerably from its application.

MAIN COURSE

CONTENTS

PAGE

Module 1	Thermodynamics, Types of Process, Heat Change andEnthalpy of Reactions	1
Unit 1 Unit 2 Unit 3 Unit 4	Law of Thermodynamic Types of Processes Heat Change Enthalpyof Reactions	1 8 25 32
Module 2	Reversible and Irreversible Reactions, Entropy of Change	47
Unit 1 Unit 2 Unit 3	Reversible, Irreversible and Cyclic Process Entropy of Change Entropy of Mixing	47 59 74
Module 3	Spontaneous and Non-SpontaneousProcesses	82
Unit 1 Unit 2	Free energy functions Maxwell, Gibbs-Helmholtz and Calusius-Clapeyron Equation	82 91
Unit 3	Criteria for Spontaneity	102
Module 4	Colligative Properties	117
Unit 1 Unit 2	Systemof VariousComparison DerivationofGeneralExpressionfor Chemical	117
Unit 3	Equilibrium ThermodynamicQuantitiesfromEMFValues	130 147

MODULE 1 THERMODYNAMICS, TYPES OF PROCESS, HEAT CHANGE ANDENTHALPY OF REACTIONS

INTRODUCTION

Much of chemistry is concerned with chemical reactions. In this module we will learn about one of the factors that control whether a reaction will or will not take place. This factor is called thermodynamics. Thermodynamic concepts relate to the energetics of a system. We will study energy changes in chemical reactions. A fundamental concept is that *every chemical reaction occurs with a concurrent change in energy*. Now we need to learn how to properly express these energy changes. The first law of thermodynamics will be explained with particular reference to isothermal and, adiabatic processes. The calculation of work, internal energy change and heat absorbed or evolved in reversible and irreversible processes will be outlined. The significance of enthalpy and enthalpy change of a system will be stated. Towards the end of this module, you will study the importance of Joule-Thomson effect. In another unit, we shall study the second law of thermodynamics. The following units will be discussed in this module:

- Unit 1 Law of Thermodynamic
- Unit 2 Types of Processes
- Unit 3 Heat Change
- Unit 4 Enthalpyof Reactions

UNIT 1 LAW OF THERMODYNAMICS

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Thermodynamic Terminologies
 - 3.2 State Variables
 - 3.3 The Zeroth Law of Thermodynamics
 - 3.4 Extensive and Intensive Variables
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

In beginning the study of thermodynamics it is important to understand the precise thermodynamic sense of the terms that are employed. In this unit, we shall introduce you to some of these terms used in thermodynamics. The definitions of work, heat, types of systems and other basic terms in thermodynamicswill be stated.

2.0 **OBJECTIVES**

By the end of this unit, you will be able to:

- explain the terms- system, surroundings and thermodynamic variables,
- state the Zerothlaw of thermodynamics,
- differentiate between extensive and intensive variables.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Thermodynamic Terminologies

In this section, a number of commonly used terms in thermodynamics are defined and explained. These terms should be understood clearly before you proceed further.

System

Any part of the universe which is under study is called a system. It can be as simple as a gas contained in a closed vessel or as complicated as a rocket shooting towards moon. A system may be homogeneous or heterogeneous depending on its contents and conditions. A system is homogeneous if physical properties and chemical composition are identical throughout the system. Such a system is also called a single phase system

A heterogeneous system consists of two or more than two phases separated by mechanical boundaries.

Surroundings

The rest of the universe around the system is considered its surroundings. A system and its surroundings are always separated by boundaries across which matter and energy may be exchanged. The boundaries can be real (fixed or moveable) or imaginary.

Based on the exchange of matter and energy between the system and the surroundings, a system can be classified into the following three types:

(i) Isolated System

Isolated system is one which exchanges neither energy nor matter with its surroundings. There is no perfectly isolated system; but, a system which is thermally well insulated (i.e., does not allow heat flow) and is sealed to inflow or outflow of matter can be considered as an isolated system. A sealed thermos flask havingsome matter thus approximates to an isolated system.

(ii) Closed System

Closed system allows exchange of energy (heat or work) with the surroundings but, matter is not allowed to enter or leave it. A properly scaled system (to prevent the passage of matter across its boundary) can be considered as a closed system.

(iii) Open System

Open system allows exchange of both matter and energy with its surroundings. This is the most common type of system encountered in our daily life. All living things are examples of open system since these are capable of freely exchanging energy and matter with their surroundings. Reaction vessels with permeable membranes are examples of open system.

3.2 State Variables

A thermodynamic system has to be macroscopic (i.e., of sufficiently large size); this facilitates measurement of its properties such as pressure, volume, temperature, composition and density. Such properties are therefore called macroscopic or bulks. These are also called state or thermodynamic variables. These do not depend on the past history of the system. A state variable which depends on other variables is called a dependent variable; others, on which it is dependent, are called independent variables.

For example, an ideal gas equation is written as

$$V = \frac{nRT}{P}$$

Where: V is the dependent variable, whereas n, T and p are independent variables. We know that R is the gas constant. On the other hand, if you write this equation as

$$P = \frac{nRT}{V}$$

Then p is the dependent variable, whereas n, T and V are independent variables. The choice of dependent and independent variables is a matter of convenience.

State of a System

The state of a system is defined when the state variables have definite values. It is necessary to specify all the state variables since these are interdependent. For example, if the system is an ideal gas, then its pressure, volume, temperature, and the amount of the gas (number of moles) are related by the gas equation. Thus, if we specify three of these; the fourth variable is automatically fixed. Similarly, many of its other properties like density, heat capacity etc., is also fixed although through more complicated relations.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 1

Identify the type of system in each of the following cases:

- i) A beaker covered with a lid
- ii) A Closed thermos flask
- iii) A beaker without a lid.

3.3The Zeroth Law of Thermodynamics

The Zeroth law of thermodynamics is based on the concept of thermal equilibrium. It helps us in defining temperature. If two closed systems are brought together so that these are in thermal contact, changes take place in the properties of both the systems, but, eventually a state is reached when there is no further change in any of the systems. This is the state of thermal equilibrium. Both the systems are at the same temperature. In order to find whether two systems are at the same temperature, the two can be brought into thermal contact; then the changes in the properties of either of these are to be observed. If no change occurs, they are at the same temperature.

The Zerothlaw of thermodynamics states that if a system A is in thermal equilibrium with system C and, system B is also in thermal equilibrium with C, then A and B are also in thermal equilibrium with each other. This is an experimental fact. This may be illustrated by assuming that systems A and B are two vessels containing different liquids, and C is an ordinary mercury thermometer. If A is in thermal equilibrium with C, then mercury level in the thermometer will show a constant reading. This indicates the temperature of system A as well as that of C. Now if A is also in thermal equilibrium with B, then the height of mercury level in the thermometer (in contact with B) is the same as before; B also has the same temperature as A. There is thermal equilibrium in both A and B or

these are at the same temperature. Here we have only explained the concept temperature; the temperature scale will be discussed in unit8.

The Zerothlaw of thermodynamics can be stated as follows:

"Two objects that are in thermal equilibrium with a third object are in thermal equilibrium with each other".

3.4Extensive and Intensive Variables

We have defined homogeneous and heterogeneous systems in Sec 3.0. Let us now discuss the difference between the two with respect to the value of some variables. In this connection, we must first define extensive and intensive variables.

An extensive property of a homogeneous system is one which is dependent on the amount of a phase in the system. For a heterogeneous system made up of several phases, the total value of an extensive property is equal to the sum of the contributions from various phases. Mass, volume and energy are examples of extensive properties. Thus, if a system, at equilibrium consists of 0.100 kg of ice and 0.100 kg of liquid water at 273.15 K, the total volume of the system is the sum of the two volumes, each of which is directly proportional to its mass.

Volume of 0.100 Kg of ice = $\frac{Mass of ice}{Density of ice} = \frac{0.100 Kg}{917 Kgm^{-3}}$

 $= 1.09 x 10^{-4} m^3$

Similarly, the volume of 100 Kg of water = $\frac{Mass \ of \ water}{Density \ of \ water}$

$$=\frac{0.100\,Kg}{1.00\,\times10^{-4}m^3}$$

 $= 1.00 \times 10^{-3} Kgm^{-3}$

Total volume =
$$(1.09 \times 1.00) 10^{-4} Kgm^{3}$$

 $= 2.09 \times 10^{-4}$

An intensive property of a phase is independent of the amount of the phase. Thus refractive index, density and pressure are intensive properties. However, if a system consists of several phases', then some of the intensive properties may be different. For example, density is an intensive property but its value is different for ice and liquid water in equilibrium at 273.15 K. For thermal equilibrium, the intensive

property, temperature, has to be same throughout the system. Otherwise heat will flow from one point of the system to another. Similarly, for mechanical equilibrium, the intensive property, pressure, has to be the same throughout the system. An extensive property when divided by mass or molar mass of the system becomes an intensive property.

4.0 CONCLUSION

Identify the extensive or intensive variables from among those indicated below:

- i) Energy required to cooking your meals.
- ii) Volume per unit mass of milk.
- iii) Your body temperature.

5.0 SUMMARY

This unit introduced some basic concepts of thermodynamics. We established according to Zeroth law of thermodynamics that temperature is a fundamental and measurable property of matter. This Zeroth law justifies the concept of temperature and the use of a thermometer as a device for measuring temperature.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

Specifying the state of a system means describing the condition of the system by giving the values of a sufficient set of numerical variables. We have already asserted that for an equilibrium one-phase liquid or gaseous system of one substance, the pressure is a function of three independent variables (n, T, V). We can generally choose which three independent variables to use so long as one is proportional to the size of the system. For fluid system of one substance, we could choose T, V, and n to specify the equilibrium state. We could also choose T, P, and n, or we could choose T, P, and V.

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.

- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 2 TYPES OF PROCESSES

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Types of Processes: Work, Heat and Heat Capacity
 - 3.2 The First Law of Thermodynamics
 - 3.3 Isothermal Expansion
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

When the state of a system changes, it is said to have undergone a process. Thus, a process means changes in at least one of the state variables of the system. The process may be accompanied by an exchange of matter and energy between the system and the surroundings. There are certain processes in which a particular state variable (thermodynamic property of the system) remain unchanged. Such processes are of the different types.

2.0 OBJECTIVES

By the end of this unit, you will be able to:

- Define isothermal, adiabatic and cyclic processes,
- Explain the terms work, heat and heat capacity,
- State the First Law of Thermodynamics.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

In an **isothermal process**, the temperature of the system remains constant. When a system undergoes an isothermal process, it is in thermal contact with a large constant temperature bath, known as thermostat. The system maintains its temperature by exchange of heat with the thermostat.

In **an adiabatic process**, no heat is allowed to enter or leave the system. Systems in which such processes occur are thermally insulated from the surroundings. An adiabatic process may involve increase or decrease in the temperature of the system. We shall discuss these two processes in detail in Sees.6.8 and 6.12.

An **isobaric process** is one in which the pressure of the system remains unchanged. A reaction taking place in an open beaker is always at atmospheric pressure and hence, the process is isobaric.

In an **isochoric process**, volume of the system remains constant. Thus, a chemical of constant volume is an isochoric process.

A process is **cyclic** if the system (after any number of intermediate changes) returns to its original state. The initial and final value of each thermodynamic variable is identical after the completion of a cyclic process. Based on the value of the driving force applied we can classify the processes into two types, namely, reversible and irreversible.

A reversible process is one in which at any time, the driving force exceeds the opposing force only very slightly, and hence, the direction of the process can be reversed by merely a small change in a variable like temperature and pressure. The idea of a reversible process will become clear by considering the following example.

Consider a gas at pressure p in a cylinder fitted with an air-tight piston. If the external pressure on the gas is equal to the pressure of the gas, then there is neither expansion nor compression and the piston remains at its position. However, on increasing the external pressure (p_{ext}) infinitesimally, the gas can be compressed. On the other hand, by slightly decreasing the external pressure, the gas may be expanded. Thus

A tiny change in a property is called an infinitesimal change.

Note that "if" is common to all the three statements.



Hence, you can see that in a reversible process, the direction of a process is changed by changing the magnitude of the driving force by a small amount. You will in future studies learn about how reversible condition is used in constructing electrochemical cells.

Any process which is not reversible is termed as irreversible. All natural processes are irreversible. The flow of heat from a high temperature body to a low temperature body is a natural process and hence, irreversible. So is the expansion of a gas against vacuum, known as free expansion. Irreversible processes are also called spontaneous processes. We will be studying reversible and irreversible processes in detail later.

3.1 Types of Processes: Work, Heat and Heat Capacity

Work, heat and energy have the same units, namely Joule (J). Energy is a thermodynamic property of a system, whereas work and heat are not. The latter two are meaningful only when a process takes place. Let us first define heat.

Heat is a form of energy. Heat is not the property of a system but is exchanged between a system and the surroundings during a process, when there is a temperature difference between the two. Let us now explain the term, work, and its different kinds.

Work (W) is defined as the product of the force applied (F) and the distance (X) moved along the direction of the force.

W

... (1.1)

Forces have different physical origin, and work can be done in a variety of ways

 $= F \cdot X$

- Gravitational Work: When a body of mass *m*smoved through a height *h* gravity, then force is equal to *mg* and the gravitational work done is *mgh*.
- Electrical Work: If an electric potential *E* is applied across a resistance *R* so that current *I* flowthrough it, then work done per second is *Ei* and in *t* seconds it is equal to *Eit*.
- Pressure-volume Work: This is a type of mechanical work performed when a system changes its volume against an opposing pressure. This also is expansion or compression. We will study this in detail in later sections.

The energy gained or lost during heat exchange between the system and the surroundings can be stated in terms of heat capacity values. Let us now define the term, heat capacity.

Heat capacity is the heat required to raise the temperature of a body by 1 K. If, during the process, the volume of the system remains constant, then it is calledheat capacity at constant volume (C_v) ; if the pressure remains unchanged, it is called heat capacity at constant pressure (C_p) . For one mole of a pure substance, these are called molar heat capacity at constant pressure, C_p and at constant volume, Cv. Heat capacities per unit mass are called specific heats. The heat capacities change with temperature. This means that, the heat required to change the temperature by 1 K is different at different temperatures. However, over small ranges of temperature, these are usually taken as constant. The molar heat capacity and specific heat are intensive properties whereas heat capacity is an extensive property (guess the reason).

For changing the temperature of a particular system by dT, if the heat required is dq_V (at constant volume) or dq_p (at constant pressure), then we have

$$C_v = nC_v = \frac{dq_v}{dT} \qquad \dots (1.2)$$

$$C_p = nC_v = \frac{dq_p}{dT} \qquad \dots (1.3)$$

Where: n is the amount (i.e., number of moles) of the substance constituting the system.

From these equations, it is possible to determine the heat required for a process, by integration over the temperature range T_1 and T_2 . Hence,

$$q_{\nu} = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} C_{\nu} dT = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} nC_{\nu} dT \qquad \dots (1.4)$$
$$q_p = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} C_p dT = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} nC_p dT \qquad \dots (1.5)$$

In later sections, we will be studying the use of C_p and C_v in the calculation of energy changes. Let us give an example here for the calculation of q_p , if n, C_p , T_1 , and T_2 are given.

Example 1

The equation for the molar heat capacity of butane is $C_p = (19.41 + 0.233 T) \text{ J mol}^{-1} \text{K}^{-1}$.

Molar heat capacity = Specific heat \times Molar massCalculate the heat necessary to raise the temperature of 3.00 molof butane from 298 K to 573 at constant pressure. We have to calculate d_p as per Eq. 1.5.

$$q_t = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} C_p \, dT$$

 $T_1 = 298 \text{ K}$ $T_2 = 573 \text{ K}$ n = 3.00 mol $C_p = (19.41 + 0.233 \text{ T}) \text{ Jmol}^{-1} \text{K}^{-1}$

See the box below for understanding the simplification of the terms1andII.

$$= \int_{298}^{573} 3.00 (19.41 + 0.233T) dT$$

$$3.00 \times 19.41 \int_{298}^{573} dT + 3.00 \times 0.233 \int_{298}^{573} T dT$$

II

$$= \left[3.00 \times 19.41 (573 - 298) + \frac{3.00 \times 0.233}{2} (573^2 - 298^2) \right] J$$

$$= 9.97 \times 10^4 J$$

$$= 99.7 KJ$$

Hence, heat required to raise the temperature of 3.00 molof butane from 298 K to 573 K is 99.7 KJ.

We give below two general formulae for integration; (these two formulae will be useful throughout this course in working out numerical exercise. Formula 1 is used in this unit in Example 1 and Formula 2 in Example 3.

Formula 1 If m is not required to -1

$$\int_{X_1}^{X_2} ax^m \, dx = a \int_{X_1}^{X_2} x^m \, dx = \frac{a}{m+1} [x^{x+1}]_{x_1}^{x_2} = \frac{a}{(m+1)} \qquad (x^{2\ m+1} - x^{1\ m+1})$$

Where: a is a constant. This formula is used in the term marked II inExample1, where a = 3.00×0.233 , x = T, m = 1, $x_1 = 298$ and $x_2 = 573$.

Note that I term in Example 1 is also a special case of formula 1. If m = 0, then $x^m = 1$ and formula 1 becomes

$$\int_{X_1}^{X_2} a dx = \frac{a}{(0+1)} (x_2 - x_1) = (x_2 - x_1)$$

In I term of Example 1, $a = 300 \times 19.41$, x = T, $x_1 = 298$ and $x_2 = 573$

Formula 2

If m is equal to -1

Formula 2 finds use throughout our course (although not in this example).

$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} a \, \frac{dx}{x} = a \ln \frac{x_2}{x_1}$$

Again, a is a constant. Note that 'ln' stands for logarithm to the base e. Since we use natural logarithm (i.e., logarithm to the base 10) in our calculations, it is better to modify formula 2 as follows:

$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} a \, \frac{dx}{x} = 2.303 \, a \log \frac{x_2}{x_1}$$

Note that $\ln x = 2.303 \log x$

We are now familiar with various terms used in the study of thermodynamics. In the next section, we shall discuss the first law of thermodynamics. Before proceeding to the next section, answer the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 1

The molar heat capacity of ethane at constant pressure is $52.6 \text{ JK}^{-1} \text{mol}^{-1}$. Calculate the energy required to heat 3.00 mol of ethane from 305 K to 405 K at constant pressure.

Hints: i) Use Eq. 1.5

ii) Integration is to be done as per formula 1 and I term in Example 1.

[Ans= 15780 J]

Logarithmic representation helps in denoting a very large or a smallnumber which is of convenient magnitude.

- E.g., (i) Avogadro number = $NA = 6.022 \times 10^{23} \log N/A = 23.78$ (to four digits)
- (ii) Dissociation constant of acetic acid K_a -log $K_a = 4.74$ (to three digits)

'log' representation depicts a number in powers of 10. Similarly, '1n' representation depicts a number in power of 'e'

$$e = 1 + \frac{1}{1!} + \frac{1}{2!} + \frac{1}{3!} + \dots \dots$$

= 2.718 (to four digits)

For representing population of energy levels, radioactive decay etc., 'ln' is quite

useful.

3.2 The First Law of Thermodynamics

The first law of thermodynamics was first stated by Mayer and Helmholtz in 1840 in Germany, Joule in England, and Coldingin Denmark. This law is also known as the law of conservation of energy.

The first law of thermodynamics can be stated in any one of the following ways:

- The energy of an isolated system remains constant.
- Energy can neither be created nor destroyed although it can be changed from one form to another.
- It is not possible to construct a perpetual motion machine which can work endlessly without the expenditure of energy. (Such a machine is known as perpetual motion machine of the first kind.)

All the above statements are equivalent to the principle of conservation of energy. These statements point out that energy of a system will remain constant if it is left undisturbed. If, on the other hand, the system interacts with the surroundings, then its energy may change; but then, there will also be equal and opposite change in the energy of the surroundings. Since Work is a form of energy, it is not possible for a machine to keep on doing work indefinitely. As soon as its own energy is exhausted it will require a source of energy to continue doing work. The first law of thermodynamics; has no theoretical proof. It is a law based on observation. Since the law has never been contradicted, its truth is taken for granted.

Einstein in 1905 showed that matter and energy are interconvertible according to the equation,

$$E = mc^2$$
 ... (1.6)

This means that if mass m is destroyed, then energy E is produced; c is the velocity of light. This is not a contradiction since mass can also be considered as a form of energy.

We shall shortly arrive at the mathematical forms of the first law of thermodynamics. Before that, let us first introduce the term, internal energy.

Internal Energy

The internal energy U of a system is the entire energy of its constituent atoms or molecules including all forms of kinetic energy (due to translation, vibration and rotation) as well as energy due to all types of interactions between the molecules and sub particles. It is a state variable and an extensive property and its absolute value cannot be determined. However, in thermodynamics we are interested, in the changes in internal energy which accompany any process, but not in the absolute value of U.

These changes in internal energy can be brought about only by interaction of the system with its surroundings. The change in internal energy (ΔU) depends only on the initial and final states and is independent of the path adopted.

The total energy of a system is the sum of the internal energy and some energy due to the motion or position of the system as a whole. For example, the total energy of water on the ground floor is different from its energy on the top of the building. The difference in total energy is mgh(m) is the mass of water, h the height of the building and g the acceleration due to gravity) whereas the internal energy is the same; in both cases. Similarly, for a moving bullet, the total energy is the sum of the internal energy and its kinetic energy, $\frac{1}{2}mv^2$ (where *m* is the mass of the bullet and *v* its velocity).

The heat change, dq, and the work done, dw, contribute towards the change in the internal energy of the system. We adopt the convention that the change in the internal energy is equal to the sum of the heat absorbed by the system and the work done on it.

If dq is positive (heat absorbed by the system is positive), this leads to an increase in the internal energy of the system. A negative dq implies loss of heat from the system and % denotes a decrease in internal energy.

If the work done on the system (dw) is positive, this increases the internal energy of the system.

A negative value of dwimplies that work has been done by the system at the expense of its internal energy.

Let us now derive the mathematical forms of the first law of thermodynamics.

Mathematical Forms of the First Law of Thermodynamics

As mentioned earlier, work and heat bring about changes in the internal energy of the system. If the system absorbs a certain amount of heat, dq, then its internal energy increases by this amount; further if dwis work done on the system, then the internal energy again increases. Hence, the net change in the internal energy is given by

$$dU = d_a + d_w \qquad \dots (1.7)$$

This equation is for infinitesimal changes. If, however, a system is taken from its initial state to another state by a process in which the heat absorbed is q and work done on the system is w, then the net change in internal energy will be given by

$$\Delta U = U_f - U_i = q + w \qquad \dots . (1.8)$$

Where: U_i and U_f are the initial and final internal energies of the system, and ΔU , the net change. It is obvious that ΔU can have either negative or positive value depending on q and w. But once the initial and final states of a system are fixed, ΔU is automatically fixed, no matter what path is adopted in carrying out the process. In other words, internal energy is a state function while heat and work are not. As an example, consider a system represented by a state *i* where it has energy U_i in the figure 1.1. Suppose the conditions are now altered so that the system moves to *f*having energy U_f by the path I and then brought back to the state *i* by a different path II. As a consequence of first law of thermodynamics the total internal energy change, ΔU is same. Equations 1.7 and 1.8 are mathematical expressions of the first law of thermodynamics.



Fig. 1.1: Energy change through different onward paths. I and return path II.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 2

Suggest a statement for the first law of thermodynamics such that the law of conservation of mass is not violated. [Ans Hint: section 3.2]

3.3 Isothermal Expansion

In this section, we are going to calculate the work done on the gas in an isothermal process. For this we must first arrive at a general expression for pressure–volume work done in an air tight piston of area A. Assume that pressure of the gas is p and the external pressure is p_{ext} which is slightly less than the gas pressure. The gas will, hence, expand against an opposing force which is given by

$$F = P_{ext}A \qquad \dots (1.9)$$

If during expansion, the piston moves through a distance dx, then this small amount of work dw' done by the system is given by,

$$dw' = F. dx = P_{ext} A dx \qquad \dots (1.10)$$

But Adxis the change in volume of the gas, dV. Hence

$$dw' = P_{ext} \, dV \qquad \dots (1.11)$$

Thus the work done by the system (i.e., by the gas) is dw'. Therefore, the work done on the gas is - dw' which we shall denote by dw. Hence, work dwdone on the system is

$$dw' = -P_{ext} dV \qquad \dots (1.12)$$

Eq. 1.12 is a general expression useful in calculating pressure – volume work whether it is isothermal or adiabatic process. It can be seen that dwis negative when the gas expands and it is positive when the gas contracts, [dv = +ve in expansionand dv = -ve in compression].

Note that the value of the work (dw) done on the gas is obtained by reversing the sign of work (dw') done by the gasor dw = -dw'

We shall now calculate the work of expansion (as also of compression) under isothermal conditions. First let us take up the work done under isothermal irreversible conditions.

Isothermal Irreversible Process

Let us assume that the gas kept in a cylinder expands isothermally and irreversibly against a constant process.

This means that:

- (i) the gas expands against a constant external pressure (p_{ex} , = constant)
- (ii) there is considerable difference between the gas pressure (inside the cylinder) and the external pressure
- (iii) that the temperature does not change during the process.

Let the initial and final volumes be V_1 , and V_2 , respectively. The total work, *W*, done on the system is obtained by integrating Eq. 1.12.

$$W = -\int_{V_1}^{V_2} P_{ext} \, dV = -P_{ext} \int_{V_1}^{V_2} dV$$

(1.13)

$$= -P_{ext} (V_2 - V_1) = -Pext \Delta V$$

The symbol, ΔV , denotes the total change in volume during the process. Let us work out an example to illustrate the use of Eq. 1.13.

Example 2

A gas expands from 10 m^3 to 12 m^3 against a constant pressure of 1 bar at 298K. What is the work done on the gas?

We have to calculate work done under constant pressure using Eq. 1.13

Hence,
$$W = -P_{ext} (V_2 - V_1) = -1 \times 10^5 \text{ Pa} \times (12m^3 - 10m^3)$$

= $-2 \times 10^5 m^3$ (because 1 bar = $1 \times 10^5 Paand 1 Pam^3 = 1 J$
= $-2 \times 10^5 \text{ J}$

It can be seen that the work done on the system is negative, this means, actually system has done work equal to 2×10^5 J during expansion.

It is also possible to calculate the work done under irreversible isothermal conditions, when the external pressure changes continuously. But then, the concerned equation is more complex than Eq. 1.13. Let us now calculate the work done under isothermal reversible process.

Isothermal Reversible Process

We have already mentioned that a reversible process can be carried out when external pressure (p_{ext}) is only infinitesimally different from the gas pressure inside a cylinder (p).

```
In such a case, P_{ext} \approx P andhence, Eq. 1.12 can be written as,

dw = -pdV ....(1.14)
```

Note that the pressure of the gas inside the cylinder and the external pressure are very much different in an irreversible process.

The integration procedure used in Eq. 1.13 is similar to that of part I discussed in Example 1. Again, this is an application of formula 1 discussed in Sec. 1.6.

Note that dx and Δx refer to infinitesimal and finite (considerable or even large) changes in x, respectively. If dx or Δx is

- i) + ve, then x increases;
- ii) ve, then *x* decreases and
- iii) zero, then *x* does not change or *x* remains a constant.

The total work done, W, as the gas expands isothermally and reversibly from V_1 to a volume V_2 is then given by integrating Eq. 1.14 within limits V_1 , and V_2 .

$$W = -\int_{V_1}^{V_2} p dV \qquad \dots (1.15)$$

Let us assume that the gas behaves ideally. Hence,

$$p = \frac{nRT}{V}$$

Using this in Eq. 1.15

$$W = -\int_{V_1}^{V_2} \frac{nRT}{V} dV$$

= $nRT - \int_{V_1}^{V_2} \frac{dV}{V}$ (1.16)
= $-nRT \ln \frac{V_2}{V_1} = nRT \ln \frac{V_1}{V_2}$ (1.17)

Hence, W =
$$-2.303RT \log \frac{V_2}{V_1} = 2.303 \, nRT \log \frac{V_1}{V_2} \quad \dots (1.18)$$

It can be seen that if V_2 is less than V_1 , then the gas has been compressed and, W is positive. Also, the value of W then happens to be the minimum work required for compressing the gas from (volume) V_1 to V_2 .

Similarly, if V_2 is greater than V_1 then the gas undergoes expansion and W is negative.

Note that the difference between Equations. 1.13 and 1.15 is that p depends on volume in the latter; whereas, p_{ext} , in Eq. 1.13 is constant throughout. As a result of this, p_{ext} is taken out of integration sign in Eq. 1.13whereas p in Eq. 1.15istobe expressed as a function of volume.

Note that n, R and T are constants and are taken out of the integration sign in Eq. 1.16. Note that formula 2 of Sec. 1.6 is used here.

As compared to formula 2,

a = nRTx1 = V1 x2 = V2 x = V Note that Equations 1.18 and 1.21 are applicable only for an ideal gas undergoing isothermal reversible expansion or compression. If the gas does not have ideal behavior, suitable equation of state must be used.

Note that -log P₁/P₂ = log P₂/P₁;
Thisfollows from the mathematical principle that the numerator and denominator inside the "log" term can be interchanged by reversing the sign outside.
Step (i):Note that this step contains logarithmic term, log 6.00 × 10⁶Pa/(3.00 × 10⁵ Pa)
When you come across a logarithmic term, first see whether the number inside the logterm is greater than or less than one.
In the present case, 6.00 × 10⁶/(3.00 × 10⁵)
Is greater than one. Hence, do the following steps:
Step (ii): From the logarithm of the numerator, subtract the logarithm of the denominator.
In Example 3, this step gives (6.7782 - 5.4771).
Step (iii): The answer to step (ii) is written (in Example 3, it is 1.3011); the multiplication is carried out in the usual way.

This means, work is done by the gas; -W represents the maximum work available through expansion.

Eq. 1.18 can also be given in terms of initial and final pressures $(p_1 \text{ and } p_2)$ of the ideal gas.

For an ideal gas at constant temperature,

 $P_{1}V_{1} = P_{2}V_{2} \qquad \dots (1.19)$ $\frac{V_{2}}{V_{1}} = \frac{P_{1}}{P_{2}} \qquad \dots (1.20)$ $W = -2.303 \ nRT \log \frac{P_{1}}{P_{2}}$ $= 2.303 \ nRT \log \frac{P_{2}}{P_{1}} \qquad \dots (1.21)$

Let us illustrate the use of Eq. 1.21 **Example 3**

An ideal gas initially at $3.00 \times 10^2 K$ and $3.00 \times 10^5 Pa$ pressureoccupies $0.831 m^3$ space. What is the minimum amount of work required to compress the gas isothermally and reversibly so that the final pressure is 6.00×10^6 Pa?

$$p_1 = 3.00 \times 10^5 Pa; p_2 = 6.00 \times 10^6 Pa$$

R = 8.314 JmolK⁻¹; T = 3.00 × 10²K

We have to calculate the value of n (the amount of the gas) in order to use Eq. 1.21; the value of n can be found out from the initial conditions using ideal gas equation.

$$n = \frac{PV}{RT} = \frac{3.00 \times 10^5 Pa \times 0.831 \, m^3}{8.314 \, J \, mol^{-1}K^{-1} \times 3.00 \, \times \, 10^2 \, K}$$
$$n = 1.00 \, \times \, 10^2 \, mol$$

Substituting the values in Eq. 1.21

$$W = 2.303 \times 1.00 \times 10^{2} \text{mol} \times 8.314 \, Jmol^{-1}K^{-1} \times 3.00 \times 10^{2} K \log \frac{6.00 \times 10^{6} Pa}{3.00 \times 10^{5} Pa}$$

Step (i)
= 2.303 × 1.00 × 10² × 8.314 × 3.00 × 10² × (61.7782
- 5.4771J)
Step (ii)

=
$$2.303 \times 1.00 \times 10^2 \times 8.314 \times 3.00 \times 10^2 \times 1.3011 I$$

Step (iii)

$$W = 7.47 \times 10^5 J$$

Using the principles studied above, answerthe following SAQ.

4.0 CONCLUSION

- A chemical reaction takes place in a container of cross-sectional area 50.0 cm². As a result of the reaction, a piston is pushed out through 15 cm against an external pressure of 121 kPa. Calculate the work done by the system.
- An object is pushed in the z direction by a force given by $F_z = az + b$, where the constant a has the value 300.0Nm^{-1} and the constant b has the value 500.0 N. Find the work done in moving the object from z = 0 to z = 10.0 m. [Hint: Eq. 1.10]
- a. Calculate the work done on a closed system consisting of 50.00 g of argon, assumed ideal, when it expands isothermally and reversibly from a volume of 5.000 L to a volume of 10.00 L at a temperature of 298.15 K.
- b. Calculate the integral of dP for the same process.

5.0 SUMMARY

The first law of thermodynamics does not place any restriction on the conversion of energyfrom one form to another; it simply requires that the total quantity of energy be the same before and after the conversion. It is essential to understand the meaning of the several equations derived and the meaning of such terms as isothermal, reversible and irreversible processes. These terms have definite mathematical consequences to the equations. The equations that solve each problem must be derived from the few fundamental equations mentioned thus far. Other methods of attack, such as attempting to memorize as many equations as possible, produce only panic, paralysis, and paranoia.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

From this unit, we can summarize with the following principal ideas:

- 1. Thermodynamics is based on empirical laws.
- 2. The first law of thermodynamics asserts that the internal energy U is a state function if; $\Delta U = q + w$
- 3. where q is an amount of heat transferred to the system and w is an amount of work done on the system.
- 4. Heat is one way of transferring energy.
- 5. Work is another way of transferring energy.
- 6. The first law of thermodynamics provides the means to calculate amounts of work and heat transferred in various processes, including adiabatic processes.
- 7. The enthalpy is a state function whose change in a constantpressure process is equal to the amount of heat transferred to the system in the process.

8. The enthalpy change of a chemical reaction can be calculated from the enthalpy changes of formation of all products and reactants.

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 3 HEAT CHANGE

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Heat Change under Constant Volume
 - 3.2 Enthalpy and Enthalpy Changes
 - 3.3 Relationship between C_p and C_v of an Ideal Gas
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

One of the major effects of heat transfer is temperature change: heating increases the temperature while cooling decreases it. We assume that there is no phase change and that no work is done on or by the system. Experiments show that the transferred heat depends on three factors—the change in temperature, the mass of the system, and the substance and phase of the substance.

The heat Q transferred to cause a temperature change depends on the magnitude of the temperature change, the mass of the system, and the substance and phase involved. (a) The amount of heat transferred is directly proportional to the temperature change. To double the temperature, change of a mass m, you need to add twice the heat. (b) The amount of heat transferred is also directly proportional to the mass. To cause an equivalent temperature change in a doubled mass, you need to add twice the heat. (c) The amount of heat transferred depends on the substance and its phase. If it takes an amount Q of heat to cause a temperature change T in a given mass of copper, it will take 10.8 times that amount of heat to cause the equivalent temperature change in either substance.

2.0 **OBJECTIVES**

By the end of this unit, you will be able to:

- explain the term, internal energy of a system,
- calculate the work done on an ideal gas in isothermal and adiabatic processes,
- state the significance of enthalpy and enthalpy change of a system,

• derive the relationship between C_p and C_v of an ideal gas equation.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Heat Change Under Constant Volume

The reactions are carried out under constant volume or under constant pressure conditions. Let us now arrive at an expression useful in calculating the heat change in a system under constant volume conditions. In the next section, we shall discuss heat change under constant pressure conditions.

Let us examine Eq. 1.7. Let us assume that the work done on the system is only pressure-volume work, whereas electrical, magnetic or other types of work are not involved. Then from Equations. 1.9 and 1.14

$$dU = dq - pdV \qquad \dots (1.22)$$

$$or \, dq = dU + pdV \qquad \dots (1.23)$$

If the process is carried out at constant volume, then,

dV - pdV = 0Hence, dqv - dU....(1.24) For finite changes in internal energy, Eq. 1.24 becomes,

$$q_v = \Delta U \qquad \dots . (1.25)$$

That is, heat absorbed by a system at constant volume is exactly equal to its internal energy change.

Let us try to correlate internal energy change with heat capacity at constant volume assuming that there is no phase change or chemical reaction. From Equations 1.24 and 1.26

$$dU = CvdT = nC_v dT \qquad \dots (1.26)$$

This holds good for n molof an ideal gascan be rewritten as,

$$Cv = \frac{(\partial U)}{\partial T} \qquad \dots (1.27)$$
i.e., heat capacity at constant volume is equal to change in internal energy per 1K rise in temperature at constant volume.

 $\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial T}\right)V$ is called the partial differentiation of internal energy with respect to temperature at constant volume. It means the value U of a gas depends on V and T, but only the variation in U with respect to T is measured at constant volume. Interestingly for an ideal gas, U depends, only on T but not on V.

$$\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial T}\right)T = 0$$

In order to obtain ΔU when an ideal gas is heated from temperature T_1 to T_2 at constant volume, the integrated form of Equation 1.26 is to be used.

$$i. e \Delta U = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} Cv dT = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \dot{C}v dT \qquad \dots (1.28)$$

Hence, by knowing C_v over the temperatures $T_{1,}$ to $T_{2,}$ it is possible to obtain the value of ΔU .

We have defined Cvthrough Eq. 1.27. What about C_p ? Is there some thermodynamic property to which C_p can be related in a similar way? For this purpose, we define the term, enthalpy, in the next section.

3.2 Enthalpy and Enthalpy Changes

Enthalpy of a system is defined by the relation,

$$H = U + pV \qquad \dots (1.29)$$

Where U, p, and Vare the internal energy, pressure and volume of the system. Since U, p and V are state variables, H also is a state function. That is, the enthalpy of a system in a particular state is completely independent of the manner in which that state has been achieved. If H_1 , and H_2 are the enthalpies of the initial and final states of a system, then the enthalpy change accompanying the process is given by,

$$\Delta H = H_2 + H \qquad \dots (1.30)$$
$$= (U_2 + P_2 V_2) - (U_1 + P_1 V_1)$$
$$= \Delta U + (P_2 V_2 - P_1 V_1) \qquad \dots (1.31)$$

In case of a constant pressure process ($P_1 = P_2 = P$), Equation 1.31 can be written as,

$$\Delta H = \Delta U + p(V_2 - V_1)$$

$$\Delta H = \Delta U + p\Delta V \qquad \dots (1.32)$$

Rewriting Eq. 1.23 for a finite change, we get

$$q_p = \Delta U + p \Delta V \qquad \dots (1.33)$$

this means, the heat capacity at constant pressure is equal to the partial differential of H with respect to temperature at constant pressure. Interestingly for an ideal gas. H depends on 7" only and not on p.

Using this equation in Equation 1.32,

$$q_p = \Delta H \qquad \dots (1.34)$$

The subscript p in q_p stands for the constant pressure condition. In other words, the enthalpy change is equal to the heat absorbed by the

system at constant pressure.

For a small change in enthalpy, we can write

$$dq_p = dH....(1.35)$$

Using Eq. 1.3 and assuming that there is no phase change or chemical reactionhave,

$$dH = C_p dT =$$

nĆ_p dT (1.36)

In order to obtain ΔH value when an ideal gas is hated from temperature T_1 to T_2 , at constant pressure, the integrated form of Eq. 1.36 is to be used.

$$\Delta H = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \text{CvdT} =$$
$$\int_{T_1}^{T_2} n \, \acute{\text{C}}_p \, \text{dT} \qquad \dots (1.37)$$

Since many laboratory processes are carried out at constant pressure (atmospheric pressure), the enthalpy change of a system is of great significance. It may be noted that since the absolute value of the internal energy of a system is not known, it is also impossible to know the absolute enthalpy of the system. Fortunately, for most processes we are only concerned with the changes in enthalpy which may be measured by taking any suitable reference states of elements.

Using Equation 1.36, C_p can be defined as $C_p = \left(\frac{\partial H}{\partial T}\right)_T$ this means, the heat capacityat constant pressure is equal to the partial differential of H with respect to temperature at constant pressure. Interestingly, for an ideal gas, H depends on T only and not on p; $i. e \left(\frac{\partial H}{\partial T}\right)_T = 0$ for an ideal gas.

ose pro

Th

cesses in which heat is supplied to the system are called endothermic and, ΔH is given a positive sign; in exothermic processes (in which heat is evolved), ΔH is negative.

Enthalpy changes connected with certain typical processes are given special names. For example, enthalpy of vaporization or evaporization is the enthalpy change accompanying the conversion of one mole of a liquid to its vapour. Similarly, enthalpy of fusion and sublimation are the enthalpy changes accompanying fusion or sublimation of one mole of a substance. For a chemical reaction, the enthalpy of reaction is the difference in the enthalpies of the products and reactants as per the stoichiometry given in the chemical equation. We shall study enthalpy changes in detail in the next section. We shall also study the relationship between C_p and C_v values of an ideal gas.

3.3 Relationship Between C_P and C_V of an Ideal Gas

The internal energy of an ideal gas depends only on its temperature and is independent of pressure or volume. This is quite understandable because in an ideal gas, there are no intermolecular interactions; no attractive or repulsive forces have to be overcome during expansion. However, the enthalpy of the gas changes considerably when a gas expands or contracts.

For one mole of an ideal gas,

H = U + pV = U + RT (1.38) On differentiating we get, dH = dU + RdT [because R is a constant]

Using Equations 1.26 and 1.36 (one mole of an ideal gas)

$$\begin{aligned}
\dot{C}_P dT &= \dot{C}_P dT + R dT & \dots (1.39) \\
\dot{C}_P &= \dot{C}_V + R \\
\text{And hence, } \dot{C}_P - \dot{C}_V &= R & \dots (1.40)
\end{aligned}$$

Also, for *n*mol, $\dot{C}_P - \dot{C}_V = nR$ (1.41) This means that \dot{C}_P is always greater than \dot{C}_V for an ideal gas. This is because when the temperature of a gas is raised at constant pressure; there will be an expansion of the gas. This will require some extra amount of heat (as compared to heating an ideal gas under constant volume conditions). Hence, more heat will be required in raising the temperature of the gas through 1 K under constant pressure conditions than under constant volume.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. Explain the difference between the change in internal energy and the change in enthalpy accompanying a chemical or physical process.
- ii. A sample consisting of 2.0 mol He is expanded isothermally at 22°C from 22.8 dm³ to 31.7 dm³ (a) reversibly, (b) against a constant external pressure equal to the final pressure of the gas, and (c) freely (against zero external pressure). For the three processes calculate q, w, ΔU , and ΔH .
- iii. Find the amount of heat needed to heat 3.20 mol of liquid water from 25.00°C to 95.00°C.
- iv. The molar heat capacity of water vapor at a constant pressure of 1.000 atm is represented by $C_{P,m} = 30.54 J K^{-1} mol^{-1} + (0.01029 J K^{-2} mol^{-1})T$
- v. where T is the Kelvin temperature. Find the amount of heat required to raise the temperature of 2.000 mol of water vapor from 100.0° C to 500.0° C.
- vi. Find the amount of heat put into 5.000 mol of argon (assumed ideal) in expanding reversibly and isothermally at 298.15K from a volume of 20.00 L to 100.00 L.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The equations in this unit are quite general and are applicable to any transformation at constant pressure or at constant volume of any system of fixed mass, provided no phase changes or chemical reactions occur. For example, the enthalpy, H, was defined by: H = U + PV.

where P is the pressure and V is the volume of the system. At constant pressure, ΔH is equal to q for a simple system.

The physical explanation for the difference between C_P and C_V is that heating an ideal gas at constant volume does not work on the surroundings. In heating at constant pressure some of the heat is turned into work against the external pressure as the gas expands. A larger

amount of heat is therefore required for a given change in the temperature than for a constant-volume process.

5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we first examine a process where the system has a constant volume, then contrast it with a system at constant pressure. The heat capacity at constant pressure C_P is greater than the heat capacity at constant volume C_V , because when heat is added at constant pressure, the substance expands and work is done. Hence, for an ideal gas, the heat capacity at constant pressure is greater than that at constant volume by the amount nR.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

Find the amount of heat put into 5.000 mol of argon (assumed ideal) in expanding reversibly and isothermally at 298.15K from a volume of 20.00 L to 100.00 L.

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry*. (5th ed.). Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 4 ENTHALPY OF REACTIONS

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Adiabatic Expansion
 - 3.2 Joule-Thomson Effect
 - 3.3 Kirchhoff's Equation
 - 3.4 Estimation of Enthalpies of Formation
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

The Enthalpy of Reaction (also known as Heat of Reaction) is the change in the enthalpy of a chemical reaction that occurs at a constant pressure. It is a thermodynamic unit of measurement useful for calculating the amount of energy per mole either released or produced in a reaction. Since enthalpy is derived from pressure, volume, and internal energy, all of which are state functions, enthalpy is also a state function.

2.0 OBJECTIVES

By the end of this unit, you will be able to:

- Explain Joule-Thomson Effect.
- Derive Kirchhoff's Equation and state its significance
- Define bond enthalpy, and
- Calculate enthalpies of reactions from bond enthalpies.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Adiabatic Expansion

We have previously discussed the work done in an isothermal process. Let us now study how the work is calculated in an adiabatic process.

In an adiabatic process, heat absorbed is zero, i.e., dq = 0Hence, from Eq. 1.7 dU = 0 + dw = dw(1.42)

...

But for one mole of an ideal gas, dU is given by Eq. 1-26 as,

$$dU = \acute{\mathrm{C}}_{v} dT$$

During expansion, dwand hence, dUare negative. That is, as the system does expansion work, its internal energy decreases. This, again, according to Eq 1.26 means that dT is negative; i.e., temperature decreases. In other words, during adiabatic expansion, temperature of the system decreases. This principle is used in Claude's method of liquefaction of gases.

Let us now study the temperature-volume relation in a reversible adiabatic process. This could help us in determining the final temperature of a system undergoing adiabatic expansion or compression.

Temperature-Volume Relationship in a Reversible Adiabatic Process

According to Eq. 1.42, dU = dw

Substituting for dwand dU from Eqs. 1.14 and 1.26, we get for one mole of an ideal gas,

For one mole of an ideal gas,,

$$\hat{C}_V dT = -pdV$$

$$P = \frac{RT}{V}$$

Using this relationship in Equation, 1.43 we get

$$\acute{C}_V dT = \frac{-RTdV}{V} \qquad \dots (1.44)$$

Rearranging, we get,

$$\frac{\acute{C}_V dT}{T} = \frac{-RdV}{V} \qquad \dots (1.45)$$

Integrating Equation 1.43 between temperature limits T_1 and T_2 and volume limits V_1 and V_2 , we get,

$$\acute{C}_V \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \frac{dT}{T} = -R \int_{V_1}^{V_2} \frac{dV}{V} \qquad \dots (1.46)$$

$$\dot{C}_{V} \ln \frac{dT}{T_{1}} = -R \ln \frac{V_{2}}{V_{1}} = R \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}}$$

$$= \left(\dot{C}_{p} - \dot{C}_{V}\right) \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}} \qquad \text{(Using Equation 1.40)}$$

$$\ln \frac{T_{2}}{T_{1}} = \left(\frac{\dot{C}_{p}}{\dot{C}_{V}} - 1\right) \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}}$$

$$\ln \frac{T_{2}}{T_{1}} = (\gamma - 1) \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}}$$

Where γ is the ratio of the molar heat capacities, $\acute{C}_p / \acute{C}_v$.

The integrals on the left and right sides of Equation 1.46 are solved using formula 2 given in Sec. 1.6. Note that \hat{C}_V is considered a constant in the temperature range, T_1 to T_2 . Of course, R is a constant. The change of numerator and denominator inside the 'ln' term with a reversal of the sign outside it has already been explained in Sec. 1.8.

Rearranging Eq. 1.47 we get,

Rearrangement of Eq. 1.47 is done using the general formula, $m \ln x = \ln x^m$ or $m \log x = \log x^m$. You can verify this formula using logarithmic tables in the following cases. You look for the logarithm of 10, 100, 2 and 8; see whether the following are true.

 $2 \log 10 = \log 10^2 = \log 10.0$ $3 \log 2 = \log 2^3 = \log 8$

$$\ln\frac{T_1}{T_2} = \ln\left(\frac{V_2}{V_1}\right)^{\gamma-1}$$

Taking antilogarithm of both sides

$$\ln \frac{T_2}{T_1} = \ln \left(\frac{V_1}{V_2}\right)^{\gamma - 1} \dots (1.48)$$

Or $T_2 V_2^{\gamma - 1} = T_1 V_1^{\gamma - 1} or T V^{\gamma - 1} =$ Constant

This equation gives the volume-temperature relationship in a reversible adiabatic process.

Also, we can get pressure-temperature relationship knowing that, for an ideal gas g,

$$\frac{P_1 V_1}{T_1} = \frac{P_2 V_2}{T_2}$$
$$\frac{V_1}{V_2} = \frac{P_2 T_1}{P_1 T_2} \qquad \dots (1.49)$$

Substituting this in Equation 1.48

$$\frac{T_1}{T_2} = \left(\frac{P_1 T_2}{P_2 T_1}\right)^{\gamma - 1}$$
$$T_2 (P_1 T_2)^{\gamma - 1} = T_1 (P_2 T_1)^{\gamma - 1}$$
i.e., $T_2^{\gamma} P_1^{\gamma - 1} = T_1^{\gamma} P_2^{\gamma - 1}$ or $\left(\frac{T_1}{T_2}\right)^{\gamma} = \left(\frac{P_1}{P_2}\right)^{\gamma - 1}$...(1.50)

For any reversible adiabatic expansion, T_2 can be determined using Eq. 1.48 or 1.50

For an ideal gas undergoing isothermal reversible expansion (or contraction), the pressure-volume relationship is, p_1V_1 , $= p_2V_2$ whereas in an adiabatic reversible process, it is $p_1V_1 = p_2V_2^{\gamma}$. Here subscripts 1 and 2 stand for initial and final conditions.

Also it is possible to get pressure-volume relationship in a reversible adiabatic process using the rearranged form of Eq. 1.49,

$$\frac{T_2}{T_1} = \frac{P_2 V_2}{P_1 V_1}$$

It follows from Eq. 1.48 that:

Т

$$P_2 V_2 V_2^{\gamma - 1} = P_1 V_1 V_1^{\gamma - 1}$$

Or $P_1 V_1^{\gamma} = P_2 V_2^{\gamma}$
or $p V^{\gamma}$ = Constant ...(1.51)

)

Equation 1.51 describes pressure-volume relationship for an ideal gas undergoing reversible adiabatic expansion (or compression)

ΔU and W in a Reversible Adiabatic Process

The quantities d*U* and d*w* for an adiabatic process are related through Eq. 1.42

Using this equation and Eq. 1.26 get for 1 molof an ideal gas,

$$dU = dw = \acute{C}_V dT$$

In case of *n* molof an ideal gas,

$$dU = dw = nC_v dT \qquad \dots (1.52)$$

The work done on the gas during an adiabatic expansion (*W*) as also the change in internal energy (ΔU) can be calculated by integrating Eq. 1.52 within temperature limit T_1 and T_2 .

$$\Delta U = W = n \acute{\mathrm{C}}_V \int_{T_1}^{T_2} dT$$

$$= n \acute{\mathrm{C}}_v (T_2 - T_1) =$$

 $n\dot{C}_V \Delta T$ (1.53)

Hence, ΔU and W can be calculated when n, C_v, T₁, and T₂ are known.

Note that C_v is assumed to be a constant in Eq. 1.53 in the temperature range T_1 and T_1 .

Irreversible Adiabatic Expansion

If the work is done irreversibly and adiabatically, then the work done on the system is given by Eq. 1.48,

$$W = -P_{ext} \Delta V \qquad \dots (1.54)$$

as in the case of irreversible isothermal process. We can arrive at the temperature-volume relationship for an adiabatic irreversible process as follows:

Using Eq. 1.54 in Eq. 1.53

$$-P_{ext}\Delta V = n\acute{C}_V\Delta T$$

Hence, $\Delta T = (T_2 - T_1) = \frac{-P_{ext} \Delta V}{n \hat{c}_V}$... (1.55)

Eq. 1.55 is useful in calculating the final temperature of an ideal gas undergoing adiabatic irreversible expansion while Eq. 1.48 or 1.50 is of help in an adiabatic reversible process.

Answer the following SAQ using Eq. 1.55

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 1

Show that against zero external pressure, the expansion is simultaneously adiabatic and isothermal.

3.2 Joule-Thomson Effect

Our discussion so far centered onideal gases. It was mentioned earlier that internal energy of an ideal gas is independent of pressure or volume. This, however, is not true for real gases since intermolecular forces exist among their molecules. So when a real gas is expanded, work has to be done in overcoming these forces. If no energy is supplied from an external source, then the internal energy of the gas is used up in doing this work. This results in a fall in the temperature of the gas. However, some gases show rise in temperature. This phenomenon of change in temperature when a gas is made to expand adiabatically from a high pressure region to a low pressure region is known as the Joule-Thomson Effect. The phenomenon can be understood if we consider the apparatus shown in Fig. 1.2. It consists of an insulated tube fitted with a porous plug and two airtight pistons one on either side of the plug. The gas is kept under pressure p_1 and p_2 in the two compartments. Note that p_1 is greater than p_2 . The left hand side piston is then slowly pushed inwards so that, without changing the value of p_1 , a volume V_1 of gas is introduced through the plug into the other compartment. This results in the outward movement of the other piston and also in the volume increase. Let the final volume be V_2 . Accurate temperature measurements are madein both compartments.

The network done on the system is given by:

$$W = -(P_2V_2 - P_1V_1) = P_1V_1 - P_2V_2$$

It should be remembered that p_2V_2 is the work done by the system and p_1V_1 the work on it. The conditions are adiabatic and so q=0. For a finite process, Eqs. 1.12 and 1.56 can be combined and written as,

$$\Delta U = W = (P_1 V_1 - P_2 V_2)$$

Or $\Delta U + (P_2 V_2 - P_1 V_1) = 0$

Using Eq. 1.31, $\Delta U + (P_2V_2 - P_1V_1) = \Delta H$

From Eqs. 1.31 and 1.58 we note that $\Delta H = 0$ Hence in the Joule-Thompson experiment, $\Delta H = 0$ or enthalpy is

A detailed discussion of intermolecular forces and their effects on liquefaction, vaporization and fusion is available in Unit 3of this course.

A porous plug has small holes which permit the flow of the gas from one side to another.

constant.

Since, in the Joule-Thomson experiment, we measure the temperature change with change in pressure at constant enthalpy, we define Joule-Thomson coefficient, μJT , as

$$\mu_{JT} = \left(\frac{\partial T}{\partial P}\right)_{\rm H} \qquad \dots (1.60)$$

If μ JT is positive, expansion causes cooling and if μ JT is negative, expansion causes heating. But if μ JT is equal to zero, there is neither cooling nor heating due to Joule-Thomson expansion. The temperature at which μ JT =0 is called the inversion temperature (*T*_i) of the gas. If a gas is expanded above its inversion temperature, it is heated; if it is expanded below its inversion temperature, it is cooled. In order to decrease the temperature of a gas and then to liquefy by Joule-Thomson process, it is essential to bring its temperature below its inversion temperature below its inversion temperature below its inversion temperature.

The inversion temperature of hydrogen gas is much below room temperature. Therefore, it is dangerous to open a compressed hydrogen gas cylinder under atmospheric conditions. As hydrogen gas is released from the cylinder, it expands, gets headed and also combines with oxygen present in the air; the latter reaction causes an explosion.

3.3 Kirchhoff's Equation

For a given reaction, $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}H$ and $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}U$ generally vary with temperature. It is of great importance to study these variations quantitatively so that these may be calculated for any temperature from the known values of $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}H$ and $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}U$ at any other temperature. The variation of $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}H$ and $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}U$ with temperature is described by Kirchhoff's equation. Let us derive this equation.

If C_p is the heat capacity of a substance, then for a temperature rise dT, the increase in enthalpy is given by Eq. 1.36 as,

$$dH = C_p dT \qquad \dots (1.61)$$

In the case of enthalpy of a reaction ($\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}H$), we can rewrite Eq.1.61 as,

 $d(\Delta_r H) = \Delta C_p dt$... (1.62) Where: ΔC_p = (sum of C_p values of products) – (sum of C_p values of reactants)

Also, $d(\Delta_r H)$ is the change in enthalpy of reaction due to change in temperature, dT.

Eq. 1.62 on integration gives,

$$\Delta_r H_2 - \Delta_r H_1 = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \Delta C_p \, dT \qquad \dots (1.63) \qquad \dots (1.63)$$

Where: $\Delta_r H_2$ and $\Delta_r H_1$ are the enthalpies of reaction at temperatures T_2 and T_1 , respectively. Eq. 1.63 is called Kirchhoff's equation. Similarly, we can also obtain the expression, 1.63.

$$\Delta_r U_2 - \Delta_r U_1 = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \Delta C_V \, dT \qquad \dots (1.64)$$

Where $\Delta_r U_1$ and $\Delta_r U_2$ are the changes in internal energy of the reaction at temperatures T_1 and T_2 , and ΔC_V is the difference in heat capacities between products and reactants at constant volume. Let us now consider three of the special cases of Eq. 1.63

i) If $\Delta C_p = 0$, then $\Delta_r H_2 - \Delta_r H_1$ implying thereby that enthalpy of reaction does not change.

ii) If ΔC_p is constant i.e., it does not vary with temperature, then $\Delta_r H_2 = \Delta_r H_1 + \Delta C_p (T_2 - T_1)...(1.65)$

i.e., $\Delta_r H$ either decreases or increases regularly with temperature. For most reactions, Eq. 1.65 is valid for small range of temperatures.

iii) If ΔC_p changes with temperature, then Eq. 1.63 has to be integrated by expressing C_p as a function of temperature. The variation in C_p is usually expressed in the following way:

 $C_p = a + bT + cT^2 + \dots$ the coefficients a,b,c, etc., are characteristic of a particular substance.

Let us work out an example to show the use of Eq. 1.65.

Example 4: $\Delta_r H$ for the reaction,

 $C (graphite) + H_2O_{(g)} \rightarrow CO_{(g)} + H_{2(g)};$ at 298 K is 131.2 kJ. The C_p values are given below in the temperature range, 298 to 348 K.

Substance	C _p /Jmol ⁻¹ K ⁻¹
Graphite	15.93
$H_2O_{(g)}$	30.04
$CO_{(g)}$	26.51
$H_{2(g)}$	29.04

Calculate $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} H$ at 348 K.

The C_p values given above are independent of temperature; hence, we can find

 Δ r*H* at 348 K using Eq. 1.65 Let us first calculate Δ *C*_D

$$\Delta C_p = \{ (1 \times C_p(CO) + 1 \times C_p(H_2)) \\ - (1 \times C_p(\text{graphite}) + 1 \times C_p(H_2O)) \} J K^{-1}$$

(Since one mole of each component appears in the thermochemical equation)

$$= (26.1 + 29.04) - (15.93 + 30.04) \text{ JK}^{-1}$$

=9.58J K⁻¹ =9.58×10⁻³ kJK⁻¹ (Remember 1 J = 10^{-3} kJ)

 ΔCP is expressed in kJK⁻¹, since $\Delta_r H$ at 298 K is given in kJ. Using Eq. 1.65, $\Delta_r H$ at 348K = $\Delta_r H$ at 298 K + ΔCP (348 - 298) = (131.2 + 9.58 x 10⁻³ × 50) kJ = 131.7 kJ

 C_p is usually given in Jmol⁻¹ K⁻¹ units. You should remember to convert it into kJmol⁻¹ K⁻¹ (by division by 1000), if ΔH is ink Jmol⁻¹ units.

Using the ideas developed above, work out the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 2

For the reaction,

$$C(graphite) + H_2O_{(g)} \rightarrow CO_{(g)} + H_{2(g)}$$

Calculate ΔC , if the molar heat capacities at constant pressure for various species vary as per the equation, $C_p = a + bT + cT^2$ where C_p is in $Jmol^{-1}K^{-1}$. The a. b. and c. value of each of the substances are given below:

	а	$b \times 10^3$	$c \times 10^7$	
Graphite	15.93	6.52	0.0	

$H_2O_{(g)}$	30.04	9.920	8.71
$CO_{(g)}$	26.51	7.68	11.71
<i>H</i> _{2(g)}	29	9.04 - 0.83	6 20.09

3.3 Bond Enthalpies andEstimation of Enthalpies of Formation

Bond enthalpy is a useful concept in thermochemistry. It finds application in the calculation of standard enthalpy of formation and standard enthalpy of reaction of many compounds.

In a molecule, atoms are linked through chemical bonds. When a molecule decomposes into atoms, the bonds are broken and the enthalpy increases. This is also defined as the enthalpy of atomization, ΔH_{atom} , and is always positive. For example, the enthalpy of the followingreaction is the enthalpy of atomization of ethane gas:

$$C_2 H_{6(g)} \rightarrow 2C_{(g)} + 6H_{(g)} \Delta H_{atom} = -2828.38 \text{ KJ mol}^{-1}$$

Enthalpy of atomization is the enthalpy change accompanying a reaction in which a molecule is shattered into its component atoms.

Enthalpy of atomization of graphite is useful in the calculation of standard enthalpy of formation of organic compounds.

The significance of bond enthalpy in deciding the bond strength has been discussed in Unit 3 of Atoms and Molecules course.

On analysis of ΔH_{atom} for a large number of such reactions, it has been found that specific values of bond enthalpies may be assigned to different types of bonds (Table). These bond enthalpies correspond to the decomposition of a molecule in the gaseous state to atoms in the gaseous state. Certain substances in the solid state when sublimed are converted into gaseous atoms. Thus, graphite when heated is converted into gaseous atoms, and the heat required for one mole can be called the molar enthalpy of atomization of graphite which is equal to 717 kJmol⁻¹.

If graphite is considered the reference state for carbon, then the atomization can be written as follows:

$$C_{(grap hite)} \rightarrow C_{(g)} \Delta H_{atom} = 717 \ KJmol^{-1}$$

Table 1.1: Bond Enthalpies

Bond	B KJmol ⁻¹	Bond	KJn	B nol ⁻¹	Bond	B KJmol ⁻¹
	H-H	436	C-F	484	4 C=	=C
813						
O-H	463	C-Cl	338	N-N	163	
C-H	412	C-Br	276	N=N	409	
F-F	155	C-I	238	N=N	945	
Cl-Cl	242	C-C	348	0-0	146	
Br-Br	193	$C=C^{a}$		612	0=0	497
I-I	151	$C=C^{b}$		518	F-H	565
		C-O	358	Cl-H	431	
C=O	745	Br-H	366			
		I-H		299		

a –in alkenes

b – in aromatic compounds

The enthalpies of atomization of some more elements which become atomized on sublimation are given in Table 1.2

Table 1.2: Standard Enthalpies of Atomization at 298.15 K

Substance	ΔH^0 atom KJmol ⁻¹		
C(graphite)	717		
$Na_{(s)}$	108		
$K_{(s)}$	90		
$Cu_{(s)}$	339		

It should be made clear that bond enthalpy is not bond dissociation energy. This could be understood if we consider bond dissociation energy of water:

$$\begin{array}{l} H_2 O_{(g)} \rightarrow O H_{(g)} + H_{(g)} D_1 = 501.9 \ kJ \ mol^{-1} \\ O H_{(g)} \rightarrow O_{(g)} + H_{(g)} \quad D_1 = 423.4 \ kJ \ mol^{-1} \end{array}$$

Bond enthalpy is the average amount of energy required to break one mole of similar bonds present in different gaseous compounds into gaseous atoms.

Note that in the place of bond enthalpy, the enthalpy of atomization is used for carbon (graphite) and other elements in the solid state.

The quantities D_1 , and D_2 are the first and second bond dissociation energies and are different from the bond enthalpy given for O-H in Table 1.1. Again, bond enthalpy is some kind of average of a large amount of experimental data. These are of immense value in estimating the standard enthalpy of formation of a large number of Compounds being synthesized and also for estimating the standard enthalpy of reactions involving these new molecules.

The following steps will help you in the calculation of standard enthalpy of formation from the bond enthalpies and enthalpies of atomization of elements:

- i) First write the stoichiometric equation; then write (the most acceptable) Lewis structure of each of the reactants and the product.
- Use bond enthalpies from Table 1.1 and enthalpies of atomization from Table 1.2 to calculate the heat required to breakingall the bonds in the reactants and the heat released when the atoms form the product. The bond enthalpy of X-X bond can be denoted as B(X-X) in arithmetic expressions.
- iii) The standard enthalpy of formation= (Heat required to break all the bonds in the reactants) (heat released when the atoms form the product)(1.66)
- iv) Bond enthalpy value can be applied to compounds only if these are in gaseous state; if the compounds are in solid or liquid state, molar enthalpies of sublimation or vaporization also must be considered.

Example 4

Estimate the standard enthalpy of formation of acetone vapour and acetone liquid. (Enthalpy of vaporization of liquid acetone =29 k J mol¹)

Step (i): The stoichiometric equation for the formation of acetone vapouris

$$3H_{2(g)} + 3C_{(grap hite)} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2(g)} \rightarrow C_2H_6CO_{(g)} \quad \dots (1.67)$$

In terms of Lewis structures, the equation is given below:

3H-H + 3C + ½O=O → H ^O H H-C-C-C-H H H Step (ii): The heat required to atomize the reactants = $3B(H - H) + 3\Delta_{atom} H_{(grap hite)} + \frac{1}{2}B(0 = 0)$ = $[(3 \times 346) + (3 \times 717) + \frac{1}{2}(497)]KJ$ = 3713 KJ

The heat released when the atoms form the product = 6B(C - H) + 2B(C - C) + B(C = 0)= -3913 KJ

Step (iii): $\Delta_f H^0(acetone(g)) = (3708 - 3913) K Jmol^{-1}$

Hence, the standard enthalpy of formation of acetone vapouris -205 kJmol^{-1} and, the actual value is -216 kJmol^{-1} .

Step (v): Let us now calculate the standard enthalpy of formation of liquid acetone. The condensation of acetone (l), from acetone (g) can be represented by Eq. 1.68.

Note that for condensation of acetone (g), the enthalpy change = $-\Delta H_{vap}^0$ (acetone) = $-29KJmol^{-1}$... (1.68) $C_2 H_6 CO_{(g)} \rightarrow C_2 H_6 CO_{(l)}$

Adding Equations 1.67 and 1.68 we have, $3H_{2(g)} + 3C_{(grap hite)} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2(g)} \rightarrow C_2H_6CO_{(l)}$

Hence, $\Delta_f H^0_{(acetone)(l)} = \Delta_f H^0_{(acetone)(g)} - \Delta H^0_{vap(acetone))}$ So, the standardenthalpy of formation of liquid acetone is – 234 kJmol⁻¹. Using the above principles, answer the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. A sample of nitrogen of mass 3.12 g at 23.0°C is allowed to expand reversibly and adiabatically from 400 cm³ to 2.00 dm³. What is the work done by the gas? Take $\gamma = 1.4$
- ii. Calculate the final pressure of a sample of water vapour that expands reversibly and adiabatically from 8.73 Torr and 500 cm³ to a final volume of 3.0 dm³. Take $\gamma = 1.3$.
- iii. Calculate ΔU for a process that takes 1.000 mol of argon from T = 298.15K and V = 2.000 L to T = 373.15K and V = 20.000 L. Does the result depend on whether the process is reversible?
- iv. A system consisting of 2.000 mol of argon expands adiabatically and reversibly from a volume of 5.000 L and a temperature of 373.15K to a volume of 20.00 L. Find the final temperature. Assume argon to be ideal with C_V equal to 3nR/2.

- v. For air at 300K and 25 atm, $\mu_{JT} = 0.173$ K atm⁻¹. If a Joule– Thomson expansion is carried out from a pressure of 50.00 atm to a pressure of 1.00 atm, estimate the final temperature if the initial temperature is equal to 300 K.
- vi. Find a formula for ΔH for the heating of a sample of a gas from temperature T_1 to temperature T_2 at constant pressure if $C_{P,m}$ is represented by
- vii. $C_{P,m} = a + bT + cT^{-2}$
- viii. The standard-state enthalpy change of combustion of methane at 298.15K equals -890.36 kJ mol⁻¹, with liquid water as one of the products. Find the enthalpy change of formation of methane at 298.15K using the enthalpy changes of formation of H₂O and CO₂.

4.0 CONCLUSION

One case of interest in this unit is that chemical reaction can take place adiabatically at constant pressure. In this case the enthalpy change is equal to the heat transferred, which is equal to zero. The Joule-Thomson coefficient, μ_{JT} , is defined as the limiting value $\left(\frac{\partial T}{\partial P}\right)_{H}$ as Δp approaches zero.

5.0 SUMMARY

In this module, you have been introduced to the first law of thermodynamics. The main aspects of these units are given below:

- The Zerothlaw of thermodynamics and the first law of thermodynamics have been stated.
- The extensive and intensive variables are explained with examples.
- The terms heat capacity, internal energy and enthalpy have been defined and discussed.
- The formulae for the calculation of work, heat exchangeand internal energy change in isothermal and adiabatic processes are derived. Examples are also workedout to explain the use of these formulae.
- Joule-Thomson effectis explained and its importance in the liquefaction of gases is indicated.
- Kirchhoff's equation has been derived and used in the calculation of $\Delta_r H$ at a given temperature knowing its value at any other temperature.
- Bond enthalpy values have been used in the calculation of standard enthalpies of formation.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

A sample of nitrogen of mass 3.12 g at 23.0°C is allowed to expand reversibly and adiabatically from 400 cm³ to 2.00 dm³. What is the work done by the gas? Take $\gamma = 1.4$

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

MODULE 2 REVERSIBLE AND IRREVERSIBLE REACTIONS, ENTROPY OF CHANGE

INTRODUCTION

As described in the previous moduleit is seen that the transfer of energy between a system and its surroundings takes place through heat and work. This is governed by the first law of thermodynamics which says that increase in the energy of a system must be accompanied by an equal decrease in the energy of the surroundings and vice versa. However, it does not tell us anything about the feasibility and direction of flow of energy. According to the first law of thermodynamics, all processes in which energy is conserved are possible. For example, if a cup of hot tea is left on a table then according to the first law it may be cooled by transferring energy to the surroundings or be heated by absorbing energy from the surroundings. But we all know from daily experience that the cup of tea will always cool till it acquires the temperature of the surroundings. Similarly, if a bottle of perfume is opened in a room, the perfume spreads throughout the room. The reverse process in which all the perfume vapoursare collected in the bottle does not take place. These are examples of what are known as spontaneous processes which are irreversible and proceed only in one direction. Again, according to the first law, there is a direct relationship between heat and work. But it does not tell us whether heat can be completely transformed into work and if so, what is the effect on the system and the surroundings. These aspects are discussed in this module under the following units:

- Unit 1 Reversible, Irreversible and Cyclic Process
- Unit 2 Entropy of Change
- Unit 3 Entropy of Mixing

UNIT 1 REVERSIBLE, IRREVERSIBLE AND CYCLE PROCESSES

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Reversible, Irreversible and Cyclic Processes
 - 3.2The Carnot Cycle
 - 3.3Thermodynamic Temperature Scale
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

We shall start this unit with the description of Carnot cycle and calculate the efficiency of Carnot engine. This discussion helps us in arriving at the concept of entropy and thermodynamic scale of temperature. We will also show how entropy changes can be used to distinguish between reversible and irreversible cyclic processes. Based on this discussion, the statements of the second law of thermodynamics will be given. The expressions useful in calculating the entropy changes under different conditions will then be derived. We shall finally discuss the physical meaning of entropy. Based on this unit, we can conclude that all spontaneous changes must be accompanied by entropy increase. In the next unit, we shall examine this aspect in a more detailed way.

2.0 **OBJECTIVES**

By the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- Differentiate between reversible and irreversible processes based on the value of *q*,
- Describe Carnot cycle and derive an expression useful in calculating the efficiency of a Carnot engine.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Reversible, Irreversible and Cyclic Processes

As already mentioned in Unit 1, all thermodynamic properties are state functions and, are independent of the path adopted by the system. Also, the internal energy change of a system is given by Eq. 6.8 as $\Delta U=q + w$. Here ΔU is independent of the path chosen but q and wcertainly depend upon it. Thus for the same ΔU , different values of q and ware possible by bringing about the process in different ways. It was also mentioned that the work done by a system is maximum if a reversible path is adopted and this maximum work can be determined from the initial and final states of the system. Let us consider a reversible and an irreversible process in which ΔU is same. No matter how we carry out the process (reversible or irreversible), ΔU depends only upon the initial and final states of the system. Thus

 $\Delta U = q_{rev} + w_{rev}$ for reversible process and $\Delta U = q_{rev} + w_{irrev}$ for irreversible process and so $q_{rev} + w_{rev} = q_{rev} + w_{irrev}$ We know that the work done by a system **under reversible conditions** $(-w_{rev})$ is larger than the work done by a system **under irreversible conditions** $(-w_{irrev})$.

i.e., $-W_{rev} > -W_{irrev}$

Hence, $W_{rev} < W_{irrev}$

This is true when we compare the work done on the system under reversible and irreversible conditions. Let us assume that the driving forces under the two conditions mentioned above are fairly different. Also, let us assume that the processes are not adiabatic so that q_{rev} or q_{irrev} is not equal to zero. UsingEqs. 2.3 and 2.5, we can write,

 $q_{rev} > q_{irrev}$

This means that in a non-adiabatic process, heat absorbed by a system from the surroundings is more under reversible conditions than under irreversible conditions. This relationship will be used by us in Sec. 8.6 while calculating the entropy changes of isolated systems.

Now let us consider ΔU , *q* and *w* values of a system in a cyclic process. As defined in Unit 1, a cyclic process is one in which the system after undergoing any number of processes return to its initial state. This means that $\Delta U = 0$; hence, the work system during all these processes should be equal to the heat absorbed by the system.

i.e., $q = q_1 + q_2 + \dots = -(w_1 + w_2 + \dots) = -w$

Where q and ware the heat absorbed and work done on the system in the entire cyclic processes consisting of several processes; in the individual processes, q_1, q_2 ...etc., are the heat absorbed by the system and, w_1, w_2 ...etc., are the work done on the system.

Using Example 1 discussed below, you can understand the validity of Eqs. 2.5 and 2.6.

Example 1:

 1.00×10^2 molof an ideal gas at 3.00×10^2 K temperature and 6.00×10^6 Pa pressure occupies 4.16×10^{-2} m³ space initially. Calculate the work done on the gas and the heat absorbed by the gas if it undergoes expansion under the following conditions such that the final volume and pressure are 0.832 m³ and 3.00×10^5 Pa:

(a) Isothermal reversible conditions (b) isothermal irreversible conditions.

Solution

In an isothermal process, for an ideal gas, $\Delta U=0$ Hence j using Eq. 1.8, q = -wi.e., Heat absorbed by j the gas = (work done on the gas) This equation is applied for both the processes discussed below.

The work done on the system is given the symbol, w. Since work done by the system is obtained by reversing the sign of the work done on the system, work done by the system is=-w

Work done by the system under reversible conditions is $= -W_{rev}$

Work done by the system under irreversible conditions is= $-w_{irrev}$

The transformation of Eq. 2.4 to Eq.2.5 becomes clear, once we understand the following relationship between numbers:

-3 > -4and 3 < 4

(a) Let us first calculate q_{rev} and w_{rev} using Eq. 1.18 for the isothermal reversible expansion.

$$q_{rev} = -w_{rev} = -2.303 \ nRT \log \frac{V_1}{V_2}$$

= 2.303 $nRT \log \frac{V_2}{V_1}$

 $= 2.303 \times 1.00 \times 10^{2} mol \times 8.314 J mol^{-1} K^{-1} \times 3.00$ $\times 10^{2} K \log \frac{0.832 \text{ m}^{3}}{4.16 \times 10^{-2} \text{m}^{3}}$ $= 7.47 \times 10^{5} I$

Hence, the heat absorbed by the gas during isothermal reversible = $7.47 \times 10^5 J$ expansion (q_{rev})

and the work done on the gas (w_{rev}) = $-7.47 \times 10^5 J$

(b) Let us calculate $q_{irrevand}$ wirrevfor the isothermal irreversible process using Eq. 1.13; in this process, the final pressure of the gas is equal to the external pressure (p_{ext}).

Hence, using Eq. 1.13,

$$q_{irrev} = -w_{irrev} = p_{ext} (V_2 - V_1)$$

= 3.00 × 10⁵ Pa (0.832 m³ - 0.0416 m³)
3.00 × 10⁵ × 0.7904J
= 2.37 × 10⁵ J

You can compare q and w values in the above two cases to verify the validity of Eqs. 2.5 and 2.6.

 $W_{rev} = -7.74 \times 10^5 J$; $W_{irrev} = -2.37 \times 10^5 J$ Hence, $W_{rev} < W_{irrev}$ as per equaion 8.5 $q_{rev} = 7.47 \times 10^5 J$; $q_{irrev} = 2.37 \times 10^5 J$ Hence, $q_{rev} > q_{irrev}$ as per Eg. 2.6

3.2 The Carnot Cycle

Carnot analyzed the functioning of an engine with the following features:

- The engine works in cycles.
- It absorbs heat from a reservoir known as source.
- It does some work out of the heat absorbed.
- It returns the unused part of the heat to another reservoir, known as sink.
- Finally, it returns to its original state.

Such an engine is known as Carnot engine. The temperature of the source (T_H) is higher than that of the sink (T_C) . The source and the sink are assumed to be of infinite heat capacity; that is, the temperatures of the source and the sink are not affected by small amounts of heat exchange.

Carnot showed that the entire amount of the heat absorbed cannot be converted into work in a cyclic process, no matter how ideal the heat engine is. He deduced that only a fraction of the total heat absorbed is converted into work and this fraction is known as the efficiency of the Carnot engine. Let us now derive an equation useful in calculating its efficiency.

For the sake of simplicity, let us assume that the engine consists of a cylinder and a piston containing one mole of an ideal gas in between the two. The cylinder has perfectly insulated walls and a perfectly conducting base; the piston is frictionless. It is only for the sake of convenience that we have considered that the engine has ideal gas actually there can be any suitable fluid. We make use of the following expressions from Unit 1 (for one mole of the gas) in this section.

$$w_{isothermal} = RT \ln \frac{V_{initial}}{V_{final}} \qquad \dots (Eq. 1.17)$$
$$w_{adiabatic} = C_v (T_{final} - T_{initial}) \qquad \dots (Eq. 1.53)$$

Where: w is the work done on the system $\operatorname{and} C_v$ is the molar heat capacity of the gas.

The plot of the pressure-volume data is shown in Fig.2.1



Fig. 2.1: Carnot Cycle

The Carnot cycle operation can be described by the following four steps: (1) Isothermal Expansion (2) Adiabatic Expansion (3) IsothermalCompression and (4) Adiabatic Compression. Let us discuss them one by one.

Step I: Isothermal Expansion

Initially the gas has pressure p_1 and volume V_1 . The cylinder is placed on a heat source maintained at the temperature T_H . The gas is isothermally and reversibly expanded to a volume V_2 and pressure p_2 . Let the work done on the gas be w_1 and the heat absorbed from the source be q_H . In an isothermal process, $\Delta U= 0$.

Hence, using Eqs. 1.8 and 1.17

$$w_{1} = q_{H} = RT_{H} \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}} \qquad ... (2.8)$$

or $q_{H} = RT_{H} \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}} \qquad ... (2.9)$

Step II: Adiabatic Expansion

The cylinder is now placed on a thermally insulated stand and the gas is adiabatically and reversibly expanded till it attains a pressure p_3 , volume V_3 and temperature T_c . During this period, no heat is absorbed by the system. The work done on the gas, w_2 , as the gas gets cooled from T_H to T_C is given by using Eq. 1.53 as,

$$w_2 = C_v (T_C - T_H)$$
 ... (2.10)

Step III: Isothermal Compression

The cylinder is now placed on a sink at temperature $T_{\rm C}$ and the gas is isothermally and reversibly compressed to a volume V4 at pressure p4. During the process the work done on the gas is w3 and the heat evolved to the sink is q_c (or q_c is the heat absorbed from the sink).

Using Eqs. 1.8 and 1.17,
$$w_3 = -q_c = RT_c \ln \frac{V_3}{V_4}$$
 (2.11)
or $q_c = RT_c \ln \frac{V_4}{V_3}$ (2.12)

Step IV: Adiabatic Compression

In the last step, the cylinder is again placed on an insulating stand and the gas is adiabatically and reversibly compressed until it reaches its initial state of volume

V1, and temperature TH. Hence the work done on the gas, w4 is given by Eq. 1.53 as,

$$W_4 = C_v (T_H - T_C)$$
 ... (2.13)

The net work done on the system is

$$w = w_1 + w_2 + w_3 + w_4 \qquad \dots (2.14)$$

$$orw = RT_{H} \ln \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}} + C_{v}(T_{C} - T_{H}) + RT_{C} \ln \frac{V_{3}}{V_{4}} + C_{v}(T_{H} - T_{C}) \quad ... (2.15)$$

i.e.,
$$w = RT_H \ln \frac{V_1}{V_2} + RT_C \ln \frac{V_3}{V_4}$$
 ... (2.16)

Eq. 1.48 of Unit 1 can be applied to relate the initial and final values of volume and temperature of the two adiabatic processes described in steps II and IV.

Applying Eq. 1.48 to Step II we get,

$$\frac{\mathrm{T_{C}}}{\mathrm{T_{H}}} = \left(\frac{V_{2}}{V_{3}}\right)^{\gamma-1}$$

Similarly applying Eq. 1.48 to Step IV, we get,

$$\frac{T_{\rm C}}{T_{\rm H}} = \left(\frac{V_1}{V_4}\right)^{\gamma-1} or \frac{T_{\rm H}}{T_{\rm C}} = \left(\frac{V_1}{V_4}\right)^{\gamma-1}$$

Hence,

$$\left(\frac{V_2}{V_3}\right)^{\gamma-1} = \left(\frac{V_1}{V_4}\right)^{\gamma-1}$$
 ... (2.17)

i.e.,
$$\frac{V_2}{V_3} = \frac{V_1}{V_4}$$

or $\frac{V_3}{V_4} = \frac{V_2}{V_1}$

Using this in Eq. 2.16, $w = RT_H \ln \frac{v_1}{v_2} + RT_C \ln \frac{v_2}{v_1}$ Hence, total work done on the system = w = R(TH-TC) In V_1/V_2 ...(2.18) Total work done by the system, = w' = -w = R(TH-Tc) In V_2/V_1(2.19)

Since work done by the system= - (work done on the system)

We know that the heat exchange between the gas and the source or sink takes place only in isothermal processes (steps1 and 3); in adiabatic processes (steps 2 and 4), there is no heat exchange. Again, qH is the heat absorbed from the source in step 1 and q_c is the heat absorbed from the sink in step 3.

The total heat absorbed by the system is,

$$q = q_H + q_C \qquad \dots (2.20)$$

As expected, q turns out to be equal to -w or w' since for the overall cyclic process, $\Delta U=0$

Hence,
$$q = q_H + q_C = w' = -w = R(T_H - T_C) \ln V_2 / V_1$$
 ... (2.21)

It may however be noted that out of the heat $(q_H=RT_H \ln V_2/V_1$ as per Eq. 2.8) absorbed from the source, only some of it is converted in to useful work and the rest is lost to the sink. Let us now calculate w'/q_H , i.e., the ratio between the total work done by the system during one cycle and the heat absorbed in the first step. This quantity is called the efficiency ' η ' of a Carnot engine.

$$Efficiency(\eta) = \frac{Totalworkdonebyt\ hesystem}{(Heat\ absorbed fromt\ hesourceat\ highertemp\ .)} = \frac{w'}{q_H}...(2.22)$$

Using Equations 2.9 and 2.21

$$(\eta) = \frac{q_{\rm H} + q_{\rm C}}{q_{\rm H}} = \frac{R(T_H - T_C) \ln V_2 / V_1}{RT_H \ln V_2 / V_1} \qquad \dots (2.23)$$

$$(\eta) = \frac{q_{\rm H} + q_{\rm C}}{q_{\rm H}} = \frac{(T_H - T_C)}{T_H} \qquad \dots (2.24)$$

Since T_C and T_H are always positive and T_C/T_H is less than one, Eq. 2.24 can be rearranged as follows:

$$(\eta) = 1 - \frac{T_{C}}{T_{H}} = 1 + \frac{q_{C}}{q_{H}} =$$

< 1(2.25)

Since q_c is negative and q_H is positive, $\frac{q_c}{q_H}$ is a negative quantity; $1 + \frac{q_c}{q_H}$ is also less than one.

This means that efficiency is always less than one, i.e., all the heat absorbed at a higher temperature is not converted into work. It is also clear that efficiency will be more if the ratio T_C/T_H is small. Thus, for efficient working of the engine, it should absorb heat at as high at temperature as high as possible and reject it at as low a temperature as possible. It should also be noted that efficiency is independent of the nature of the fluid. This is called Carnot theorem which can also be stated as:

"In all cyclic engines working between the same temperatures of the source and the sink, the efficiency is the same".

It must be pointed out that in the Carnot cycleall processes have been carried out reversibly. Hence, maximum and minimum amount of work are involved in expansion and compression, respectively; this implies that there cannot be any engine more efficient than Carnot engine. In actual engines, there is irreversibility due to sudden expansion and compression and also due to the friction of the piston.

Let us work out an example to show the use of Eq. 2.24

Example 2:

A Carnot engine works between 3.00×10^2 K and 4.00×10^2 K. Calculate its efficiency.

Solution:

$$T_H = 4.00 \times 10^2 K \qquad T_C = 3.00 \times 10^2 K$$

Using Eq. 8.24 q, $= \frac{T_H - T_C}{T_H} = \frac{(4.00 \times 10^2 - 3.00 \times 10^2)K}{4.00 \times 10^2 K}$
 $= 0.250$

3.3 Thermodynamic Temperature Scale

For an engine of the type discussed above, both the efficiency and the ratio q_C/q_H can be easily calculated by measurement of the work and heat changes involved. The ratio, q_C/q_H , as shown above, depends only on the temperatures T_C and T_H and is completely independent of the properties of any particular substance. Thus, it is possible to establish a scale of temperature-the absolute or thermodynamic scale-which is not dependent on any particular substance.

We can see from Eq. 2.25, that if $T_C=0$, $\eta=1$. We can now define absolute zero as that temperature of the sink at which the efficiency of a Carnot engine will be unity. The size of the degree on this scale is the same as that on the centigrade scale. The Kelvin unit is named in honourof Lord Kelvin, who arrived at the thermodynamic scale of temperature based on the properties of reversible heat engines.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

i. A certain heat engine operates between 1000 K and 500 K. (a) What is the maximum efficiency of the engine? (b) Calculate the maximum work that can be done for each 1.0 kJ of heat supplied by the hot source. (c) How much heat is discharged into the cold sink in a reversible process for each 1.0 kJ supplied by the hot source?

ii. Calculate the coefficient of performance of a Carnot heat pump operating between a high temperature of 70.0° F and a low temperature of 40.0° F.

4.0 CONCLUSION

According to the second law, the simplest cyclic process capable of producing a positive amount of work in the surroundings must involve at least two heat reservoirs at different temperatures. The Carnot engine operates in such a cycle; because of its simplicity it has come to be the prototype of cyclic heat engines. An important property of the Carnot cycle is the fact that it is reversible. In a cyclic transformation, reversibility requires, after the complete cycle has been traversed once in the forward sense and once in the opposite sense, that the surroundings be restored to their original condition. This means that the reservoirs and masses must be restored to their initial condition, which can only be accomplished if reversing the cycle reverses the sign of W and of Q_1 and Q_2 , individually. The magnitudes of W and of the individual values of Q are not changed by running a reversible engine backwards; only the signs are changed.

5.0 SUMMARY

Carnot cycle consists of four reversible steps, and therefore is a reversible cycle. A system is subjected consecutively to the reversible changes in state:

Step 1. Isothermal expansion.Step 2. Adiabatic expansion.

Step 3. Isothermal compression. Step 4. Adiabatic compression. The initial and final states and the application of the first law to each step in the

Carnot cycle shows that for the cycle, $\Delta U = 0$

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). *Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics*. John Wiley & Sons.

- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 2 ENTROPY OF CHANGE

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Entropy
 - 3.1 Entropy Changes in Isolated System
 - 3.2 Second Law of Thermodynamics
 - 3.3 Entropy Changes during Expansion and Compression
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Entropy is an important concept in the branch of physics known as thermodynamics. The idea of "irreversibility" is central to the understanding of entropy. Everyone has an intuitive understanding of irreversibility. If one watches a movie of everyday life running forward and in reverse, it is easy to distinguish between the two. The movie running in reverse shows impossible things happening – water jumping out of a glass into a pitcher above it, smoke going down a chimney, water in a glass freezing to form ice cubes, crashed cars reassembling themselves, and so on. The intuitive meaning of expressions such as "you can't unscramble an egg", or "you can't take the cream out of the coffee" is that these are irreversible processes. No matter how long you wait, the cream won't jump out of the coffee into the creamer.

In thermodynamics, one says that the "forward" processes – pouring water from a pitcher, smoke going up a chimney, etc. – are "irreversible": they cannot happen in reverse. All real physical processes involving systems in everyday life, with many atoms or molecules, are irreversible. For an irreversible process in an isolated system (a system not subject to outside influence), the thermodynamic state variable known as entropy is never decreasing. In everyday life, there may be processes in which the increase of entropy is practically unobservable, almost zero. In these cases, a movie of the process run in reverse will not seem unlikely. For example, in a 1-second video of the collision of two billiard balls, it will be hard to distinguish the forward and the backward case, because the increase of entropy during that time is relatively small. In thermodynamics, one says that this process is practically "reversible", with an entropy increase that is practically zero.

The statement of the fact that the entropy of an isolated system never decreases is known as the second law of thermodynamics.

2.0 **OBJECTIVES**

By the end of the lesson, students should be able to:

- Define the term entropy,
- State the second law of thermodynamics,
- Calculate the entropy changes for isothermal and non-isothermal processes.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Entropy

Definition of an important thermodynamic function called entropy

The efficiency of an engine working on the principle of Carnot cycle is of immense use to engineers; but, its major use in physics and chemistry is in the discussion and understanding of the second law of thermodynamics.

The following comparison may help you in understanding the transformation of Eq. 2.24 into Eq. 2.26.

$$Eq. 2.24 Eq. 2.26$$

$$\frac{q_{H}q_{2}}{q_{C}q_{1}}$$

$$T_{H}T_{2}$$

$$T_{C}T_{1}$$

$$\left(\frac{q_{H}+q_{C}}{q_{H}}\right) = \left(\frac{T_{H}-T_{C}}{T_{H}}\right), \left(\frac{q_{2}+q_{1}}{q_{2}}\right) = \left(\frac{T_{2}-T_{1}}{T_{2}}\right)$$

If in a Carnot engine, heat q_2 is absorbed at the higher temperature, T_2 and q_1 is absorbed at the lower temperature T_1 (actually q_1 will be a negative quantity since heat is rejected) then, according to Eq. 2.24,

$$\frac{q_2 + q_1}{q_2} = \frac{T_2 - T_1}{T_2} \qquad \dots (2.26)$$

or
$$1 + \frac{q_1}{q_2} = 1 - \frac{T_1}{T_2}$$
 ...(2.27)
i.e.,
$$\frac{q_1}{T_1} = -\frac{q_2}{T_2}$$

Hence, $\frac{q_1}{T_1} + \frac{q_2}{T_2} = 0$... (2.28)

Thus, the sum of such quantities as obtained by dividing the heat absorbed reversibly by the temperature is zero over a complete Carnot Cycle.

Any reversible cyclic process can be broken into a large number of infinitesimal Carnot cycles (as in Fig. 2.2). If in each small Carnot cycle, heat dq_1 is absorbed at temperature T_1 and dq_2 , then for each small Carnot cycle, Carnot cycle,

$$\frac{dq_1}{T'_1} + \frac{dq_2}{T'_2} = 0 \qquad \dots (2.30)$$

Summing these over all the cycles we can write in general, sum of $\frac{dq_i}{T_i}$ terms over all the cycles = 0 ...(2.31)

Where: 'i' stands for an individual process of expansion or contraction in each cycle. Since the summation is continuous, we can replace the summation with integration and have,

$$\oint \frac{dq_{rev}}{T} = 0 \qquad \dots (2.32)$$

Where:

 dq_{rev} is the heat absorbed reversibly at a temperature in an infinitesimal step in the cyclic proce the integral over a whole cycle.



Fig. 2.2: Infinitesimal Carnot Cycle in the $(x = T - T_1, y = V - V_1)$ plane.

Now, consider a system going in a reversible manner from an initial state A to an intermediate state B and then back to A via another path (Fig.2.3). This cyclic



Fig. 2.3: The Cyclic Change ABA.

process can be broken up into a large number of Carnot cycles. Startling from A and following all these cycles we may reach A once again. The paths inside the figure cancel out each other and only a zigzag path is left. The larger the number of Carnot cycles, the closer will be the resemblance between this zigzag path and the overall path ABA. Hence, in the entire cycle,

Sum of
$$\frac{dq_{rev}}{T}$$
 terms = $\frac{\Sigma dq_{rev}}{T}$
= 0(2.33)

Where once again dq_{rev} is the heat absorbed reversibly at temperature *T* in an infinitesimal process. We can break this up into two parts, i.e., one in which we go from A to B and the other in which we go from B to A. Thus,

$$\sum_{Cycle} dq_{rev}/T = \sum_{A \to B} dq_{rev}/T = \sum_{B \to A} dq_{rev}/T = 0 \qquad \dots (2.34)$$

or in terms of integrals,

$$\int dq_{rev} / T = \int_{A}^{B} dq_{rev} / T + \int_{A}^{B} dq_{rev} / T$$

= 0 ... (2.35)

and so

The symbol $\sum_{Cycle} dq_{rev}/T$ means summation of dq_{rev}/T in the entire circle. The term $\sum_{A \to B} dq_{rev}/T$ means summation of the dq_{rev} term for the change $\int_{A}^{B} dq_{rev}/T$ $= -\int_{B}^{A} dq_{rev}/T \qquad ...(2.36)$

Thus, the quantity $\int_{A}^{B} dq_{rev}/T$ is not dependent on the path chosen and is only dependent on the initial and final states of the system. This means that it represents a change in some thermodynamic property. This property is called entropy (S), and we write,

 $dq_{rev}/T = dS \qquad ... (2.37)$ Thus, $\int dS = 0 \qquad ... (2.38)$ Also, if we represent the entropy of the initial state A as SA and that of the final

state *B* as SB, then

$$\Delta S = S_B - S_A$$

= $\int_A^B dq_{rev} / T$... (2.39)

Let us relate the changes in internal energy and enthalpy to entropy change.

If we now put $d_q = TdS$ (from Eq. 8.37), $dU = nC_V dT$ (from Eq. 6.26) and dw = -pdV (from Eq. 6.12) in Eq. 6.17, we get Eq. 8.40.

$$dU = dq + dw \qquad \dots (1.7)$$

Hence,

$$dU = nC_V dT = TdS - pdV \qquad \dots (2.40)$$

As per Eq. 1.29 of Unit 1, H = U + pV

Differentiation of this gives, dH = dU + pdV + Vdp ...(2.41) Using Eq. 2.40, dH = TdS - pdV + pdV + Vdp = TdS + VdP ...(2.42) Eqs. 2.40 and 2.41 are the combined mathematical statements of the first and second laws of thermodynamics. The first law of thermodynamics is concerned with the conservation of energy and the second; law of thermodynamics introduces the concept of entropy.

It is worth mentioning that the entropy change in a system is given by,

$$dS = \frac{\mathrm{d}q_{\mathrm{rev}}}{\mathrm{T}}$$

This means that the entropy change in a system is to be calculated assuming the process to be reversible, irrespective of the fact that the process is reversible or not. This fact will be highlighted in the next section.

On the basis of the above ideas, answer the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE 2

Calculate the change of entropy when 2.40×10^4 J of heat is transferred reversibly and isothermally to a system at 3.00×10^2 K.

3.2 Entropy Changes in Isolated Systems

We are now interested in estimating the entropy change in an isolated system where cyclic processes of isothermal expansion and compression take place. Such cyclic processes can occur in two ways: one in which both expansion and compression are reversible and another, in which one is irreversible while the other is reversible. Let us consider an isolated system consisting of a cylinder which contains a gas between it and a smooth air tight piston and is placed in a heat reservoir.

Isothermal Reversible Expansion and Reversible Compression

Let the gas (system) undergo isothermal reversible expansion from volume V_1 to V_2 at a temperature T. In this reversible process, the gas absorbs heat, q_{rev} from the reservoir; the entropy change of the system, ΔS_1 , is given by,

$$\Delta S_{1,} = \frac{q_{rev}}{T} \qquad \dots (2.43)$$

Since the reservoir also loses heat q_{rev} in a reversible way, the entropy change, ΔS_2 , of the reservoir is given by,

$$\Delta S_{2,} = \frac{-q_{rev}}{T} \qquad \dots (2.44)$$

The total entropy changeof the isolated system, ΔS_a , in this reversible expansion process is given by,

$$\Delta S_a = \Delta S_1 + \Delta S_2 = \frac{q_{rev}}{T} - \frac{q_{rev}}{T} = 0$$
...(2.45)

Let the gas undergo isothermal reversible compression back to its original state. Assume that during this compression, heat lost from the system and the heat gained by the reservoir are both reversible. Then, the total entropy change (ΔS_b) of the isolated system mentioned above, during reversible compression, is also equal to zero.

$$\Delta S_b = 0 \qquad \dots (2.46)$$

Hence, ΔS in this cyclic process = $\Delta S_a + \Delta S_b = 0$...(2.47)

The entropy change in a process is calculated by dividing the heat change under reversible condition by temperature, whether or not the process is reversible.

This means that the total entropy change in a Reversible cycle is zero. Let us now see how the entropy changes in a cyclic process involving an irreversible stage.

Isothermal Irreversible Expansion and Reversible Compression

Let the gas undergo isothermal irreversible expansion from a volume V_1 , to V_2 at a temperature T. In this process, let us assume that the gas absorbs heat *q*irreversibly whereas the reservoir loses the same heat reversely. However, the entropy changeof the system (ΔS_1) is still given by Eq. 2.43 per definition.

$$\Delta S_1 = \frac{q_{rev}}{T} \qquad \dots (2.48)$$

But since the reservoir loses heat q reversibly, the entropy changeof the reservoir,

 ΔS_2 , is given by,

$$\Delta S_2 = \frac{-q}{T} \qquad \dots (2.49)$$

Hence, the total entropy changeof the isolated system, ΔS_a , in this irreversible expansion process is given by,

$$\Delta S_a = \Delta S_1 + \Delta S_2 = \frac{q_{rev}}{T} - \frac{q}{T} > 0 \qquad \dots (2.50)$$

Since $q_{rev} > q$ as per Eq. 2.6

Let the gas now undergo isothermal reversible compression such that the heat loss by the system and the heat gain by the surroundings are both reversible. The total entropy changeof the isolated system, ΔS_b , in this reversible compression process is given by,

$$\Delta S_b = 0 \qquad \dots (2.51)$$

Hence, the total entropy changeof the isolated system over the whole cycle

$= \Delta S_a + \Delta S_a$	ΔS_b					
	> 0					(2.52)
Hence,	for	any	reversible	process	s or	cycle,
$\Delta S_{total} =$	0	(2.53	3)			
For any in	reversible	process	or cycle, ΔS_t	$_{otal} > 0$		(2.54)
In other v	words, the	e second	l law of the	modynamic	s suggest	ts that the
entropy must increase in an irreversible or a spontaneous process. Since						
all natural processes are irreversible, the entropy of the Universe is						
continuou	sly incr	easing.	The first	and the	second	laws of
thermodynamics can be summed up as follows:						
-			-			

The first law	:Energy of the universe is constant.
The second law	:Entropy of the universe is tending to a maximum.

The fact that the entropy of an isolated system increases in an irreversible process can be illustrated using Example 3.

Example 3

Assume that an ideal gas undergoes isothermal irreversible expansion and is in contact with a heat reservoir inside an isolated system. Using the data given in Example 1, calculate the entropy change of (a) the gas, (b) the heat reservoir and

(c) the isolated system as a whole.

Solution

It is true that the gas expands irreversibly and absorbs heat irreversibly from the heat reservoir. But the heat reservoir (or as a rule, the surroundings always) would lose (or gain) the heat reversibly.

As per Example 1 (b),

the heat absorbed by the gas under isothermal irreversible conditions= 2.37×10^5 J.

That is, the gas absorbs 2.37×10^5 J **irreversibly** from the heat reservoir. But the heat reservoir loses 2.37×10^5 J **reversibly**.

It is to be remembered that the entropy is a state function and its value is given by dividing the heat change under reversible conditions by temperature.

a) To calculate the entropy change of the gas, we have to consider the heat absorbed if the gas were to expand reversibly. Hence, from Example 1, for q value of the gas, we should use 7.47×10^5 J, which is the heat absorbed under reversible conditions but not 2.37×10^5 J. The temperature of the gas is 3.00×10^2 K

Using Eq. 2.43, the entropy change $=\frac{Heat \ change \ under \ reversible \ conditions}{Temperature}$

 $= \frac{7.47 \times 10^5 J}{3.00 \times 10^2 K}$ = 2490 JK⁻¹ ervoir loses 2.37 × 10⁵ L heat rev

b) The heat reservoir loses 2.37×10^5 J heat reversibly, Using Eq. 2.37, the entropy change $=\frac{-2.37 \times 10^5 J}{3.00 \times 10^2 K}$

of the heat reservoir ($\Delta S_{reservoir}$) = $-790 JK^{-1}$

The negative sign is due to loss of heat from the heat reservoir.

c) The total entropy changeof the isolated system

$$= \Delta S_{gas} + \Delta S_{reservoir}$$

$$= [(2490) + (-790)] JK^{-1}$$

$$= 1700 JK^{-1}$$

Hence, the entropy of the isolated system increases by 1700 J K^{-1} in this irreversible expansion.

To calculate the entropy change in the universe for a particular process, we should know the entropy change of the system and of the surroundings. We shall study in Secs. 2.8 to 2.11 the ways of calculating the entropy changes in the system. Let us now see how to calculate the entropy change of the surroundings in any particular process.

The surroundings of a system constitute a huge heat reservoir. Hence, the heat loss or gain from the surroundings (q^{surr}) is always considered reversible; this is true whether the system behaves reversibly or irreversibly. Let the temperature of the surroundings be T^{surr} .

Hence, the entropy change of the surroundings = $\frac{q^{surr}}{T^{surr}}$

This is true for all types of processes.

If a chemical reaction takes place at constant pressure with an enthalpy change,

 ΔH , then $q^{\text{surr}} = -\Delta H$

Hence, the entropy change of the surroundings $=\frac{q^{surr}}{T^{surr}} = =\frac{-\Delta H}{T^{surr}}$

3.3 Statements of the Second Law of Thermodynamics

What we have studied so far in this unit can be generalized to obtain the statements of the second law of thermodynamics. Three such statements are given below:

- 1. The entropy of an isolated system tends to increase and reaches a maximum. This implies that the most stable state of an isolated system is the state of maximum entropy. Since the universe may be considered as isolated system, it follows that the entropy of the universe always increases.
- 2. It is impossible to transfer heat from a cold body to a hotter body without doing some work. This was postulated by Clausius.
- 3. According to Kelvin, it is not possible to take heat from a source (i.e., a hot reservoir) and convert all of it into work by a cyclic process without losing some of it to a colder reservoir.

3.3 Entropy Changes During Expansion and Compression

In general, the entropy change of the system is defined by the entropy of the final state (B) minus the entropy of the initial state (A). This is equivalent to

 $\int_{B}^{A} dq_{rev} / T \quad \text{which at constant temperature can be written as}$ $\frac{1}{T} \int_{B}^{A} dq_{rev} = dq_{rev} / T$

Where: dq_{rev} is the total amount of the heat absorbed reversibly in the process.

Entropy Change in the Isothermal Expansion of an Ideal Gas

If *n* molof an ideal gas is isothermally and reversibly expanded from an initial state in which it has pressure p_1 and volume V_1 to the final state of volume V_2 and pressure p_2 , then as shown earlier,

 $\begin{array}{l} q_{rev} = w = nRT \ln V_2 / V_1 = nRT \ln \ p_1 / p_2 \dots (2.55) \\ and \ hence, \Delta S = \ q_{rev} / T = nR \ln V_2 / V_1 = nR \ln p_1 / p \\ = 2.303 \ nR \ = \log V_2 / V_1 = 2.303 \ nR \log p_1 / p_2 \end{array} \right\} \ \dots (2.56)$

Hence, to calculate the entropy change of an ideal gas during isothermal expansion or compression, n, V_1 and V_2 or p_1 and p_2 must be known.

Example 4

1.00 molof an ideal gas is compressed isothermally and reversibly from $1.00 \times 10^{-2} \text{ m}^3$ to $1.00 \times 10^{-3} \text{ m}^3$. Calculate the entropy change.

Solution

The numerator and denominator in Eq. 2.56 are interchanged along with a sign change, since $V_2 < V_1$

Using Eq. 2.56,
$$\Delta S = -2.303 \ nR \log V_1 / V_2$$

= $-2.303 \times 1.00 \ mol \times 8.314 \ Jmol K^{-1} \log \frac{1.00 \times 10^{-2} m^3}{1.00 \times 10^{-3} m^3}$
= $-19.2 \ JK^{-1}$

Entropy Change During Adiabatic Expansion

An adiabatic expansion involves no heat change which means $\Delta S = 0$ for the system.

Entropy Change of an Ideal Gas when it is Expanded Under Conditions which are not Isothermal

Let *n* molof an ideal gas be expanded from an initial state of V_1 and T_1 to a final state of V_2 and T_2 . Then according to the first law of thermodynamics (Eq.1.22),

 dq_{rev} = dU+ pdV ... (2.57) Using Eq. 1.26, $dU = nC_V dT$ Where: C_V is the molar heat capacity of the gas under constant volume conditions. According to ideal gas equation, $p = \frac{nRT}{V}$

Using the above two expressions in Eq. 2.57, dq_{rev} $= nC_V dT$ + nRT dV/V (2.58)

or
$$TdS = nC_V dT + nRT V/V$$

Hence,

$$dS = 1/T \left[nC_V dT + nRT \frac{dV}{V} \right] \qquad \dots (2.59)$$

= $nC_V dT/T$
+ $nRdV/V$ $\dots (2.60)$

On integration between the limits $T_1 \rightarrow T_2$, $V_1 \rightarrow V_2$ and $S_1 \rightarrow S_2$

$$\int_{S_1}^{S_2} dS = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} n C_V dT / T + \int_{V_1}^{V_2} nR dV / V...(2.61)$$

Assuming that C_V is independent of temperature, we have

$$S_{2} - S_{1} = \Delta S = nC_{V} \ln \frac{T_{2}}{T_{1}} + nR \ln \frac{V_{2}}{V_{1}}$$

...(2.62)
= 2.303n(C_{V} \log \frac{T_{2}}{T_{1}} + R \log \frac{V_{2}}{V_{1}})

This is the case when we take T and V to be the variable quantities. Since for an ideal gas p, y and T are related by the ideal gas equation, only two of these are independent variables. Now, suppose we consider T and p as the variables. Let them change from T_1 to T_2 and p_1 to p_2 during the process. Then these are related to the initial and final volumes V_1 and V_2 as

$$\frac{V_2}{V_1} = \frac{T_2 P_1}{T_1 P_2} \qquad ... (2.63)$$

Hence, from Eq. 2.62, we have
 Δ
 $\Delta S = nC_V \ln T_2/T_1 + nR \ln T_2 P_1/T_1 P_2 \qquad ... (2.64)$

$$\Delta S = nC_V \ln T_2 / T_1 + nR \ln T_2 T_1 + nR \ln P_1 / P_2 \qquad \dots (2.65)$$

$$= (C_V + R)n \ln T_2/T_1 + nR \ln p_1/p_2 \qquad \dots (2.66)$$

Since $C_p - C_V = R, C_P = R + C_V$...(2.67)

$$\Delta S = nC_P \ln T_2/T_1 + nR \ln p_1/p_2$$
...(2.68)
= 2.303 n(C_P \log T_2/T_1 + R \log p_1/p_2)

Hence, using Eq. 2.62 or 2.68, we can calculate the entropy change of an ideal gas when its pressure or volume changes due to temperature change. Let us work out an example.

Example 5

1.00 molof a monoatomic gas initially at 3.00×10^2 K and occupying $2.00 \times 10^{-3} m^3$ is heated to 3.25×10^2 K and the final volume is $4.00 \times 10^{-3} m^3$. Assuming ideal behaviour, calculate the entropy change for the process.

Solution

For a monoatomic gas
$$C_V = 3/2R = 3/2 \times 8.314 \text{ Jmol}^{-1}\text{K}^{-1}$$

= 12.47 Jmol⁻¹K⁻¹

Using Eq. 2.62,
$$\Delta S = 2.303 \ n(C_V \log T_2/T_1 + K \log V_2/V_1)$$

= 2.303 × 1.00 $\left(12.47 \log \frac{3.25 \times 10^2}{3.00 \times 10^2} + 8.314 \log \frac{4.00 \times 10^{-3}}{2.00 \times 10^{-3}} \right) J K^{-1}$
= 6.76 $J K^{-1}$

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. Calculate the change in entropy when 50 kJ of energy is transferred reversibly and isothermally as heat to a large block of copper at (a) 0° C, (b) 70° C.
- ii. Calculate ΔS (for the system) when the state of 2.00 mol diatomic perfect gas molecules, for which $C_{p,m}=7/2R$, is changed from 25°C and 1.50 atm to 135°C and 7.00 atm. How do you rationalize the sign of ΔS ?
- iii. Calculate the entropy change for the following process: A sample containing 2.000 mol of helium gas originally at 298.15K and 1.000 bar is cooled to its normal boiling temperature of 4.00 K, condensed to a liquid, and then cooled further to 2.00 K, where it undergoes another phase transition to a second liquid form, called liquid helium II. This liquid phase is suddenly vaporized by a beam of laser light, and the helium is brought to a temperature of 298.15K and a pressure of 0.500 bar.
- iv. Calculate q, w, ΔU and ΔS if 1.000 mol of helium gas is heated reversibly from 25.0°C to 50.0°C at a constant volume. Assume that $C_{V,m}$ is equal to 3R/2 and is constant.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The statement of the first law of thermodynamics defines the internal energy and asserts as a generalization of experiment fact that it is a state function. The second law of thermodynamics establishes the entropy as a state function, but in a less direct way. Our interest in the second law stems from the fact that this law has something to say about the natural direction of a transformation. It denies the possibility of constructing a machine that causes heat to flow from a cold to a hot reservoir without any other effect. In the same way, the second law can identify the natural direction of a chemical reaction. In some situations, the second law declares that neither direction of the chemical reaction is natural; the reaction must then be at equilibrium. The application of the subject of chemical reactions is the most fruitful approach to the subject of chemical equilibrium. Fortunately, this application is easy and is done without interminable combinations of cyclic engines.

5.0 SUMMARY

- There are two principal physical statements of the second law of thermodynamics:
 - (1) If a system undergoes a cyclic process it cannot turn heat put into the system completely into work done on the surroundings.

- (2) Heat cannot flow spontaneously from a cooler to a hotter object if nothing else happens.
- The second law implies that no heat engine can have an efficiency as great as unity.
- The mathematical statement of the second law establishes a new state function, the entropy, denoted by S and defined through its differential by:

$$dS = \frac{\mathrm{d}q_{\mathrm{rev}}}{\mathrm{T}}$$

- The mathematical statement of the second law provides a means of calculating the entropy change of any process that begins and ends at equilibrium states.
- The second law implies that no macroscopic process can decrease the entropy of the universe.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 3 ENTROPY OF MIXING

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 EntropyofMixing3.2Entropychangeinphasetransitions3.3Entropychangeinchemicalreactions
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Examining the mixing process on a molecular level gives additional insight. Suppose we were able to see the gas molecules in different colours, say the air molecules as white and the argon molecules as red. After we took the partition away, we would see white molecules start to move into the red region and, similarly, red molecules start to come into the white volume. As we watched, as the gases mixed, there would be more and more of the different colour molecules in the regions that were initially all white and all red. If we moved further away so we could no longer pick out individual molecules, we would see the growth of pink regions spreading into the initially red and white areas. In the final state, we would expect a uniform pink gas to exist throughout the volume. There might be occasional small regions which were slightly more red or slightly more white, but these fluctuations would only last for a time on the order of several molecular collisions. In this unit therefore, we will be discussing the entropy of mixing in both reversible and irreversible reactions.

2.0 OBJECTIVES

Bytheend ofthisunit, you should beable to;

- deriveanexpressionusefulincalculatingentropyofmixing,
- calculate the entropy changes in phase transitions and chemical reactions,

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Entropy of Mixing

Suppose that n_1 molesofanide algas initially present at pressure p and n_2 molesofanotheride algas also at the same initial pressure p are mixed ataconstanttemperature, T, so that the total pressure is also p. This is possible byusing a vessel

ofsuitablevolume.Letthepartialpressureofthefirstgasinthemixturebep1and thepartial pressure of the othergasbep2.Thenthechangeinentropyforthefirst gasfromEq.2.56is

$$\Delta S_1 = n_1 R \ln \frac{p}{p_1} \dots (2.69)$$

Similarly,fortheother gas,
$$\Delta S_2 = n_2 R \ln \frac{p}{p_2} \dots (2.70)$$
 The total entropy of mixing, ΔS_{mix} 'is hence
$$\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = \Delta S_1 + \Delta S_2 = n_1 R \ln \frac{p}{p_1} + n_2 R \ln \frac{p}{p_2} \dots (2.71)$$

If the mole fractions of the gases in the mixture are x_1 and x_2 respectively, then according to Dalton's law of partial pressures,

$$\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = n_1 R \ln \frac{p}{x_1 p} + n_2 R \ln \frac{p}{x_2 p} \dots (2.72)$$

$$\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = n_1 R \ln \frac{1}{x_1} + n_2 R \ln \frac{1}{x_2} \dots (2.73)$$

This simplify to, $\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = -(n_1 R \ln x_1 + n_2 R \ln x_2)$

Or, $\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = -2.303R(n_1\log x_1 + n_2\log x_2)$...(2.74)

If we know n_1 and n_2 , ΔS_{mix} can be calculated. The mole fractions x_1 and x_2 are less than one, since $x_1 + x_2 = 1$; as a result of this, ΔS_{mix} will be positive.

Note:

Partial pressure of agas= Total pressure *mole fraction of the gas Hence, $p_1 = px_1$ and $p_2 = px_2$

Example6

 $Calculate the entropy of mixing of 1.00 mol of H_2 with 2.00 mol of O_2 assuming that no chemical reaction occurs.$

Solution

nH2 = 1.00 mol; nO2 = 2.00 mol

$x_{H2} =$	$\frac{n_{H2}}{n_{H2} + n_{O2}}$	$=\frac{1.00\ mol}{3.00\ mol}$	= 0.333
------------	----------------------------------	--------------------------------	---------

Similarly,

 $x_{02} = \frac{n_{02}}{n_{H2} + n_{02}} = \frac{2.00 \ mol}{3.00 \ mol} = 0.667$

Using Eq. 2.74, $\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = -2.303R(n_1\log x_1 + n_2\log x_2)$

 $\Delta S_{\text{mix}} = -2.303 * 8.314 (1.00 \log 0.333 + 2.00 \log 0.667) \text{ JK}^{-1}$

 $\Delta S_{\rm mix} = 15.88 \ \rm JK^{-1}$

Onthebasisof what you have studied in this section, answer the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE5

i. Doestheentropyofmixingofidealgasesdepend ontemperature? (**Hint**:ExamineEq.2.74)

3.2EntropyChangesin PhaseTransitions

The change of matter from one phase (solid, liquid, gas, all otropic form) into another is called phase transition. Such changes take place at definite temperatures called transition temperatures (melting points, boiling point setc.) at a given pressure. These transitions are accompanied by absorption or evolution of heat (called latentheat). Since absorption or evolution of heat accompanies to an entropy change, the entropy of transition is given as, $\Delta S_{\text{trans}} = \frac{q_{rev}}{T} = \frac{\Delta H_{trans}}{T}$...(2.75)

Eq.2.75 is validonly when the transition takes place in a reversible manner, i.e., when the two phases are in equilibrium.

Thus, when one mole of a solid melt stotheliquid phase, the entropy of fusion is given by

 $\Delta S_{\text{fus}} = \frac{\Delta H_{fus}}{T_f} \qquad \dots (2.76)$ where *T_f* is the melting point enthalpy of fusion. Similarly,

and ΔH_{fus} is the molar

 $\Delta S_{\text{Vap}} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{T_b} \qquad \dots (2.77)$ where *T*_b is the boiling point and ΔH_{Vap} is the molar enthalpy of vaporization.

It is obvious, since disorderliness will be reduced, that the entropy of freezing and condensation (vapour changing to liquid) will be equal to $-\Delta S_{\text{vap}}$, respectively.

In a similar manner, we can define the entropy change accompanying the transition of a substance from an all otropic form to another. If such a transition takes place at a temperature T_{trans} and, ΔH_{trans} is the molarent halp y of transition, then the entropy change accompany the transition is,

 $\Delta S_{\text{trans}} = \frac{\Delta H_{trans}}{T} \qquad \dots (2.78)$ Thus, in phase transitions, ΔS values can be calculated from the corresponding ΔH values.

Usingthematerial given above, answer the following SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE6

Calculate the entropy of fusion of benzenesolid, if its melting point is 279 K and its enthalpy of fusion is 10.6 kJmol^{-1} . [Ans=37.99 Jmol⁻¹K⁻¹]

3.3EntropyChangesin ChemicalReactions

Given that: $\Delta S = \sum \Delta S_{\text{products}} - \sum \Delta S_{\text{reactants}}$

Let us now calculate the entropychange accompanying ageneral chemical reactionofthetype,

aA+bB+.... $c\mathbf{C} + d\mathbf{D} + \dots$...(2.79) We define the entropy change for a reaction ($\Delta_{r}S$) as the difference between the of theproductsandthetotal total entropy entropyof thereactants. Thus, if SA, theentropiesofonemoleof S_B....are reactants,A,B,etc.,andSC,SD....,ofthe products,C,D,etc.,then; $\Lambda rS = (cSC + dSD + ...) - (aSA + bSB + ...)$...(2.80) where c, d, a, b... etc., are the stoichiometric coefficients inEq.2.79. Thevariation ofentropychangeforareactionwithtemperaturecanbereadilydeducedfrom Eq. 2.80 by differentiating with respect to temperature at constant pressure. Hence,

$$\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta_{T}S)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = \left(c\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta S_{C})}{\partial T}\right]_{p} + d\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta S_{D})}{\partial T}\right]_{p} + \cdots\right) - \left(a\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta S_{A})}{\partial T}\right]_{p} + b\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta S_{B})}{\partial T}\right]_{p} + \cdots\right) \dots (2.81)$$

According to Eq.2.41 dH = TdS + Vdp

or $C_{pd}T = TdS + Vdp$

Atconstantpressure(d*p*=0)

$$C_{p}dT = TdS_{\mu}$$

or,

$$\left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{C_p}{T}$$

Cpisthemolar heatcapacityofasubstanceatconstantpressure.

Eq.2.81 then becomes,

$$\left[\frac{\partial (\Delta_r S)}{\partial T} \right]_p = \left(\frac{\left[c C_{p(C)} + d C_{p(D)} + \cdots \right] - \left[a C_{p(A)} + b C_{p(B)} + \cdots \right]}{T} \right)$$
...(2.82)

$$\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta_r S)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{\Delta C_p}{T}$$
...(2.83)

where ΔC Pisthed ifference between the heat capacities of the products and that of the reactant satconstant pressure.

By rearranging, $d(\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}S) = \Delta C \mathbf{P} \frac{dT}{T}$...(2.84)

Assume that $\Delta_r S_1$, and $\Delta_r S_2$ are the entropy change at temperatures T_1 and T_2 and d

 $\Delta C_{\text{pisindependentoftemperature.ThenEq.2.84on integration gives,} \\ \int_{\Delta_r S_1}^{\Delta_r S_2} d(\Delta_r S) = \Delta C_p \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \frac{dT}{T} \qquad \dots (2.85)$

$$\Delta_r S_2 - \Delta_r S_1 = C_p In \frac{T_2}{T_1} \qquad \dots (2.86)$$

Eq.2.86 is useful indetermining Δ_r Svalue of a reaction at any particular temperature, if it is known at any other temperature along with C_p values.

Entropy values of substances can be determined using the third law of thermodynamics; we shall study this in the next unit. The entropy values of som e

of the substances in their standard states at 298.15 Karegiven in Table 2.1. These

areknownasstandardentropy(S°)values.SimilartotheCalculationof Δ_r Sas perEq.2.80,wecancalculate $\Delta_r S^{\circ}$ from thestandardentropyvaluesofthe reactantsand theproducts.

The standardstatesofthe substanceswillbe defined inthenextunit.

) + 414 0 5 4 1 2 9 8 1 1 0 1 1	
Substance	$S^{\circ}/JK^{-1}mol^{-1}$	Substance	$S^{\circ}/JK^{-1}mol^{-1}$
C(graphite)	5.7	C6H6 _(<i>l</i>)	173.3
C(diamond	2.4	$\operatorname{He}_{(g)}$	126.2
)			
AgCl _(s)	96.2	$H_{2(g)}$	130.7
AgBr _(s)	107.1	$Cl_{2(g)}$	223.1
$Ag_{(s)}$	42.6	$CO2_{(g)}$	213.7
$Hg_{(1)}$	76.0	O2 _(g)	205.1
$Br_{2(l)}$	152.2	CH4 _(g)	186.3
$H_2O_{(l)}$	69.9		

Example7

 $Calculate the standard entropy of formation of H_2O_{(l)} at 298.15 K using Table 2.1.$

Solution

 $H_{2(g)} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2(g)}H_2O_{(l)} \longrightarrow$

Recall: $\Delta S = \sum \Delta S_{\text{products}} - \sum \Delta S_{\text{reactants}}$

Thestandardentropy offormationofwater($\Delta_f S^{\circ}_{(H_2O)}$)canbecalculatedusing Eq.2.80.Notethatthesubstances are in their standard states at 298.15K; hence S° values are used instead of *S*.

$$\Delta_{f} S^{\circ}_{(H_{2}O)} = S^{O}_{(H_{2}O)} - (S^{O}_{(H_{2})} + \frac{1}{2} S^{O}_{(O_{2})})$$
$$= [69.9 - (130.7 + (\frac{1}{2} * 205.1))]JK^{-1}$$

Since one mole of water is formed, $\Delta f S^{\circ}_{(H_2O)} = -163.4 \text{ Jmol}^{-1} \text{K}^{-1}$

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE

i. The enthalpy of vaporization of methanol is 35.27 kJ mol⁻¹ at its normal boiling point of 64.1°C. Calculate (a) the entropy of vaporization of methanol at this temperature and (b) the entropy change of the surroundings.

- Calculate the difference in molar entropy (a) between liquid water and ice at -5°C, (b) between liquid water and its vapour at 95°C and 1.00 atm. The differences in heat capacities on melting and on vaporization are 37.3 JK⁻¹ mol⁻¹ and -41.9 JK⁻¹mol⁻¹, respectively. Distinguish between the entropy changes of the sample, the surroundings, and the total system, and discuss the spontaneity of the transitions at the two temperatures.
- iii. Assume that 1.000 mol of dry air consists of 0.780 mol of nitrogen, 0.210 mol of oxygen, and 0.010 mol of argon. Find the entropy change of mixing of 1.000 mol of dry air. Disregard the fact that each substance has more than one isotope.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The definition of entropy, that it is a measure of randomness, is one of great value. Apart from the quantitative relationship, the concept is of great value in understanding chemical processes quantitatively. A measure of entropy changes gives an indication of structural changes. The process of fusion involves increase in disorder and therefore, the entropy increase. Greater the disorder, greater the entropy increase.

5.0 SUMMARY

Inthismodule, we described the second law of thermodynamics and the concept of entropy. We started the module indicating the main aspects of reversible, irreversible and cyclic processes. We then described Carnot cycle and derived an equation for calculating its efficiency. Using this equation, the concept of entropy was arrived. The expressions were derived for calculating the entropy changes indifferent the module of a law lation of entropy was arrived. The expressions were derived for calculating the entropy changes indifferent the entropy changes in t

physicalprocesses. The method of calculation of entropy changes inchemical reactions was indicated towards the end of the module.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

MODULE 3 SPONTANEOUS AND NON-SPONTANEOUSPROCESSES

INTRODUCTION

InUnit 1 and 2 of module 1, we studied the application of the first law of thermodynamics in

calculatingtheenthalpyandinternalenergychangesofreactions. Suchenergy

calculationsdonottelluswhetheragivenreactionisfeasibleornot.

InModule2the

conceptofentropywasintroducedthroughthesecondlawofthermodynamics ; westudiedthatthetotalentropyvalueofthesystemandthesurroundingscan helpusindecidingthespontaneity of areaction.Butthemaindifficulty is that it is notalways possible to estimate the entropy change of the surroundings. In this module we will use these principles learnt so far to construct thermodynamic tools with which to analyze real systems. Learning to use these tools allows you to apply thermodynamics in a useful way. Someone has face tiously said that the practice of thermodynamics is like finding the right wrench with which to pound on the right screw. The module will consist of the following units:

- Unit 1 Free Energy Functions
- Unit 2 Maxwell, Gibbs-Helmholtz and Calusius-ClapeyronEquation
- Unit 3 Criteria for Spontaneity

UNIT 1 FREE ENERGY FUNCTIONS

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Spontaneousand NonspontaneousProcesses
 - 3.2HelmholtzFree Energy and GibbsFree Energy
 - 3.2.1 Physical significance of A and G
 - 3.3 ChangesinA and G
 - 3.3.1 Variation of A and G with Temperature
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Inthisunit, we will introduce two more thermodynamic quantities known as Gibbs free energy (*G*) and Helmholtz free energy (*A*). We shall also discuss the importance of the Gibbs free energy change (ΔG) in predicting whether a given process (physical or chemical) will occurs pontaneously

ornot.Weshallderive Maxwellrelationsand statetheir applications. We shall thenarriveat Gibbs-HelmholtzandClausius-Clapeyronequation.Weshall also explainthe applicationsof thesetwoequations.Weshallthenexamine thecriteriafor spontaneity.We shallillustratetheutilityoftheGibbsfree energyofformationof substancesincalculatingthereaction free energies.

Finally, weshallexplainthethirdlawofthermodynamicsanddiscussits applicationincalculatingtheentropiesofsubstances.

2.0 OBJECTIVES

By the end of thisunit, you should be able to:

- distinguish betweenspontaneousand nonspontaneousprocesses,
- defineHelmholtzfree energy(*A*) and Gibbs free energy(*G*),
- Calculate ΔA and ΔG for different processes.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 SpontaneousandNonspontaneous Processes

In this section, we will explain how

spontaneousand

nonspontaneousprocesses

differ.Letustrytounderstandwhataspontaneousprocess is.We knowthat:

- i) water flowsdownthehillspontaneously
- ii) agasexpandsspontaneouslyintovacuum
- iii) heatisconductedspontaneouslyfromthehotendofametalbartothe colder end untilthetemperatureofthebarissamethroughout
- iv) agasdiffusesspontaneouslyintoanothergas.

Butthereverse of the above changes does not occur spontaneously. All natural processes occur spontaneously. Thus we can define that as pontaneous or natural process

occursinasystembyitself.Noexternalforceisrequitedtomake

the process continue. On the other hand, an on spontaneous process will not occ

ur unlesssomeexternalforceiscontinuouslyapplied.Achemistisalways interested

inknowingwhetherunderagivensetofconditions, are action or approcess is feasible or not.

 $\frac{dq}{T}$ in According to the second law of thermodynamics, dS >whichtheequalityreferstoasystemundergoingareversibleprocess andthe inequalityreferstoanirreversibleprocess.Foranisolatedsystemforwhich theaboveequationisreducedtodS>0.Inanisolatedsystem,an dq=0. irreversible changeisalwaysspontaneous. Thisisbecauseinsuch external force can interact with the system. Thus, the tendency systems.no ofentropyofan isolatedsystemtoincreasecanbeused asacriterionforaspontaneouschange.Is this alwaystrue? Letusexaminethisquestion.Waterfreezes tocrystallineice spontaneouslyat263K.Iceisinamoreorderedstate thanwaterandtheentropy decreases infreezing. How dowe explain the above process? The answer to this questionlies in the fact that we must always consider the total entropy change, *i.e.*,theentropychanges

of the universe. This entropy change is equal to the sum

of the entropy changes of the system and the surroundings.

 ΔS Total= ΔS Universe = ΔS system + ΔS surroundings(3.1)

Eq.3.1 is very difficult to apply for testing the spontaneity of a process. This is soss incefore valuating the total entropy change, we have to evaluate ΔS for the surroundings

also.Inmanycases, such calculations are extremely difficult and

sometimesnoteven practical.Therefore,itwillbeadvantageousifwecan redevelopthecriteriaforspontaneity insuchamannerthatonlychangesinthe properties ofthesystem

areconsidered.Forthispurpose,wedefinetwoenergy functionscalledHelmholtzfree energyand Gibbsfree energyinthenextsection.

Important highlight: Any processwhichcantakeplacewithouttheapplication of externalforceisaspontaneous process.Allnaturalprocessesarespontaneous.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE1

 Explainwhythechangeinentropyinasystemisnotalwaysasuitablecrit erion forspontaneouschange? [Ans Hint= explanation to Eq. 3.1]

3.2Helmholtz Free Energy and Gibbs Free Energy

Helmholtz free energy (A) and Gibbs free energy (G) are defined by the expressions,

 $A = U - TS \qquad \dots (3.2)$ And, $G = H - TS \qquad \dots (3.3)$ since, H = U + pV Therefore, G = U + pV - TS

...(3.4)

 $\label{eq:alpha} A (denoting Helmohltz free \, energy) comes from the \,\, German word Arbeit, which means work$

Sin

ce*U*,*H*,*p*,*S*,*V*and*T*arestatefunctions,*A*andGarealsodependentonlyon thestateof thesystem.Insimplerwords,asysteminagivenstatehasdefinite valuesof*A* and*G*. Inthenextsectionwe shallderiveequationsuseful in calculatingchangesin*A*and G atconstanttemperature.

3.2.1 PhysicalsignificanceofA and G

DifferentiatingEq.3.2,weobtain

dA = dU - TdS - SdT ...(3.5)

Atconstanttemperature(d*T*=0),wehave

dA=dU -TdS...(3.6) We know(Recall fromEq.2.37)thatforareversibleprocess $TdS=dq_{rev}$

Alsoforareversible processgives $dU=dq_{rev}+dw_{rev}$ Substituting the values for TdS and U in Eq. 3.6, we obtain,

 $dA = (dq_{rev} + dw_{rev}) - dq_{rev}$

or	$dA = dw_{rev}$	(3.7)
or	-dA=-dwrev	(3.8)

Sincetheprocessiscarriedoutreversibly,-

d*w*revrepresentsthemaximumwork

donebythesystem. This is an important conclusion

which states that the change in Helmholtz free energy is equal to the amount of reversible work done on the system or decrease in Helmholtz free energy (-dA) is the maximum amount of work that can be obtained from the system $(-dw_{\rm rev})$ during the given change. As a

result,thefunctionAissometimesalsoreferredtoasthe 'workfunction' or the maximum work content of a system.

Inasimilar way, the differentiation of Eq. 3.4 yields,

dG=dU+pdV+Vdp-SdT-TdS....(3.9) At constant temperature (dT=0) and pressure (dp=0), Eq. 3.9 is reduced to

MODULE 3

dG=dU+pdV-TdS... (3.10) Once againifthe process is carried out reversibly, using Eq1.7 ($dU=dq_{rev}+dw_{rev}$) and $TdS=dq_{rev}$, we obtain from Eq.3.10 $dG=dq_{rev}+dw_{rev}+pdV-dq_{rev}$ or $dG=dw_{rev}+pdV....$ (3.11) Now dw_{rev} consists of expansion work (-pdV) and some other kind of work called the useful or the network, dw_{net} , done on the system. Replacing dw_{rev} by -pdV+ dw_{net} in Eq.3.11, we obtain, $dG=-pdV+dw_{net}+pdV$ or $dG=dw_{net}$...(3.12)

or $-dG = -dw_{net}$

ThusdecreaseinGibbsfreeenergy (-dG)isameasureofthemaximum useful
workthatcanbeobtainedfrom
thesystematconstant temperature and pressure.useful
workthatcanbeobtainedfrom
thesystematconstant temperature and pressure.Mostexperiments in the laboratory
arecarried out undersuch conditions. So the
or the change associated with it (ΔG) is very important.property G

3.3Changesin A and G

Whenasystemgoesfromstate1tostate2atconstanttemperature,thechangein *A* canbe obtainedby integratingEq.3.6betweenthelimits $A_1 \rightarrow A_2, U_1 \rightarrow U_2$ and $S_1 \rightarrow S_2$.

$$\int_{A_1}^{A_2} dA = \int_{U_1}^{U_2} dU - T \int_{S_1}^{S_2} dS$$

Or $A_2 - A_1 = U_2 - U_1 - T(S_2 - S_1)$
Or $\Delta A = \Delta U - T \Delta S$ (3.14)

The change in *G* when a system goes from a state 1 to state 2 can be obtained in a similar manner by integrating Eq. 3.10 at constant temperature and pressure between the limits $G_1 \rightarrow G_2, U_1 \rightarrow U_2, V_1 \rightarrow V_2$ and $S_1 \rightarrow S_2$.

$$\int_{G_1}^{G_2} dG = \int_{U_1}^{U_2} dU + p \int_{V_1}^{V_2} dV - T \int_{S_1}^{S_2} dS$$

Or
$$G_2-G_1=U_2-U_1 + p(V_2-V_1)-T(S_2-S_1)$$

Or $\Delta G=\Delta U + p\Delta V - T\Delta S$

We know that a constant pressure, $\Delta U + p\Delta V = \Delta H(\text{Eq.6.32})$

Hence, $\Delta G = \Delta H - T \Delta S$ (3.15)

Example1

Forthereaction,

 $2NO_{(g)} + O_{2(g)} 2NO_{2(g)}$

Calculate $\Delta Gat7.00 \times 10^2$ K given that the entropy and entropy and entropy changes at this temperature are 1.45×10^2 Jmol⁻¹ K⁻¹ and 1.13×10^2 kJmol⁻¹ respectively.

Solution

 $\Delta H = -1.13 \times 10^{2} \text{ kJmol}^{-1}$ $\Delta S = -1.45 \times 10^{2} \text{ JK}^{-1} \text{ mol}^{-1} = 1.45 \times 10^{2} \times 10^{-3} \text{ kJK}^{-1} \text{ mol}^{-1}$ $= -1.45 \times 10^{-1} \text{ kJK}^{-1} \text{ mol}^{-1}$ $T = 7.00 \times 10^{2} \text{ K}$

 $\Delta G = \Delta H - T \Delta S$

$$\begin{split} \Delta G = & (-1.13 \times 10^{2} \text{kJmol}^{-1}) - 7.00 \times 10^{2} \text{ K} (-1.45 \times 10^{-1} \text{kJK}^{-1} \text{mol}^{-1}) \\ = & -1.13 \times 10^{2} \text{kJmol}^{-1} + 1.015 \times 10^{2} \text{kJmol}^{-1} \\ = & -0.115 \times 10^{2} \text{kJmol}^{-1} \\ = & -11.5 \text{kJmol}^{-1} \end{split}$$

3.3.1 VariationofA and GwithTemperature

FromEq.3.5

dA = dU - TdS - SdT

Since TdS = dq dA = dU - SdT -dq....(3.16)of thermodynamics, dU = dq - pdV in to Eq 3.16, we have

Substituting from the first law

dA=dq-pdV-SdT-dqor dA=-pdV-SdT....(3.17)

FromEq.3.17atconstantvolume(dV=0), we have $(\partial A)V = -S(\partial T)V$

or
$$\left[\frac{\partial A}{\partial T}\right]_V = -S$$
(3.18)

Atconstanttemperature(d*T*=0),Eq.3.17 isreducedto

$$(\partial A)_T = -p(\partial V)_T$$

 $\left[\frac{\partial A}{\partial V}\right]_T = -p....(3.19)$

EquationssimilartoEq.3.18and3.19canbeobtainedinthecase ofGibbsfree energy. FromEq.3.9wehave

dG = dU + pdV + Vdp - SdT - TdS

Sincedq=TdS from Second law of thermodynamics and U=dq-pdV from firstlaw of thermodynamics,

$$dG=dq-pdV+pdV+Vdp-SdT-dq$$
or
$$dG=Vdp-SdT....(3.20) \text{ At constant pressure}(dp)$$

$$=0), \text{Eq. 3.20 is reduced to}$$

$$(\partial G)_p = -S(\partial T)_p$$

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p = -S \qquad \dots (3.21)$$
At constant temperature (dT=0), we have from Eq. 3.20
$$(\partial G)_T = V(\partial p)_T$$

$$\dots (3.22)$$

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_T = V \qquad \dots (3.23)$$

If G_1 , and G_2 are the free energies of the system in the initial and the final states, respectively, the nation stant temperature, the free energy change (ΔG) is given by integratingEq.3.22.

$$\Delta G = \int_{G_1}^{G_2} dG = \int_{p_1}^{p_2} V dp \qquad \dots (3.24)$$

Where *p*₁ and *p*₂ are the initial and the final pressures, respectively. Fornmoleofanidealgas,

pV=nRTor $V = \frac{nRT}{p}$ Therefore, $\Delta G = \int_{p_1}^{p_2} nRT \frac{dp}{p} = nRT \int_{p_1}^{p_2} \frac{dp}{p}$ $= nRT In \frac{p_2}{p_1} = 2.303 nRT log \frac{p_2}{p_1}$

Sincepressureisinverselyproportionaltovolumeforanidealgasatconstant temperature, we have

$$\Delta G = 2.303 nRT \log \frac{p_2}{p_1} = 2.303 nRT \log \frac{V_1}{V_2} \qquad \dots (3.25)$$

Example2

Calculatethefree energychangewhichoccurswhenl.00moleofanidealgas expands reversibly and isothermally at 3.10×10^2 K from an initial volume of 5.00×10^{-2} m³ to 1.00 m³.

Solution

n=1.00 mol $R=8.314.\text{ J K}^{-1} \text{ mol}^{-1}$ $V_{1}=5.00 \times 10^{-2} \text{ m}^{3}$ $\Delta G = 2.303 nRT \log \frac{V_{1}}{V_{2}}$ $\Delta G = 2.303 * 1.00 \text{ mol} * 8.314 \text{ Jmol}^{-1}\text{K}^{-1} * 3.10 \times 10^{2} * \log \frac{5.00 \times 10^{2} m^{3}}{1.00 m^{3}}$ $\Delta G = 5.93 * 10^{3} \log \frac{1}{20} J$ = -7.72 kJ

Astatefunctiondependsonlyonthestateofthesystem.Itdoesnotdependonthe historyof the systemorhow thatstatehas beenachieved.

dU = dq - pdVForareversible process. dq = TdSHence,dU = TdS - pdV

Self-AssessmentExercise

- i. Suggest a physical interpretation of the dependence of the Gibbs energy on the pressure.
- ii. WhatisthephysicalsignificanceofdecreaseinGibbs free energy?

4.0 CONCLUSION

The word "spontaneous" applied to changes in state in a thermodynamic sense must not be given too broad a meaning. It means only that the change in state is possible. The second law of thermodynamics provides the general criterion for spontaneous processes: No process can decrease the entropy of the universe. For a closed simple system at constant pressure and temperature the Gibbs energy G cannot increase, and for a closed simple system at constant temperature and volume the Helmholtz energy A cannot increase.

5.0 SUMMARY

- The second law of thermodynamics provides the general criterion for possible processes: The entropy of the universe cannot decrease.
- This general criterion can be used to derive criteria for spontaneous processes in a system under various circumstances as found in this unit.
- The Gibbs and Helmholtz energies provide information about the maximum amount of work that can be done by a system.
- General equations for the differentials of various thermodynamic functions can be written from the first and second laws.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 2 MAXWELL, GIBBS-HELMHOLTZ AND CLAUSIUS-CLAPEYRON EQUATION

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Maxwellrelations
 - 3.2 Gibbs-Helmholtz Equation
 - 3.3 Clausius-Clapeyronequation
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

The Clausius-Clapeyron equation relates the latent heat (heat of transformation) of vaporization or condensation to the rate of change of vapour pressure with temperature. Or, in the case of a solid-liquid transformation, it relates the latent heat of fusion or solidification to the rate of change of melting point with pressure.

Before starting this unit, it would probably be a good idea to re-read Unit 1 and 2 of this module for better understanding.

2.00BJECTIVES

Bytheend ofthisunit, you should beable to;

- derive Maxwellrelations,
- deriveGibbs-Helmholtzequation,
- explainthesignificanceofClausius-Clapeyronequation,

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 TheMaxwellRelations

Sofarwehavelearntaboutthefivefunctions*U*,*H*,*S*,*A*and*G*which arestate functionsandextensivevariables.Thevariousexpressionsusefulinestimatin g thechangesintheabovefunctionsinaclosedsystemintermsof temperature, pressure,volumeand entropyhas been presented previouslyas:

dU = TdS - pdV from Eq....(2.40)

dH = TdS + Vdp	fromEq(2.41)
dA = -S dT - p dV	fromEq(3.17)
dG=-SdT+Vdp	fromEq(3.20)

Atconstantvolume(dV=0),Eq.2.40becomes

$$(\partial U)_V = T(\partial S)_V$$

or $\left[\frac{\partial U}{\partial S}\right]_V = T$...(3.26)

and atconstantentropy(dS=0),Eq.2.40becomes

$$(\partial U)S = p(\partial V)_S$$

or

or

or

$$\left[\frac{\partial U}{\partial V}\right]_{S} = -p \qquad \dots (3.27)$$

Differentiating Eq. 3.26 with respect to volume at constant entropy and Eq. 3.27 with respect to entropy account with respect to entropy and the entropy and the entropy account of the entropy and the entropy account of the entrop

$$\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial V \partial S} = \left[\frac{\partial T}{\partial V}\right]_S$$
$$\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial S \partial V} = -\left[\frac{\partial p}{\partial S}\right]_V$$

Since U isaStatefunction, it follows that

$$\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial V \partial S} = \left[\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial V}\right]_S$$
$$\left[\frac{\partial T}{\partial V}\right]_S = -\left[\frac{\partial p}{\partial S}\right]_V \qquad \dots (3.28)$$

Followingthesamemathematicalprocedureasdescribedabove,thefollowin g expressionscanbeeasilyderived:

From Eq. 2.41,
$$\left[\frac{\partial T}{\partial p}\right]_{S} = \left[\frac{\partial V}{\partial S}\right]_{P}$$
 ... (3.29)
From Eq. 3.17, $\left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial V}\right]_{T} = \left[\frac{\partial p}{\partial T}\right]_{V}$... (3.30)

From Eq. 3.20,
$$\left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial P}\right]_T = -\left[\frac{\partial V}{\partial T}\right]_p$$
 ... (3.31)

CHM 301

Eqs.3.28to3.31areknown asMaxwell relation.TheMaxwell relationsare importantbecausetheyequatetherateofchangeofaparticularquantity (which cannotbedeterminedexperimentally) with therate ofchangeofvolume, pressure ortemperature(whichcanbedeterminedexperimentally).

3.2Gibbs-Helmholtz Equation

Thedependence ofGibbsfreeenergytotemperaturecanbeexpressedinseveral ways.Startingfromthedefinition(Eq.2.3)

G = H - TS

or

 $=\frac{G-H}{T}$ Substituting the expression for -S in Eq. 3.21, we obtained,

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{G-H}{T} \qquad \dots (3.32)$$

Sometimes it is important to know the variation of G/T on temperature. By differentiating G/T with temperature at constant pressure, we obtained

$$\left[\frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = \frac{T\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_{p} - G}{T^{2}} \qquad \dots (3.33)$$

Substituting for $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_n$ from Eq. 3.32 into Eq. 3.33, we have

ence,

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{\partial T} \\ \frac{\partial T}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p} = \frac{G - H}{T^{2}} - \frac{G}{T^{2}} \\
\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{\partial T} \\ \frac{\partial T}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p} = \frac{G - H - G}{T^{2}} \\
\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{\partial T} \\ \frac{\partial T}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p} = \frac{-H}{T^{2}} \dots (3.34)$$

He

or

Eq. 3.34 is the Gibbs-Helmholtz equation and can be put in other form by recalling that $d(\frac{1}{T}) = (\frac{-1}{T^2})dT$; so on replacing ∂T in Eq. 3.34 by $-T^2\partial(\frac{1}{\tau})$, we hav

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{-T^2 \partial \left(\frac{1}{T}\right)} \end{bmatrix}_p = \frac{-H}{T^2}$$

or
$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \left(\frac{G}{T}\right)}{\partial \left(\frac{1}{T}\right)} \end{bmatrix}_p = H \qquad \dots (3.35)$$

Similar equationforHelmholtzfree energycanalso bederived in theform

$$\left[\frac{\partial\left(\frac{A}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_{V} = \frac{-U}{T^{2}} \qquad \dots (3.36)$$
$$\left[\partial\left(\frac{A}{T}\right)\right]$$

or

$$\frac{\partial \left(\frac{A}{T}\right)}{\partial \left(\frac{1}{T}\right)} \bigg|_{V} = U \qquad \dots (3.37)$$

H=U+pVdH= dU+ pdV+Vdp ButdU+pdV= dq= TdS Hence,dH= TdS+Vdp

*U*isathermodynamicfunction and *U*isatotal differential parameter i.e. the change in *U*withrespecttoboth *V* and *S*issame whetherwe change *U*with respect to *V* first, keeping *S* constant and then with respect to *S* keeping *V* constant, orvice versa.

The
dependence
of Gibbsfreeenergyontemperature
canbeexpressed
inanotherwayalso.Suppose
the
G1 is the Gibbs free
energy for a system in the initial state
and attemperature T. Let the
temperature change to T+dT and
the corresponding value of free energy to G_1+dG_1 .

Similar for the final state of the system, let the Gibbs free energies be G_1 and G_2 + d G_2 at temperature T and T+dT, respectively. At constant pressure, Eq. 3.20 reduces to

 $(\partial G)_{p}=-S(\partial T)_{p}$(3.38) and $so(\partial G_{1})_{p}=-S_{1}(\partial T)_{p}$(3.39) $(\partial G_{2})_{p}=-S_{2}(\partial T)_{p}$(3.40) Where *S*₁ and *S*₂ are the entropies of the system in the initial and the final states, respectively. Subtracting Eq. 3.39 from Eq. 3.40 gives $(\partial G_2 - \partial G_1)_p = -S_2(\partial T)_p - (-S_I(\partial T)_p)$

or $[\partial (\mathbf{G}_2 - \mathbf{G}_1)]_p = -(\mathbf{S}_2 - \mathbf{S}_1)(\partial \mathbf{T})_p)$

or

$$[\partial (\mathbf{G}_2 - \mathbf{G}_1)]_{\mathbf{p}} = -(\mathbf{S}_2 - \mathbf{S}_1)(\partial \mathbf{T})_{\mathbf{p}})$$

or

$$[\partial \Delta G]_{p} = -\Delta S (\partial T)_{p} \qquad \dots (3.41)$$

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p = -\Delta S \qquad \dots (3.42)$$

AsperEq.3.15 $\Delta G = \Delta H - T\Delta S = \Delta H + T(-\Delta S)$ SubstitutingEq.3.42inEq.3.15wehave

$$\Delta G = \Delta H + T \left[\frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T} \right]_p \dots (3.43)$$

Eq.3.43isalsoknown asGibbs-Helmholtzequationandisapplicableforany process, reversible or irreversible, since the values of G and H dependonly on the initial and final states of the system. For a reaction at constant volume, similar equation for Helmholtz free energy can be derived in the form:

 $\Delta A = \Delta U + T \left[\frac{\partial (\Delta A)}{\partial T} \right]_{V} \qquad \dots (3.44)$

TheGibbs-

Helmholtzequationpermits the calculation of ΔU or ΔH provided ΔA or ΔG and their respective temperature coefficients, $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p$ or $\left[\frac{\partial A}{\partial T}\right]_V$, are

The term $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p$ and $\left[\frac{\partial A}{\partial T}\right]_V$ are the temperature coefficients of ΔG and ΔA at constant pressure and volume respectively. The temperature coefficient of a particular parameter tells ushow that parameter varies with respect to temperature. If $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p$ for example is i) Positive, it means ΔG increase with increasing temperature: and ii) negative, it means ΔG decrease with increasing temperature Also, $\left[\frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \left[\frac{\Delta G_2 - \Delta G_1}{T_2 - T_1}\right]_p$

where ΔG_2 and ΔG_1 are the free energy changes at temperature, T_2 and T_1 respectively.

known.
Example3

The free energy change ΔG for a particular process is -121.00 kJmol⁻¹ at 298 K and -117.00 kJmol⁻¹ at 308 K. Calculate the enthalpy change for the process at 303 K.

Solution

 $\Delta Gat298$ K=-121.00kJmol⁻¹ $\Delta Gat308$ K=-117.00kJmol⁻¹

 $\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = \frac{\Delta G_{308} - \Delta G_{298}}{(308 - 298)K} = \frac{(-117.00) - (-121.00)}{308 - 298}$

 $=4.00\times10^{-1}$ kJmol⁻¹K⁻¹

At 303K, the value of ΔG may be taken as the average of at 298K and 308K.

Hence, ΔG at303K= $\frac{(-117.00)+(-121.00)}{2}$

=-119.00kJmol⁻¹

Substituting the values in the Gibbs-Helmholtz equation $\Delta G = \Delta H + T \left[\frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T} \right]_p$ -119.00 kJmol⁻¹ = ΔH +303 K×4.00×10⁻¹ kJmol⁻¹ K⁻¹

-119.00kJmol⁻¹ $=\Delta H$ +121.20kJmol⁻¹

 ΔH =-121.20kJmol⁻¹-119.00kJmol⁻¹=-240.20kJmol⁻¹

Whenappliedtochemicalreactions, the Gibbs-Helmholtzequation will take the following form:

Eq. 3.34 applies to both the initial and final states, i.e.

$$\left[\frac{\partial \left(\frac{G_i}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{-H_i}{T^2} \text{ and } \left[\frac{\partial \left(\frac{G_f}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{-H_f}{T^2}$$

Subtractingweget,

$$\left[\frac{\partial \left(\frac{G_f - G_i}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \frac{-(H_f - H_i)}{T^2}$$

or

$$\left[\frac{\partial \left(\frac{\Delta G}{T}\right)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = \frac{-\Delta H}{T^{2}} \qquad \dots (3.45)$$

Theaboveequationisimportantbecause from the knowledge of enthalpy of reactionswecanpredictwhetherincreaseintemperaturewillfavourthereactio n inonedirectionor in another direction.

3.3Clausius-ClapeyronEquation

The relationship between the variables in equilibrium between phases of one component system e.g., liquid and vapour, solid and vapour, solid and liquid etc., can also be obtained from the thermodynamics relationship called Clapeyron equation.

FromEq.3.30wehave

$$\left[\frac{\partial p}{\partial T}\right]_{V} = \left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial V}\right]_{T}$$

The

aboveequationcanbeappliedtoanyclosedsystemconsistingoftwophases of the same substance in equilibrium with each other. Let us consider a closed systeminwhichapureliquidanditsvapourareinequilibriumwitheachother.

A(liquid) A(vapour)

Thevapourpressure of the liquid (A) depends upon the temperature butis independent of the volume of the liquid and the vapour.

Hence.

 $\left[\frac{\partial p}{\partial T}\right]_V = \frac{dp}{dT}$

Whenonemoleoftheliquidisvaporizedisothermally andreversiblyinsucha thatduringtheprocess, way

... (3.46)

the liquid and the vapour remaining uilibrium, the

increaseinenthalpyisequaltothemolarenthalpyofvaporization (ΔH_{vap}) . Since the process is reversible, it follows from Eq. 2.77,

$$\Delta S = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{T} \qquad \dots (3.47)$$

where Tistemperature.

Lettheincreaseinvolumeandentropyduringthevaporization ofonemoleof liquidbe ΔV and ΔS , respectively. Then wehaveatconstanttemperature(using Eq.3.47.

$$\left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial V}\right]_T = \frac{\Delta S}{\Delta V} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{T\Delta V} \qquad \dots (3.48)$$

ComparingEqs.3.30, 3.46and3.48, we have

$$\frac{dp}{dT} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{T\Delta V} \qquad \dots (3.49)$$

Eq. 3.49 was first deducedbyClapeyron(1834)andisknownasClapeyronequation.Itwaslatere xtendedbyClausius (1850). This equationwasderivedfora system consistingofliquidandvapourinequilibrium.Thesameequationcan, however,bederivedforequilibriumbetween anytwophasessuchas,solidand liquid,solidandvapour, twocrystallineformsofthesamesubstanceetc.Fora system consistingofwaterinthetwophases,liquidandvapour,inequilibrium witheachother,

Water(liquid) Water(vapour) Eq.3.49 canbewrittenas,

$$\frac{dp}{dT} = \frac{\Delta H_{\overline{vap}}}{T(V_g - V_l)} \qquad \dots (3.50)$$

Where

 ΔH_{vap} =Molar enthalpyofvaporizationofwater V_g =Molarvolumeofwater vapourattemperatureT V_1 =Molarvolumeofliquidwater attemperatureT

Forasystemconsisting oficeatitsmeltingpoint, thetwophases in equilibrium are iceandliquid water.

Water(liquid)

Eq.3.49may bewrittenas

$$\frac{dp}{dT} = \frac{\Delta H_{fus}}{T(V_l - V_s)} \qquad \dots (3.51)$$

Where

 ΔH_{fus} =Molar enthalpyoffusionofice V_s=Molar volumeofwater inthesolid(ice)state V_l=Molar volumeofwater intheliquid state

 \frown The the liquid vapour equilibrium, Clausius assumed that the molar volume of aliquidismuchless than the molar volume of its vapour; hence $V_g - V_l$ can be taken approximately as V_g . Eq. 3.50 may be written as,

$$\frac{dp}{dT} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{TV_g} \qquad \dots (3.52)$$
Assuming that the vapour behaves ideally,
$$V_g = \frac{RT}{p} \qquad \dots (3.53)$$
Substituting for the volume V_g in Eq. 3.52, we have

$$\frac{dp}{dT} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{T} * \frac{p}{RT} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap} p}{RT^2} \qquad \dots (3.54)$$

Eq.3.54isknownasClausius-Clapeyronequationand canbe rewrittenas, $\frac{dp}{p} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{R} * \frac{dT}{T^2} \qquad \dots (3.55)$ Eq3.55canbeintegratedbetweenlimits $p_1 \rightarrow p_2$ and $T_1 \rightarrow T_2$ assuming that ΔH_{vap} remainsconstant over a small range of temperature. $f_{p_2}^{p_2} dp \qquad \Delta H_{vap} f_{p_2}^{T_2} dT \qquad (2.56)$

 $\int_{p_1}^{p_2} \frac{dp}{p} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{R} \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \frac{dT}{T^2} \qquad \dots (3.56)$

or

$$In\frac{p_2}{p_1} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{R} \left[\frac{1}{T_1} - \frac{1}{T_2} \right] \qquad \dots (3.57)$$

$$2.303 \log \frac{p_2}{p_1} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{R} \left[\frac{1}{T_1} - \frac{1}{T_2} \right] \qquad \dots (3.58)$$

or
$$\log \frac{p_2}{p_1} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{2.303R} \left[\frac{T_2 - T_1}{T_1 T_2} \right] \dots (3.59)$$

Eq. 3.57 is the integrated form of Clausius-clapeyron equation

TheClausius-Clapeyronequation find several applications asgivenbelow:

1.

If the vapour pressure of a liquidata different temperature are kn own then its molar enthalpy of vaporization can be calculated using Eq. 3.59

- 2. If the vapour pressure of a liquidatany one temperature is known then that at another temperature can be calculated using Eq. 3.59.
- 3. Eq.3.59canalsobeusedforcalculatingtheeffectofpressureonthe boilingpointofaliquid.

Example4

Calculate the vapour pressure of water at 298K given that the molar enthalpy of vaporization of water inits normal boiling point is 4.10×10^4 Jmol⁻¹

Solution

The standard pressure is 1.00×10^5 pa and the boiling point of water at this pressure (known as its normal boiling point) is 373 K (i.e. 100° C).

 $P_1 = ?$ $T_1 = 298 \text{K}$ $P_2 = 1.00 \times 10^5 \text{pa}$ $R = 8.314 \text{Jmol}^{-1} \text{K}^{-1} T_2 = 373 \text{K}$ $\Delta H_{\text{Vap}} = 4.10 \times 10^4 \text{Jmol}^{-1}$

Substituting these values in Clausius-Clapeyron equation (eq. 3.59).

 $\log \frac{p_2}{p_1} = \frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{2.303R} \left[\frac{T_2 - T_1}{T_1 T_2} \right]$ $\log \frac{1.00 \times 10^5 \text{ pa}}{p_1} = \frac{4.10 \times 10^4 \text{ J mol}^{-1}}{2.303 \times 8.314 \text{ J mol}^{-1} \text{ K}^{-1}} \left[\frac{373 \text{ K} - 298 \text{ K}}{373 \text{ K} \times 298 \text{ K}} \right]$

 $log1.00 \times 10^{5} - log p_{1} = 1.41$ $5.00 - log p_{1} = 1.41$ $log p_{1} = 5.00 - 1.41$ $log p_{1} = 3.59$ $P_{1} = antilog3.59 = 3.9 \times 10^{3} pa$

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE

- i. Discuss the physical interpretation of anyone Maxwell relation.
- ii. Estimate the standard reaction Gibbs energy of $N_{2(g)} + 3H_{2(g)} \rightarrow 2$ NH_{3(g)} at (a) 500 K, (b) 1000 K from their values at 298 K with enthalpy of reaction equals -46.11 kJmol⁻¹ and gibbs free energy for the formation of ammonia being -16.45 kJmol⁻¹.
- iii. The normal boiling temperature of chloroform is 61.7° C. Estimate the vapor pressure of chloroform at 50.0° C, given that $\Delta H_{vap,m}$ is 2.95×10^{4} J mol⁻¹

4.0 CONCLUSION

We have seen that thermodynamics includes a number of useful relations that allow one variable to be replaced by another to which it is equal but which can be more easily evaluated. In this unit we obtained several such relations e.g. Maxwell relations based on expressions for the differentials of state functions. A common use of these relations is to replace a partial derivative that is hard to measure with one that can more easily be measured. The Gibbs–Helmholtz equation expresses the temperature dependence of the ratio of G/T at constant pressure, which is a composite function of T as G itself also depends on the temperature.

5.0 SUMMARY

- The four most common Maxwell relations (Eq. 3.28-3.31) are the equalities of the second derivatives of each of the four thermodynamic potentials, with respect to their thermal natural variable (temperature T; or entropy S) and their mechanical natural variable (pressure P; or volume V):
- The Gibbs–Helmholtz equation is a thermodynamic equation used for calculating changes in the Gibbs energy of a system as a function of temperature.
- Equation 3.42 tells us several things. It tells us that, in the final analysis, the ultimate driving force in nature is entropy, that is, the drive toward disorder. The system plus the surroundings is a closed isolated system so that the only spontaneous processes allowed are those which increase the entropy. Secondly, it explains why $\Delta G/T$ is more important than simply ΔG in determining how strongly spontaneous a process is. It is $-\Delta G/T$ which is related to the entropy change of the universe, not ΔG directly.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 3 CRITERIA FOR SPONTANEITY

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Criteriaforspontaneity
 - 3.2 Internal Energy Change as a Criterion for Spontaneity
 - 3.3 Enthalpy Change as a Criterion for Spontaneity
 - 3.4 Helmholtz Free Energy change as a Criterion for Spontaneity
 - 3.5 Gibbs Free Energy change as a Criterion for Spontaneity
 - 3.6 The Gibbs Free Energy of Formation
 - 3.7 Thirdlaw of thermodynamics
 - 3.7.1 The Nernst Heat Theorem
 - 3.7.2 Applications of The Third Law of Thermodynamics
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

In this unit, we will study the criteria for spontaneity, third law of thermodynamics and its application incalculating the entropy of substances.

2.00BJECTIVES

Bytheend of this unit, you should be able to;

- explainthecriteriaforspontaneity,
- stateand explain the thirdlaw of thermodynamics.

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Criteria forSpontaneity

Wehave seenthatentropycanbeused asacriterionfordeterminingthespontaneityofaprocess.We canalsoexpressthecriteriaforspontaneityin termsofotherthermodynamicproperties,namely *U,H,A* and G.

3.2 InternalEnergyChangeasaCriterion forSpontaneity

Fromthefirstlaw of thermodynamics, we know that

dq=dU-dw(trueforirreversibleorreversible process)and since

 $dq_{rev} = TdS(asperEq.2.37)$

*T*d*S*=d*U*-d*w*(for a reversible process)

Foranirreversibleprocess,dqirrev<dqrev

Hence, dqirrev<TdS.

So,foranirreversibleprocess,dU-dw<TdS

or*T*d*S*>d*U*–d*w*

Thus for any process:

 $TdS \ge dU - dw$

or $TdS \ge dU + (-dw)$

If we consider only the pressure-volume work (dw=pdV), then

 $TdS \ge dU + pdV$

Subtracting $TdS from bothsides, 0 \ge dU + pdV - TdS$

ord $U+pdV-TdS \le 0$(3.60)

...i.e., for a process to be feasible, the condition given in Eq. 3.60 must hold good. At constant volume (dV=0) and entropy (dS=0), Eq. 3.60 thus reduces to

 $(\partial \mathbf{U})_{VS} \leq 0$...(3.61)

According

toEq.3.61whenthevolumeandentropyremainconstant,theinternal energyofasystemremainsconstantina reversibleprocess $[(\partial U)_{V,S}=0]$ whereas inanirreversibleprocesstheinternalenergydecreases $[(\partial U)_{V,S}=0]$.

3.3 EnthalpyChangeasaCriterion forSpontaneity

We knowthatH=U+pV

Differentiating the above expression, we get dH = dU + pdV + Vdp

Sincefromfirst*law*, dU=dq+dwdH=dq+dw+pdV+Vdp

Consideringonlypressure-volumeworkdoneon thesystem,wecanwriteasper Eq.1.14dw=-pdV;wethen have dH= dq-pdV+pdV+Vdpor dH=dq+Vdpor dH=dq+Vdpor dH-Vdp=dq(trueforbothreversibleandirreversibleprocesses). Fora reversibleprocessd $q_{rev}=TdS$ and,foranirreversibleprocessd $q_{irrev}<TdS$. Thuswehaveforanyprocess

 $dH-Vdp \leq TdS...(3.62)$

Atconstantpressure(d*p*=0)and constantentropy(d*S*=0)

Eq.3.62reduces to $(\partial H)_{p.S \leq 0}$...(3.63)

According to Eq. 3.63, when the pressure and entropy remain constant, the entropy of a system remains constantina reversible process $[(\partial H)_{p.S} < 0]$, whereas in an irreversible process the enthalpy decreases $[(\partial H)_{p.S} < 0]$.

3.4 HelmholtzFreeEnergychangeasaCriterion forSpontaneity

From A = U - TS we have

dA = dU - TdS - SdT

Since dU = dq + dw

dA = dq + dw - TdS - SdT

dA-dw+TdS+SdT= dq(trueforboth reversibleand irreversibleprocesses) Since dqrev=TdSanddqirrev<TdSdA-dw+TdS+SdT \leq TdS

ord*A*–d*w*+*S*d*T*<u><</u>0(cancelling*T*d*S*fromboththesides)

Consideringonlypressure-volumeworkdoneonthesystem,

(dw = -pdV), we have

or $dA + pdV + SdT \le 0$

At constant volume (dV=0) and constant temperature (dT=0), the above form reduces to,

$$(\partial A)_{T,\nu \leq 0} \qquad \dots (3.64)$$

According to Eq. 3.64, when the temperature and volume remain constant, the Helmholtz free energy of a system remains constanting reversible process $[(\partial A)T, V = 0]$, whereas in an irreversible process the Helmholtz free energy decreases $[(\partial A)T, V < 0]$

3.5 GibbsFreeEnergychangeasaCriterion forSpontaneity

G=H-TS = U+pV-TS

or dG = dU + pdV + Vdp - TdS - SdT

Since dU=dq+dw

dG = dq + dw + pdV + Vdp - TdS - SdT

or dG-dw-pdV-Vdp+TdS+SdT=dq(*true*forreversibleand irreversibleprocesses)

Since,dqrev=TdSanddqirrev<TdS

dG-dw-pdV-Vdp+TdS+SdT \leq TdS

ordG-dw-pdV-Vdp+SdT \leq 0(cancellingTdStermsbothsides)

If only pressure-volume work is done (dw = -pdV), we have $dG + pdV - pdV - Vdp + SdT \le 0$

or $dG-Vdp+SdT \le 0$

At constant temperature (dT=0) and constant pressure (dp=0), the above equation reduces to

 $(\partial \mathbf{G})_{T,p \le 0} \qquad \dots (3.65)$

According to Eq. 3.65, when the pressure and temperature remain constant, the Gibbs free energy of a system remains constant in a reversible process $[(\partial G)_{p, T}]$

=0],whereas inanirreversible process,Gibbs free energydecreases[$(\partial G)_{p,T} < 0$].

Thus the criterion for spontaneity interms of Gibbs free energy is that the process would be feasible if ΔG is negative.

BycombiningEqs.3.15and3.65, we can draw some useful conclusions. From Eq.3.15 we have

 $\Delta G = \Delta H - T \Delta S$

ItcanbeseenfromEqs.3.15and 3.65that

- 1. If ΔH is negative and ΔS is positive, ΔG will be negative at all temperatures; hence, the process would be spontaneous at all temperatures.
- 2. If ΔH is positive and ΔS is negative, ΔG will be positive at all temperatures; hence, the process would not be feasible at any temperature.
- 3. If ΔH and ΔS are both positive or negative, ΔG will be positive or negative depending upon the temperature.

There are four possibilities for ΔG based on the signs of ΔH and ΔS . These are outlined in Table 3.1.

Case	ΔH	ΔS	ΔG	Result
1	-	+	-	spontaneousatalltemperatures
2	-	-	-	spontaneousatlowtemperatures
			+	nonspontaneousathightemperatures
3	+	+	+	nonspontaneousatlowtemperatures
			-	spontaneousathightemperatures
4	+	-	+	nonspontaneousatalltemperatures

Table3.1:Criterionfor SpontaneousChange

Table3.2: Summary of Condition for Spontaneity and Equilibrium

Conditions	Irreversible process	Reversible process
	(Spontaneous)	(Equilibrium)
At constant U, V	dS>0	dS=0
At constant S, V	-dU>0	-dU=0
At constant S, p	dH < 0	dH=0
At constant p, T	dG < 0	dG=0

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE 5

Underwhat conditions, wouldyouexpectthefollowingreactionstooccur spontaneously

- a) $N_2(g)+3H_2(g) \xrightarrow{2N+1} 3(g)$ (Thereaction is exothermic)
- b) $O_2(g) \frac{2O(g)}{D(g)}$ (Thereaction is endothermic)

3.6TheGibbsFreeEnergyofFormation

It is obvious from the definition of Gibbs free energy (Eqs. 3.3 and 3.4) that the absolute value of G is not determinable since the absolute values of U and H are unknown. However, inmost cases, this is not a hand icap as we require only changes in Gibbs free energy for a given process. In this section, we are interested in showing the method of calculating the standard Gibbs free energy of a reaction. Before that, let us define the standard states of substances.

Thestandardstatesof

solidsandliquids

correspondtotheirmoststableformat1

barpressureandthespecifiedtemperature.Foragas,thestandardstateispure gasatunitfugacity.Foridealgas,fugacityisunity whenpressureis1barata specifiedtemperature.Inall thesecases,themoststableform hasthelowestfree energy.

The term fugacity comes from the Latin word for "fleetness" (meaning to move rapidly). The fugacity is a measure of the molar Gibbs energy of a real gas. The fugacity has the same units as pressure and approaches the pressure (value) as pressure approaches zero

Thestandardstateconventionmaybe summarized as given below:

Forasolid :Thepure substanceat1barexternalpressureand ata specifiedtemperature.

Foraliquid : Thepuresubstanceat1barexternalpressureand ata specifiedtemperature.

Foragas : An idealgasat1barpartialpressureand ata specified temperature.

Forasolute :An idealsolutionatone molar concentrationand ata specifiedtemperature.

The standard Gibbs free energy of formation, $\Delta_f G^\circ$, of a substance is defined as the change in the Gibbs free energy that accompanies the formation of one mole of the substance in its standard state from the elements in the irst and ard states.

Justlike $\Delta_f H^O$, the standard Gibbs free energy of formation of all elements by definition is zero. Thus $\Delta_f H^O(CO_2)$ is the Gibbs free energy for the reaction,

C(graphite)+O₂(g)
$$\rightarrow$$
CO₂(g) $\Delta_r G^\circ = -394.4$ kJmol⁻¹

It may be mentioned that $\Delta f G^{\circ}$ can be defined at any temperature but generally these values are tabulated at 298.15 K. The values of $\Delta f G^{\circ}$ for some selected substances at 298.15 K are given in Table 3.3.

Substance	$\Delta f G^{\circ}/(k J mol^{-1})$	Substance	$\Delta f G^{\circ}/(k J mol^{-1})$
H _(g)	+203.3	$HF_{(g)}$	-273.2
O _(g)	+230.1	HCl _(g)	-95.3
Cl _(g)	+105.4	HBr _(g)	-53.4
Br _(g)	+82.4	HI _(g)	+1.7
$Br_{2(g)}$	+3.1	CO _(g)	-137.2
I _(g)	+70.3	$CO_{2(g)}$	-394.4
I _{2(g)}	+19.3	$NH_{3(g)}$	-16.5
$H_2O_{(g)}$	-228.6	$CH_{4(g)}$	-50.8
$H_2O_{(l)}$	-237.2	$C_2H_{6(g)}$	-32.9
$C_6H_{6(l)}$	+124.3	$C_2H_{4(g)}$	+68.1
CH ₃ OH ₍₁₎	-166.4	$C_2H_{2(g)}$	+209.2
$C_2H_5OH_{(1)}$	-174.1		

Table3.3:StandardGibbsFree EnergiesofFormationat298.15Kofsome

 SelectedSubstances

ThetableofstandardGibbsfreeenergiesofformation canbeveryusefulfor calculatingthestandardGibbsfreeenergy of a reaction. This is defined as the change in Gibbs free energy that accompanies the conversion of reactants in their standard states to product sin the irstandard states. In other words,

$$\begin{cases} \text{StandardGibbs free} \\ \text{energyfora reaction} \end{cases} = \begin{cases} (\text{sumof}\Delta_{f}G^{\circ}\text{valuesofproducts}) \\ (\text{sumof}\Delta_{f}G^{\circ}\text{valuesofreactants}) \end{cases}$$

$$\Delta f G^{\circ} = \sum \Delta f G^{\circ}_{(\text{products})} - \sum \Delta f G^{\circ}_{(\text{reactants})} \qquad \dots (3.66)$$

Example5

UsingthedatainTable3.3,calculatethestandardGibbsfreeenergyforthe reaction:

 $H_{(g)}+Br_{2(g)}HBr_{(g)}+Br_{(g)} \longrightarrow$

Solution

 $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}G^{\circ} = [\Delta_{\mathbf{f}}G^{\circ}(\mathbf{H}B\mathbf{r}) + \Delta_{\mathbf{f}}G^{\circ}(\mathbf{B}\mathbf{r})] - [\Delta_{\mathbf{f}}G^{\circ}(\mathbf{H}) + \Delta_{\mathbf{f}}G^{\circ}(\mathbf{B}\mathbf{r}_{2})]$

 $=\{[-53.4+82.4]-[203.3+3.1]\}$ kJmol⁻¹

=-177.4kJmol⁻¹

Hence, hydrogen atom can spontaneouslyreactwithbrominegastogive hydrogenbromide.

3.7TheThirdLawofThermodynamics

Thesecondlaw of thermodynamics has been used to calculate entropy changes in various chemical and physical processes. However, the absolute values of entropy haves of arremained incalculable. We now try to devise a scale of standard entropies so that we can associate definite entropies with different states of a given system.

3.7.1 TheNernstHeat Theorem

We startwithGibbs-Helmholtzequation(Eq.3.43)

$$\Delta G = \Delta H + T \left[\frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T} \right]_p$$

In

previous

section, we mentioned that it is possible to calculate ΔH by knowing ΔG at two different temperatures. A question which remained unanswered was whether we

cancalculate Δ Gfrom Δ H data. One thing which is clear from Eq. 3.43 is that as we approach the absolute zero of temperature, Δ G and Δ H must be equal unless

 $\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p} \text{ assumes an infinite value. Richards, however, found, during his studies on the electromotive for cevalues of cells, that the quantity <math>\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p}$ actually decreases as temperature is lowered. This observation prompt ed Nernstto conclude that $\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T} \end{bmatrix}_{p}$ decreases in such a way that it reaches zero value gradually at absolute zero temperature. This implies that ΔG and ΔH not only approache ach other near absolute zero, but do so asymptotically (i.e. in such a manner that the ir

curvesoverlapatthispointasinFig.3.1



Fig.3.1 Gand Hvariation with temperature.

Mathematicallythisstatementis equivalentto:

$$\lim_{T \to 0} \frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T} = \lim_{T \to 0} \frac{\partial (\Delta H)}{\partial T} = 0 \qquad \dots (3.67)$$

ThisisknownasNernstHeatTheorem anditisstrictlyapplicableonlytopure solids andnottoliquidsandgaseswhich arenotcapable of existence at absolute zero.

AsperEq.1.62ofUnit1 $\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta H)}{\partial T}\right]_p = \Delta C_p$ and again,accordingto Eq.3.42 $\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T}\right]_p = -\Delta S$

Here, ΔS represents the change in entropy accompanying a reaction and ΔCP is the difference between the total heat capacities of the products and those of the reactants at constant pressure. We can put Eq. 3.67 in the form,

... (3.68) $\lim_{T\to 0} \Delta S = \lim_{T\to 0} \Delta C_p = 0$ Inotherwords, at absolute zero temperature, there is no difference between the heat capacities of thereactantsandtheproducts at constant pressure; this implies that the C_p ofallsubstancesat0Karesame.Later,studieshaveshown values thatatthe absolutezerooftemperature, the heat capacity of a solid should be zero. i.e., at 0K, Cp=0...(3.69)Asimilarargumentfortheentropychangeaccompanyingareactionleadstothe conclusionthatallsolidshave the sameentropyatabsolutezeroand, according to MaxPlanck, this value of entropy is zero.

Theresultssofardiscussedcanbestatedasthe**ThirdLawof Thermodynamics**:

"The entropy of a pure, perfectly crystallines olidapproaches zero, as temperat ure approaches absolute zero".

Thezeroentropyofsuchsolidscanbereadilyunderstoodsince aperfectly crystallinesolidimpliesaperfectly orderedarrangementof atoms,moleculesand

ions; or a tabsolute zero of temperature, number of microscopic states (Ω) is equal to unity and the entropy of the substance is zero.

 $S = k \ln \Omega = k \ln 1 = 0$...(3.70)

InEq.3.70,Ωstandsforthenumberof microscopicstatesonmodesof arrangementof the species.Atabsolutezero,foraperfectly crystallinesubstance,thereisonlyonemodeof arrangement.

Incase, the solid is not perfectly crystalline innature, then its absolute entropy at 0K is not zero.

3.7.2 Applicationsofthe Third LawofThermodynamics

Alowerlimitonentropyenablesustodeterminetheabsolutevalueoftheentrop yofasystem, if we can deduce an expression for the variation of entropy with temperature. Let us begin with the familiar relations, TdS = dq(Eq.2.37 of Unit2) and $dq_D = C_D dT(Eq.1.36 of Unit1)$

Henceatconstant pressure, $TdS = C_p dT$ i.e., $dS = C_p \frac{dT}{T}$... (3.71) If we integrate Eq. 3.71 between the temperature limits 0 and S, we have, $\int_0^S dS = \int_0^T C_p \frac{dT}{T}$... (3.72)

Where Sistheen tropy attemperature T and by the third law, entropy at $OK(S_0)$

is zero.

Hence, $S_T - S_0 = S_T = \int_0^T C_p dInT$... (3.73)

Tocalculate the value of ST, the heat capacity of the substances hould be known from 0K to the temperature at which the entropy is to be calculated. The heat capacities of solids are known up to about 10K to 15K. Below this temperature, the heat capacities of solids are determined using the Debye equation,

$$C_{p} \approx C_{V} = aT^{3}$$
...(3.74)

where *a* is constant; the value of *a* is determined from the value of C_p at some low temperature. This temperature is denoted as T_{min} ; it is the lowest temperature at which C_p of the solid can be measured conveniently. Eq. 3.74 is valid for crystalline solid satlow temperatures near 0 K.Eq. 3.73 may be written as,

$$S_{T} = \int_{0}^{T_{min}} C_{p} \frac{dT}{T} + \int_{T_{min}}^{T} C_{p} \frac{dT}{T} = \int_{0}^{T_{min}} aT^{3} \frac{dT}{T} + \int_{T_{min}}^{T} C_{p} dInT \qquad \dots$$
(3.75)

Eq.3.75canbesimplifiedasfollows:

$$S_T = \int_0^{T_{min}} aT^3 \frac{dT}{T} + \int_{T_{min}}^T C_p dInT$$

$$S_T = a \int_0^{T_{min}} T^2 dT + \int_{T_{min}}^T C_p dInT$$
 (Since a is constant)

$$S_T = \frac{a}{3}T_{min}^3 + \int_{T_{min}}^T C_p dInT$$

While using this method, it must be remembered that any phase change taking place between the temperature szero kelvin (0 K) and T K, also contributes

towards the absolute entropy. The entropy of phase change. ΔS_{trans} is given by Eq.

2.75ofUnit2

$$\Delta S_{trans} = \frac{\Delta H_{trans}}{T} \qquad \dots (3.76)$$

where ΔH_{trans} and T are the enthalpy and transition temperature, respectively f or the phase transition. The phase transition includes changes such assolid to liquid, liquid to vapour and one all otropic form to another. Let us now calculate the absolute molar entropy of a substance in the vapour phase at *T*K. This absolute molar

entropywillbegivenbythesumoftheentropy changesinvolvedinvariousstagesasgivenbelow:

$S_T = \frac{a}{3}T_{min}^3$	entropychangeforbringing thetemperatureofthesolidfrom0KtoTmin
$+\int_{T_{min}}^{T}C_{p(s)}dInT$	entropychangefor heating the solid from <i>Tmin</i> to its melting point

$+\frac{\Delta H_{fus}}{\Delta H_{fus}}$	entropy change for fusion of the solid
T_f	into liquid
$\int_{a}^{T_B} dr H$	entropychangefor heating the substance
$+\int_{\pi} C_{p(l)} dlnT$	(in the liquid state) from its melting
J _T	point to the boiling point
$+\frac{\Delta H_{vap}}{\Delta H_{vap}}$	entropy change for the vapourization of
' T _B	the liquid
$\int_{0}^{T} dx = 0$	entropy change for heating the vapour
$+\int_{m}C_{p(g)}dInT$	from the boiling point to the
JTB	temperature T

where $C_{p(s)}$, $C_{p(l)}$, $C_{p(g)}$ are the molar heat capacities of the solid, liquid and gaseous phases, respectively; $T_{\rm f}$ and $T_{\rm B}$ are the melting and boiling points and $\Delta H_{\rm fus}$ and $\Delta H_{\rm vap}$ are the molar enthalpies of fusion and vaporization, respectively. Hence, by substituting in to Eq. 3.75 the values of the molar heat capacities, the molar enthalpies and the temperatures, the absolute molar entropy of a substance e can be calculated.

If a substance exists in different all otropic modifications, then Strans of the all otropic transition as given by Eq. 2.75 also must be added while calculating the absolute molarent ropy of a substance.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE

i. The following expressions have been used to establish criteria for spontaneous change: $\Delta S_{tot} > 0$, $dS_{u,v} \ge 0$ and $dU_{s,v} \le 0$, $dA_{T,V} \le 0$, and $dG_{T,p} \le 0$. Discuss the origin, significance, and applicability of each criterion.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The second law of thermodynamics provides the general criterion for possible processes which can be used to derive criteria for spontaneous processes in a system under various circumstances. In addition, the third law of thermodynamics allows the entropy of any pure perfect crystalline substance consistently to be set equal to zero at absolute zero of temperature. Therefore, the second and third laws of thermodynamics imply that zero temperature on the Kelvin scale is unattainable.

5.0 SUMMARY

In this module, we have seen that;

• Foraspontaneous change,thetotal entropy of the system and the surroundings

mustincrease.Ifentropyisusedasacriterionforspontaneity, it is necess determinetheentropy ary to changeforboththesystemandthesurroundings. Thisis inconvenientas onehastoconsiderthechanges takingplacebothinthesystem and thesurroundings. Therefore, acriterion for spontaneity is developed in sucha mannerthatonlychangesintheproperties ofthesystem areconsidered.Forthis purpose,twomorestatefunctionscalled,Helmholtzfreeenergy(A)an dGibbs freeenergy (G)aredefined.DecreaseinHelmholtzfreeenergyisequaltothe maximum amountofworkthatcanbeobtainedfromthesystemduringagiven change.ThedecreaseinGibbsfree energyisameasureofmaximumusefulwork thatcanbeobtainedfrom thesystem atconstanttemperatureandpressure. The Gibbsfree energychange (given by the relation $\Delta G = \Delta H - T \Delta S$) of a physical or achemicalprocessisacriterionforspontaneity of a process. Δ G has a negative value for a spontaneous process. Maxwellrelationsequatetherateofchangeofaquantity(whichcannot

- Maxwell relations equate the rate of change of a qualitity (which cannot be determined experimentally) with the rate of change of volume, pressure or temperature. Gibbs-Helmholtz equation permits the calculation of $\Delta Uor \Delta H$ provided $\Delta A or \Delta G$ at two temperatures are known. Clausius-Clape yron equation is useful forcal culating the molarent halpy of vaporization of liquids if th evalues of vapour pressure at two different temperatures are known. The standard free energy change, $\Delta_{r}G^{\circ}$, is based on the conversion of free at the state stop roducts in the irstandard states.
- AccordingtoNernstheattheorem, ΔG and ΔH notonlybecomeequalto each otheratabsolutezero temperature,butalsoapproacheachothergradually astemperaturesnear absolutezero.Attheabsolutezero oftemperature,theentropyofeverysubstance maybecomezeroanditdoesbecomezerointhecaseof aperfectlycrystalline substance.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

APPENDIX TotalDifferentials

Let us consider a dependent variable, *x*, such that its value dependsonthe variablesyand zonly,

i.e., x = f(y,z)

...(A.I)

Foranychangeinyandz, therewillbeachangeinxalso; also if the changeinx (i.e., dx) soproduced is irrespective of the pathfollowed, then dx is called total differential. The value of dx interms of changes in y and z can be expressed as follows:

$$dx = \left[\frac{\partial x}{\partial y}\right]_z dy + \left[\frac{\partial x}{\partial z}\right]_y dz \qquad \dots (A.2)$$

Themeaningofthisequationisgivenbelow:

Total change in x

changeinxdueto change in y by one unit when z remains constantchangeinxdueto change in z by one unit when y remains constant

By comparisonyoucan recognize that Eqs.A.1 and 3.67 as well as Eqs.A.2 and 3.68 are similar. The only difference is that x depends on two variables y and z only, whereas G depends on four variables T, P, n and n_2 . Consequently Eq. 3.68 contains four terms in the right hand side, each term depicting a change in G due to a given change in a particular variable.

Oneofthecharacteristicsofatotal differentialisthatthesecond order differentialsofavariable suchasxgivenabovearethesame.

i.e., $\frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial y \partial z} = \frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial z \partial y}$ (A.3)

Thismeansthatthechangeinxissame, whether it is varied with respect to z first and ynext or vice versa

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

MODULE 4 COLLIGATIVE PROPERTIES

INTRODUCTION

Inthismoduleweshallbediscussingtheprinciplesoffugacityand howitrelatestochemicalpotentialofanidealsystem.Thecolligative propertiesofsolution andphaseruleofcomponentsystemwillbe treated.Alsoabriefintroductiononstatisticalthermodynamic willbe undertaken. The module will comprise of the following units:

- Unit 1 Systemof VariousComparison
- Unit 2 Derivation of General Expression for Chemical Equilibrium
- Unit 3 ThermodynamicQuantitiesfromEMFValues

UNIT 1 SYSTEM OF VARIOUS COMPARISON

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Partialmolar quantities and chemical potential
 - 3.2 Gibbs-DuhemEquation
 - 3.2.1 Dependence of Chemical Potential on Temperature and Pressure
 - 3.3 Chemicalpotentialofaperfectgas
 - 3.4 Fugacity
 - 3.5 Chemicalpotentialofcomponentsofidealgas
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

The mathematical discussions in the preceding modules have been limited to systems that behave ideally; the systems were either pure ideal gases, or ideal mixtures (gaseous, liquid, solid). The question that arises is how are we to deal mathematically with non-ideal systems. These systems are handled conveniently using the concepts of fugacity and activity first introduced by G. N. Lewis which we shall see in this unit. The chemical potential of a component in a mixture is in general a function of temperature, pressure, and the composition of the mixture. These chemical potential in different types of systems can be calculated from Gibbs-Duhem equation.

2.0 **OBJECTIVES**

Bythe endoftheunit, students should be ableto;

- define the partial molarquantities
- define fugacity
- identify the components of an ideal gas

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 PartialMolarQuantitiesandChemical Potential

The enthalpy change involved in the dissolution of a solute in a Solvent is very much dependent on the amounts of the solute and solvent present. Similarly, oth er

thermodynamicpropertieslikevolume,internalenergy,Helmholtzfreeenerg y andGibbsfreeenergy alsodependonthecomposition ofthesystem.Untilnow

however,wehaveconsideredonlytheclosedsysteminwhichtheamountsofth e reactantsand theproductsarefixed.We shallnowConsideropensysteminwhich theamountsofthecomponentsmay vary.

If we consider a single homogeneousphase consisting of onlyone component,then the value of an extensive propertydivided by the amount of the substancebe comes the molarproperty. The semolarproperties are indicated by putting abarabove the symbols.above the symbols.

Thus,

$$\vec{V} = \frac{V}{n}$$
 and $\vec{H} = \frac{H}{n}$

(the where the amount number of the п is singlecomponent), VandHarethevolumeandtheenthalpy ofnmolof a Vand *H*arethemolar substance. volumeand themolar enthalpyofthesubstance respectively.

However, if the system is a phase consisting of several components, then

the

additionofonemoleofany puresubstancein Molar volume of water = $\frac{Molar \ mass \ of \ water}{P_{res}} = \frac{1.8 \ x \ 10^{-2} kg}{1000}$

$$Density of water 1.0 x 10^{5}$$
$$= 1.8 x 10^{5}m^{3}$$
$$= 18 cm^{3} (since 1 cm^{3} = 10^{-6}m^{3})$$

themixturedoesnotnecessarily

meanthatitincreases the value of the extensive property by the molar quantity. Thus, in a mixture of water and alcohol, if one mole of water is added, then the increase involume is not equal to 18 cm³ but dependent the approximation of the mixture.

to18cm³butdependsonthecompositionofthemixture.

Thusweintroduce
particular
useinthecase
of solutions ofpartial
molar
quantities.
These
are of
two ormore
components.
The partial
molar
quantity of a componentis
defined as the change in the extensive property
of a mixture when one role of the pure componentis
added in such away that
there is no change in temperature
(dT=0), pressure(dp =0) and
composition(dN =0).
This is possible if we
consider the system to be very large.

Whenthecomposition of the system varies, then for a small change of temperature, pressure and the amounts of the constituents, the change in Gibbs free energy for a two component system is given by.

 $G = f_{(T,p,n_1,n_2)}$

...(4.1)

Eq.4.1istobe readasfollows:

G is a function of T, P, n_1 and n_2 .

This means that the free energy of at wo component system depends on the pressure, temper at ure and the amounts of the components 1 and 2.

Eq. 4.1 is writtenfrom Eq. A.1 since dG is a perfector total differential. The value of a total differential

(suchasd G) depends only on the values of the variables $(such p, T, n_1 and n_2)$ and not on the type of the process which the system may adopt. For a better under standing of the total differential,

$$dG = \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_{T,N} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_1}\right]_{T,p,n_2} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_2}\right]_{T,p,n_1} dT$$
... (4.2)

Where n_1 and n_2 are the number of moles of components 1 and 2 and N = $n_1 + n_2$ = total number of moles of components.

Thesubscripts
pandNinthe
firsttermof
the
righthandsided
enote
the
fact
that
the
pressurewithand
compositionare
kept
constant
while
noting
the
changeinG
Subscripts
T,N

 $or T, p, n_2 or T, p, n_1$ signify the parameters kept constant while G is varied with respect to a parameter not mentioned as a subscript outside the bracket.

The partial derivative $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_1}\right]_{T,p,n_2}$ represents the rate of change infreeenergy permole ofcomponent 1 addedto the system, when temperature, pressure and theamount of component2 are constant.It is also called the partialmolar free2 are constant.It is also called the partialmolar freepotentialpotential(µ1)of the component 1.potential soft the two components are defined as,Thechemical

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_1}\right]_{T,p,n_2} = \mu_1 and \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_2}\right]_{T,p,n_1} = \mu_2...(4.3)$$

At constant temperature (dT=0) and constant pressure, (dp=0), Eq.4.3 may be written as,

 $dGT_{p} = \mu_1 dn_1 + \mu_2 dn_2 \dots (4.4)$ It is possible to define chemical potential in terms of other thermodynamic

functionsalso; butwe consideritinterms of Gibbs free energy only.

If a system has definite composition having n and n moles of the respective components, the nonintegrating Eq. 4.4, we have

 $G_{T,p} = \mu_1 n_1 + \mu_2 n_2$(4.5)

Eq.4.5describesthefree energyofasystemoftwocomponents intermsofthe partialmolarfreeenergiesof thecomponents.Similarexpressions canbewritten

for other thermodynamic quantities of the system also interms of the partial molar quantities.

Theimportanceof partialmolarquantitiescanbeunderstood fromthefollowing

example. When one mole of Wateris added to a sufficiently large volume of etha nol, it is found that the increase involume is not equal to the molar volume of water (18 cm^3) but only 14 cm^3 . The quantity, $14 \text{ cm}^3 \text{ mol}^{-1}$ is the partial molar volume of water in a large volume of ethanol. Thus the partial molar volume of a substance in a mixture of defined composition is the increase involume that occ urswhen a substance is added to a sufficiently large sample of the solution. In general, when n A mol of A is mixed with n B mol of B, the total volume (V) of the

mixture can be obtained from Eq.4.6 which is written similar to Eq4.5 $\vec{V} = n_A \vec{V_A} + n_B \vec{V_B}$... (4.6)

Where $\overrightarrow{V_A}$ and $\overrightarrow{V_B}$ are the partial molar volumes of A and B, respectively.

Thereason, as towhy the increase involume on the addition of one mole of water to a large volume of ethanol, is not equal to the molar volume of water will be seen in later section of this unit.

Example1

What is the total volume of the solution, when 3.80 mol of water is mixed with 0.500 molofe than ol? The partial molar volumes of water and ethan olat this composition are $1.80 \times 10^5 \text{ m}^3 \text{ mol}^{-1}$ and $5.34 \times 10^{-5} \text{ m}^3 \text{ mol}^{-1}$, respectively.

Solution

$n(H_2O)$	=3.80mol	\vec{V} (H ₂ O)=1.80×10 ⁻⁵ m ³ mol ⁻¹
n(C2H5OH)	=0.500mol	\vec{V} (C2H5OH)=5.34×10 ⁻⁵ m ³ mol ⁻¹

ApplyingEq.4.6

 \vec{V} =(3.80mol)×(1.80×10⁻⁵m³mol⁻¹)+ (0.500mol)×(5.34×10-5m³mol⁻¹) =6.84×10-5m³+2.67×10⁻⁵m³ =9.51×10⁻⁵m³

LetusnowseehowEq.4.5canbeusedtoderiveanimportantrelationship (knownasGibbs-Duhem Equation) betweenthechangesinthechemical potentialsofthetwocomponentspresentinasolution.

3.2 Gibbs-DuhemEquation

AccordingtoEq.4.5, at a given temperature and pressure, the total Gibbs free energy for a homogeneous phase is equal to the sum of the products of the chemical potentials and the number of moles of each component. Hence, the Gibbs free energy of the system can change either by the change of chemical potential of a component or its amount in the system. Ageneral expression for ch ange in Gatthe given temperature and pressure can be obtained by differentiating Eq.4.5

 $dG_{T,p} = \mu_1 dn_1 + n_1 d\mu_1 + \mu_2 dn_2 + n_2 d\mu_2$...(4.7)

At constant temperature and pressure, $dG_{T,p} = 0$

Eq. 4.7 then becomes,

 $n_1 d\mu_1 + n_2 d\mu_2 = 0$...(4.8) This equation is known as Gibbs-Duhemore quation. or $d\mu_1$ = $-\left(\frac{n_2}{n_1}\right) d\mu_2$...(4.9) this means that the chemical potentials for components 1 and 2 cannot be varied independently. If μ_2 increases, then μ_1 will decrease by a definite amount. Eq. 4.9 finds extensiveapplicationsinliquids-vapour, liquid-solidand liquidliquidequilibrium of binary mixtures.

Letusnow seehowthechemicalpotentialvarieswithtemperatureand pressure.

3.2.1 DependenceofChemicalPotentialon TemperatureandPressure

FromEq.3.20, dG = Vdp - SdT

Hence, $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_p = -S$... (3.21) At constant temperature (d*T*=0), we have from Eq. 3.20

$$\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_T = V \qquad \dots (3.23)$$

We knowthat the chemical potential of the component $i(\mu_i)$ is given by,

 $\mu_i = \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_i}\right]_{T,p,n_j} \qquad \dots (4.10)$

where j= all the components except i. Note that the subscript n_i means that the amounts of all components except i are kept constant.

Differentiating μ_i inEq. 4.10 with respect to temperature at constant pressure and composition, we have,

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} = \frac{\partial^2 G}{\partial T \partial n_i}$$

SinceGisastatefunction,

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} = \frac{\partial^2 G}{\partial T \partial n_i} = \partial \left[\frac{1}{\partial n_i} \cdot \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N}\right]_{T,p,n_j}$$

From Eq. 3.21, $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} = -S$ Hence, $\left[\frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} = \left[\frac{\partial (-S)}{\partial n_i}\right]_{T,p,n_j} = -\left[\frac{\partial S}{\partial n_i}\right]_{T,p,n_j} = \overrightarrow{-S_i}$... (4.11)

Where $\overline{-S_i}$ is the partial molar entropy of the *i*th component. Since the entropy of a substance is always positive; its chemical potential or Gibbs free energy would decrease with increase intemperature. Eq. 4.11 describes the dependence of μ_i on temperature at constant pressure and composition. Let us now derive an expression useful indescribing the dependence of μ_i on pressure. Differentiating μ_i (giveninEq.4.10) with respecttopressureat constant temperature and composition, we have,

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial p}\right]_{T,N} = \frac{\partial^2 G}{\partial p \partial n_i} = \partial \left[\frac{1}{\partial n_i} \cdot \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_{T,N}\right]_{T,p,n_j}$$

FromEq.3.23, $\left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_T = V$

Hence,

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix}_{T,N} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial V}{\partial n_i} \end{bmatrix}_{T,p,n_i} = \vec{V}_i \dots (4.1)$$

Where \vec{V}_i is the, partial molar volume of the component *i*. Eq. 4.12 defines the dependence of μ_i on pressure at constant temperature and composition.

2)

Eqs.4.11 and 4.12 are obtained from Eq.4.10 using one of the properties of total differentials. Since dG is a total differential, the second order differentials of G with respect to T and n, taken in any order are the same.

i.e.,
$$\frac{\partial^2 G}{\partial T \partial n_i} = \frac{\partial^2 G}{\partial n_i \partial T}$$

Also the second order differentials of G with respect to p and n_i , taken in any order are the same. Since G is a thermodynamics property, the change in G depends on the changes in the values of the variables such as T, n_i or p, n_i et cat any particular instant, but not on the way or the sequence by which such variables are changed.

3.3ChemicalPotentialofa PerfectGas

Thestandardstateofaperfectgasasestablishedatapressureofexactly1bar, denotedas p^{θ} and itsGibbs formation as G^{θ} . Thus the Gibbs value at any other Pressure, p, is

 $G_{(p)} = G \xrightarrow{I} NRT \ell n(P/P \xrightarrow{I})....I$ and themolar Gibbs functionG/nwillbe

$$G_{m(P)} = G_m + RT \ell n(P/P) \dots II$$

Forapuresubstance, the chemical potential (Disgiven as

 $\Box = G_{m(p)}$III Substituting equation III into II, we have $\Box = \Box^{-+} RT \ell n(P/P^{--})$

The originofthe namechemical potential, is analogy between mechanical systems, where particlestend to travel in the direction of decreasing potential, and the thermodynamic tendency of systems to shift in the direction of decreasing Gibbs function.

3.4 Fugacity

Asthedepartures from ideality occur under quite common conditions, as in the case of real gases, the pressure (p) is replaced by some effective pressure, the fugacity (f) such that

$$\mu = \mu^{\theta} + RT \ln\left[\frac{f}{p^{\theta}}\right]$$

Fugacityhasthe samedimensionwiththepressureofthegas.Relatingthe fugacitytothepressure, and expressing itintermsofmolar quantitiesgives

$$\int_{p^{1}}^{p} V_{m} dp = \mu_{(p)} - \mu_{(p^{1})} = RT \ln\left[\frac{f}{f^{1}}\right] \qquad \dots A$$

where fist he fugacity, when the pressure is pand f^1 the fugacity when the pressure is p^1 .

If the gaswere perfect, we could write

$$\int_{p^1}^p V_m^0 dp = \mu_{(p)}^0 - \mu_{(p^1)}^0 = RT \ln\left[\frac{p}{p^1}\right]....B$$

where the superscript ^O denotes quantities relating to a perfect gas. The difference between equation A and B is

$$\int_{p^1}^{p} (V_m - V_m^0) dp = RT \ln\left[\frac{f}{f^1}\right] - RT \ln\left[\frac{p}{p^1}\right]$$
$$\ln\frac{\left(\frac{f}{p}\right)}{\left(\frac{f^1}{p^1}\right)} = \left(\frac{1}{RT}\right) \int_{p^1}^{p} (V_m - V_m^0) dp$$

when $\left(\frac{f^1}{p^1}\right)$ approaches 1 as p¹ approaches zero, we have

$$In\left(\frac{f}{p}\right) = \left(\frac{1}{RT}\right) \int_{p^1}^p (V_m - V_m^0) dp$$

The equationaboveisthe definitionoffugacity. The standardvalue of the chemical potential can be calculated as given below

$$\mu^{\theta} = \mu - RT \ln\left(\frac{f}{p}\right) - RT \ln\left(\frac{p}{p^{\theta}}\right)$$

...(4.13)

Measurementof Fugacity

The

expressionforthefugacitycorrespondingtoapressure,p,canbesimplifiedas follows:

 $V_m^{\theta} = \frac{RT}{p}$... for perfect gas and

 $V_m^{\theta} = \frac{RTZ}{p}$... for real gas

f= 🗅 p

and

 $\gamma = exp \int_0^p \left[rac{(2-1)}{p}
ight] dp$

 $The factor \begin{tabular}{ll} scalled the fugacity coefficient. This is the recipe for determining the fugacity of a gas at any pressure. \end{tabular}$

3.5 ChemicalPotentialofcomponentsinamixtureofIdealGases

The potential of the components in a mixture of ideal gases can be expressed in three possible ways. First let us derive an expression for the chemical

potentialofacomponentintermsofitspartialpressure.

Foranidealgas, pV = nRT

 $Let us consider an ideal gas mixture attemperature {\it T}, total pressure pand volum e$

V.Letthenumberofmolesofeachcomponentbe $n_{1,n_{2,...,n_{i},...,n_{i}}}$ and the partial pressure of each component be $p_{1,p_{2,...,p_{i},...,n_{i}}}$ respectively,

ThenfromEq.4.13, we have

$$V = \frac{nRT}{p} = (n_1 + n_2 + \dots + n_i)\frac{RT}{p} = n_t \frac{RT}{p}$$

Where n_t , is the total number of moles of all the components. Differentiating V in the above equation with respect ton i at constant temperature and pressure, we have,

$$\left[\frac{\partial V}{\partial n_i}\right]_{T,p,n_i} = \vec{V}_i = \frac{RT}{p}$$

Note that the subscript n_j denotes that the amounts of all other components except

*i*atekeptconstant.ButfromEq.4.12

$$V_i = \left[\frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial p}\right]_{T,N}$$

Hence,

 $\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mu_i}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix}_{T,N} = \frac{RT}{p} \qquad \dots (4.14)$ or $\partial \mu_i = RT \frac{dp}{p} = RT \ dInp \qquad \dots (4.15)$

Ifpiisthepartialpressureofthecomponent*i*and*p*isthetotalpressureofthe mixture*of*gases, thenaccordingtoDalton'slaw ofpartialpressures,

$$p_i = \frac{n_i}{n_t} p = x_i p$$

where x_i is the mole fraction of the component *i*. Taking logarithm of both sides, $Inn_i - Inx_i + Inn_i$

$$Inp_i = Inx_i + Inp$$

If x_i is constantwe canwriteondifferentiationofInp_i

dInpi=dlnp

Thismeansthatinagaseous

mixtureofconstantcomposition,thepartialpressure of a component varies as the total pressure.

SubstitutingfordInpinEq.4.15, we have

 $d\mu_i = RT dln P_i$

Integrating between the limits $\mu_i(1) \rightarrow \mu_i(p_i)$ and $1 \rightarrow p_i$ we have,

$$\int_{\mu_{i}(1)}^{\mu_{i}(p_{i})} d\mu_{i} = RT \int_{1}^{p_{i}} dInp_{i}$$
$$[\mu_{i}]_{\mu_{i}(1)}^{\mu_{i}(p_{i})} = RT [Inp_{i}]_{1}^{p_{i}}$$

or $\mu_i(p_i) - \mu_i(1) = RT \ln p_i - RT \ln 1$

i.e
$$\mu_i(p_i) - \mu_i(1) = RT \ln p_i$$
 [sinceIn1=0]

or $\mu_i(p_i) = \mu_i(l) + RT \ln p_i$... (4.16)

InEq.4.16, $\mu_i(p_i)$ is the chemical potential of the ith component at temperature *T* when its partial pressure is pi, and μ_i (1) is the chemical potential at the same temperature but at a partial pressure of unity. Hence, $\mu_i(1)$ is equal to $\mu_i(P_i)$

when P_i =lbar;i.e., $\mu_i(1)$ isthechemicalpotentialunder standardstateat1bar. Thus, ingeneral,wemaywriteEq.4.16intheform,

$$\mu_{\mathbf{i}}(p_{\mathbf{i}}) = \mu^{\mathbf{O}}(p) + RTInp_{\mathbf{i}} \qquad \dots (4.17)$$

where $\mu_i(p_i)$ is the chemical potential of the ith component tapartial pressure p_i and $\mu_i^{\circ}(p)$ is its standard chemical potential. Eq. 4.17 gives the chemical potential of an ideal gas *i* interms of its partial pressure in a mixture. Let us now derive an expression for the chemical potential of an ideal gas in terms of its concentration in a mixture.

InordertotransformEq.4.17intermsofconcentration, we use the ideal gas law and substitute;

$$p_i = \frac{n_i}{V} = c_i \text{ and } RT = c_i RT$$

where ci is the concentration of the ith component.

Let μ_i (c_i) be the chemical potential of the i^{th} component when its concentration is c_i in the mixture of ideal gases.

So,
$$\mu_i(c_i) = \mu_i(p_i) = \mu_i^0(p) + RT \ln p_i$$

 $=\mu i(p)+RT1nc_1+RT\ln RT$

or
$$\mu_i(c_i) = \mu_i^{\circ}(c) + RT \ln c_i$$
 ... (4.18)

Here,
$$\mu_i^{\circ}(c) = \mu_i^{0}(p) + RT \ln RT$$

Thisisequal tothechemicalpotentialcomponent of theith component understandard state (when c_i is unity).

Asimilar
expression
canbederived
intermsofthemole
fraction(x_i)ofthe
ith
component.Forthis
purpose,
we
makeuseof Dalton's
law
of Dalton's
lawof
partial
pressures,of Dalton's
law

 $p_i = x_i p$

where *p*i is the partial pressure of the ith component and *p* is the total pressure of the mixture of idea gases.

Let us assume that $\mu_i(x_i)$ is the chemical potential of the ith component interms of its mole fraction in the mixture.

UsingEq.4.17, $\mu_i(x_i) = \mu_i(p_i) = \mu_i^{O}(p) + RT \ln p_i$

where

 $\mu_i^{0}(p) = RT \ln x_i + RT \ln p$

Hence, $\mu_i(x_i) = \mu_i^{O}(x) + RT \ln x_i$... (4.19)

where $\mu_i^{\circ}(x) = \mu_i^{\circ}(p) + RT \ln p$

and isequal to the chemical potential of the component *i* understandard state (when x_i =l). Eqs. 4.17, 4.18 and 4.19 are applicable to ideal systems only. When a system exhibits deviation from ideal behaviour, modified forms of these equations are to be used.

SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE(S)

- i. The fugacity coefficient of a certain gas at 290 K and 2.1 MPa is 0.68. Calculate the difference of its molar Gibbs energy from that of a perfect gas in the same state.
- ii. Calculate the change in chemical potential of a perfect gas when its pressure is increased isothermally from 92.0kPa to 252.0kPa at 50°C.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The all-important chemical potentials μ_i of components of a non-ideal solid or liquid solutions are expressed in terms of activities and activity coefficients. One defines a standard state for each component i and then defines its activity a_i so that $\square = \square \square + RT \ell n(a_i)$ where $\square \square$ is the standard-state chemical potential of i. All standard states are at the T and P of the solution. In a non-ideal gas mixture, the fugacities, f,are defined so that the chemical potentials have the form:

$$\mu = \mu^{\theta} + RT \ln\left[\frac{f}{p^{\theta}}\right]$$

5.0 SUMMARY

• An ideal solution is a model system in which every component has its chemical potential given for all compositions by $\square_{i}=\square_{i}=1$ +RT ℓ n(x_i) where us is the chemical potential of the pure substance is **R** is the

where μ_i is the chemical potential of the pure substance i, R is the ideal gas constant, T is the absolute temperature, and x_i is the mole fraction of the substance in the solution.

- This equation shows that at a given temperature the pressure is a measure of the chemical potential of the gas. If inequalities in pressure exist in a container of a gas, then matter will flow from the high-pressure regions (high chemical potential) to those of lower pressure (lower chemical potential) until the pressure is equalized throughout the vessel.
- The equilibrium condition, equality of the chemical potential everywhere, requires that the pressure be uniform throughout the vessel. For non-ideal gases it is the fugacity that must be uniform throughout the vessel; however, since the fugacity is a function of temperature and pressure, at a given temperature equal values of fugacity imply equal values of pressure.
- Fugacity and activity coefficients describe deviations from ideal or dilutebehaviour.

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 2 DERIVATION OF GENERAL EXPRESSION FOR CHEMICAL EQUILIBRIUM

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 ExpressionforChemicalEquilibrium
 - 3.2 Chemical EquilibriuminIdeal Gas Mixture
 - 3.2.1 Equilibrium Constant Expression in Terms of Partial Pressure
 - 3.2.2 Equilibrium Constant Expression in Terms of Mole Fraction
 - 3.2.3 Equilibrium Constant Expression in Terms of Concentration
 - 3.3 Effect of Temperature on Chemical Equilibrium
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Every chemical equilibrium can be characterized by an equilibrium constant, known as K_{eq} . The K_{eq} and K_P expressions are formulated as amounts of products divided by amounts of reactants; each amount (either a concentration or a pressure) is raised to the power of its coefficient in the balanced chemical equation.

2.00BJECTIVES

Bytheend of this unit, you should be able to;

- explain thechemicalequilibrium constant
- identifyexpressionforanidealgasmixture
- correlatebetweenequilibrium constantandconcentration

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 Derivation of General Expression for Chemical Equilibrium

Even before derivation of equilibrium expression is attempted, we must recapitulate the following conventions in thermodynamics.

1)

Anysystem,towhichsubstancesareaddedorfromwhichtheyar etaken awayorinwhichachemicalreactiontakesplace,is called anopen system.

2) Achemicalreaction involvinganumberofsubstancesisrepresentedby

 $\sum V_i A_i = 0 \qquad \dots (4.20)$

Where Airepresents a chemical substance at the temperature and pressure of the reaction, and vis called the stoichiometric coefficient of Ai.

v values are positive for the products and negative for the reactants. This relationship can be explained using the following example:

 $H_{2(g)} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2(g)} \longrightarrow H_2O_{(l)}$ canbewrittenas

(1) H2O-(1)H2-(
$$\frac{1}{2}$$
)O₂=0

and the values of vs are:

 $v_{(H_2O)} = 1, v_{(H_2)} = -1, v_{(O2)} = -\frac{1}{2}$

Again, note that vispositive for the products, and negative for the reactants. Let us now consider an open system represented by a general reaction:

$$aA + bB + cC... pP + qQ + rR...$$

The change in Gibb's free energy, dG, for the reaction is given by Eqs. 3.20, 4.2 and 4.4

$$dG = Vdp - SdT + \Sigma \mu_i dn_i \qquad \dots (4.21)$$

where dn_i =changeintheamountofanyparticulartheamountofanypotential of that substance; all other symbols carrytheir usual meaning. At constanttheir usual meaning. At constanttemperature andpressure, Eq. 4.21 reduces to:temperature and

$$dGT.P=\Sigma\mu i dni \qquad \dots (4.22)$$
The symbol Σ stands for summation of terms; the terms are obtained by giving different values to i. Asper Eq. 4.2 given in Sec. 3.0 of Unit 1 module 4 of this course, $dG = \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial T}\right]_{p,N} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial p}\right]_{T,N} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_1}\right]_{T,p,n_2} dT + \left[\frac{\partial G}{\partial n_2}\right]_{T,p,n_1} dT$ Using Eqs., 3.20 and 4.21, this expression can be written as, $dG = -\text{SdT} + V \text{dp} + \mu_i \text{d} n_i + \mu_2 \text{d} n_2$ Eq. 4.22 is a generalised form of the above equation.

The change in the amount of any substance ' dn_i ' can be more conveniently expressed in terms of another quantity ξ_i (pronounced as "xi") which is a measure of the extent of the reaction. For example, $\xi=0$ for a substance 'i'means that it has not reacted at all; $\xi=1$ means whole a mount of 'i'h as reacted and so on. For any reversible reaction the value of ξ should be between zero and unity.

Let us now derive an expression to specify the variation of free energy with respect to the extent of reaction. The number of moles (n_i) of a particular substance

'i'presentatdifferenttimes, as a reaction proceeds, can be expressed by the relation:

 $n_{i}=n_{i}^{0}+v_{i}\xi$... (4.23)

where, n_i is the number of moles of the substance i present before the reaction starts, v_i is the stoichio metric coefficient of the same substance in the balanced chemical equation (with a propersign) and ξ is the extent of the reaction. Note

that n_i^0 and v_j are constants for a substance while n_j varies as ξ changes. The change in n_j can be obtained by differentiating Eq. 4.23.

 $dn_{i} = v_{i}d\xi$... (4.24)

 $(since n_i^0 and v_i, are constants)$

CombiningEqs.4.22and4.24, we get,

$$dG_{T,p} = \sum_{i}^{n} \mu_{i} \nu_{i} d\xi$$
$$\left(\frac{dG}{d\xi}\right)_{T,p} = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \nu_{i} \qquad \dots (4.25)$$

Hence,

Eq.4.25 represents Gibb's free energy change of the reaction $(\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} G_{\mathbf{T},p})$ at constant temperature and pressure.

therefore.

Inmodule3youhave studiedthat $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}}G_{T,p}$ is equal to the sum of the Gibb's free energy of the products minus the sum of the Gibb's free energy of the reactants.

$$\left(\frac{dG}{d\xi}\right)_{T,p} = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \nu_{i} = \Delta_{r} G_{T,p} \qquad \dots (4.26)$$

LetusapplyEq.4.26toreactions.First,letusconsidertheformation of water discussed in this section.

 $H_{2(g)} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2(g)} - H_2O_{(l)}$ $\Delta r GT, p \text{fortheformationof water is given by}$ $\Delta r GT, p = \mu(H2O) - \mu(H2) - \frac{1}{2}\mu \text{ (O2)}$ The v_i values of H_2O , H_2 and O_2 are 1, -1 and $-\frac{1}{2}$ respectively. Asasecondexample, let us consider the formation of ammonia. $N_{2(g)} + 3H_{2(g)}2NH_{3(g)}$

Forthisreaction,

 $\Delta r G_{T,p} = 2\mu NH3 - 1\mu N2 - 3\mu H2$ Again, note that the *v*_i, values of NH3, N2 and H2 are 2, -1 and -3, respectively.

From module3 of this course, we know that the Gibb's free energy of a systemwillbe minimumat equilibriumat constant temperatureandpressure(see Fig. 4.1 where point 3 indicate equilibrium with minimum ΔG). Hence, the derivative of the point Gibb'sfreeenergyfunction with respecttotheextent ofthereaction, which is the slope of the curve in Fig. 4.1, isequaltozeroat equilibrium tconstant temperature and pressure. Inother words,

$$\left(\frac{dG}{d\xi}\right)_{T,p,eq} = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \nu_{i} = \Delta_{r} G_{T,p} = 0 \qquad \dots (4.27)$$

where eq'standsforequilibriumcondition.

Achemicalreactionwill

tend

toproceedinadirectionofdecreasingfreeenergy.At

equilibrium, the reaction does not proceed in either direction, implying there by that there would be an increase in Gibb's free energy of the system if the reaction proceeds in either direction. Hence, the Gibb's free energy of the system will be minimum at equilibrium.



Fig.4.1:Change ofGibb'sFree Energyandthe extentofchemical reaction.

Eq.4.27 is a generalexpressionwhich isapplicable to any reversible chemical reaction under equilibrium conditions at constant temperature and pressure. The equation simply means that the sum of the chemical potentials of the products and reactants is equal to zero at equilibrium.

Eq.4.27wouldbemostusefulifwecouldexpress thechemicalpotentialin termsofsomeexperimentally determinableorknownquantities. Therearea numberofwaystoexpresschemicalpotentials. Thenextsection discusses the substitution for chemical potential intermsof partial pressure, mole fraction and concentration for ideal gas mixtures at equilibrium.

Try the following SAQ which is based on the above discussion.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE1

For the formation reaction of nitric oxide from nitrogen and oxygen gases, find the value of v for each of the reactants and products.

3.2ChemicalEquilibriuminIdealGasMixtures

Let usderive an expression for the equilibrium constant interms of partial pressures for a reaction between ideal gases.

of

3.2.1 EquilibriumConstantExpressioninTerms PartialPressure

Considerageneral reaction aA+bB+... lL+mM+... $intermediate{1}$ dL=0) and pressure (dp = 0) the free energy change for the above reaction ($\Delta_r GT, p$) is obtained by using Eq. 4.26.

$$\Delta_{\rm r} G_{\rm T,p} = (l\mu_{\rm L} + m\mu_{\rm M} + ...) - (a\mu_{\rm A} + b\mu_{\rm B} +)$$

...(4.29)

where μL , μM , μA , μB , ..., etc., are the chemical potential softhe products and reactants; and *l*, *m*, (-*a*), (-*b*), ..., etc., are *v*_i values. Remember that the products (such as Land M) have positive *v* values and the reactants (such as A and B) have negative *v* values; because of this, there is a negative sign between the two terms on the right hand side of Eq. 4.29

The chemical potential μ_i , of an idea gas 'i' in a gaseous mixture is given by Eq. 4.17

$$\mu_{\mathbf{i}}(p_{\mathbf{i}}) = \mu_i^{\mathbf{O}}(p) + RTInp_{\mathbf{i}}...(4.30)$$

where $\mu_i(p)$ is the chemical potential of in the standard state and p is its partial pressure.

UsingEq.4.30 inEq.4.29,

$$\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} G_{\mathbf{T},\mathbf{p}}^{=} [l\mu L^{0}(p) + lRT \ln pL) + m\mu m^{0}(p) + mRT \ln pM) + \dots] - [a\mu A^{0}(p) + aRT \ln p_{A}) + b\mu B^{0}(p) + bRT \ln p_{B}) + \dots] \qquad \dots (4.31)$$

$$\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} G_{\mathbf{T},\mathbf{p}} = [(l\mu L^{0}(p) + m\mu \mathbf{m}^{0}(p) + \dots) - (a\mu \mathbf{A}^{0}(p) + b\mu \mathbf{B}^{0}(p) + \dots)] \qquad RT \, In \, \frac{p_{L}^{L} \, p_{M}^{m}}{p_{A}^{a} \, p_{B}^{b}} ...(4.32)$$

Note that in the transformation of Eq. 4.31 to Eq. 4.32, we have used the relation: $lRT In p_L = RT In p_L^l$

i.e., acoefficient(l)ofalogarithmicterm(RTIn p_L)is taken inside the logarithmic term as a power,

^L Bilt ^A $(l\mu^{0}(p^{p})+m\mu^{0}(p)+...)^{L_{p}}(a\mu^{0}(p)+b\mu^{0}(p)+...)=\Delta G^{0}$...(4.33) where $\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} \vec{G}^{\boldsymbol{\Theta}}$ isthestandardfreeenergy changeofthereactionatconstant temperatureandpressure.

UsingEqs.4.32 and 4.33 we can write

$$\Delta \mathbf{r} GT, p = \Delta \mathbf{r} G^0_{T,p} + RT In \frac{p_L^l \cdot p_M^m}{p_A^a \cdot p_B^b} \qquad \dots (4.34)$$

Letusnowassumethattheabovesystemisunderequilibrium.UsingEqs.4.27 and 4.34, we can write that a tequilibrium,

$$\Delta_{\mathbf{r}} G_{T,p} = \Delta_{\mathbf{r}} G_{T,p}^{0} + RTIn \left[\frac{p_{L}^{l} p_{M}^{m}}{p_{A}^{a} p_{B}^{b}} \right]_{eq} = 0$$

Thesubscript'eq'standsforequilibriumvaluesofpartialpressures.

i.e.,
$$\Delta \mathbf{r} G^{0}_{T,p} = -RTIn \left[\frac{p_{L}^{l} \cdot p_{M}^{m}}{p_{A}^{a} \cdot p_{B}^{b}} \right]_{eq}$$
 ...(4.35)
or $\Delta \mathbf{r} G^{0}_{T,p} = -RT$ In $Kp = -2.303RT\log Kp$
...(4.36)

where *K*_D iscalled the equilibrium constant interms of partial pressures. The relationship isknownasvan'tHoffisotherm. Kpisgivenbytherelationship,

$$Kp = \frac{p_L^i p_M^m}{p_A^a p_B^b} \text{atequilibrium} \qquad \dots (4.37)$$
$$= \frac{multiplication \quad of \ (p_i)^{v_i} terms \ of \ the \ products}}{multiplication \quad of \ (p_i)^{v_i} terms \ of \ the \ reactants} \qquad \text{at equilibrium}$$

Notethatv_i, written as power is positive for the product, NH3, where as it is negati veforN₂;

andH₂, these twobeingreactants.

where*pL,pM,pA,pB*,...,etc.,arethepartialpressuresof *L*,*M*,*A*,*B*,...,etc.,at equilibrium.Insubsequentsections, weleave thesubscript'eq' out whilereferring toequilibriumpartialpressures.Eq.4.37canalsobewrittenas,

$$Kp = p_L^l \cdot p_M^m \dots p_A^{-a} \cdot p_B^{-b} \dots$$
...(4.38)

where *pL*, *p*M, *p*A, *p*B...etc., are the equilibrium partial pressures and *l*, m, (-a), (-b)...,etc.,aretherespectivecivaluesofL,M,A,B,...,etc.Eq.4.38canalso berepresentedas,

$$K\mathbf{p} = \prod_i p_i^{\nu_i} \qquad \dots (4.39)$$

 $where the symbol \Pi$ represents the multiplication of different

 $p_i^{v_i}$ terms given in Eq.4.38. Again, from Eqs. 4.27 to 4.39, we can see that the dimensions of K_p will

dependuponthevivaluesofthereactantsand products. This particular aspect will beclearwhenyou study the examples worked out in this unit.

Someauthorsprefertogive K_p asadimensionlessquantitybydividing p_i by p° where $p^\circ = 1$ bar = 10⁵Pa. Torepresent K_p asadimensionlessquantity, Eq. 4.39 ismodified as,

$$K\mathbf{p} = \prod_{i} \left(\frac{p_i}{p^0}\right)^{\nu_i} \qquad \dots (4.40)$$

LetusapplyEq. 4.38toammoniasynthesis reaction. $N_{2(g)}+3H_{2(g)}2NH_{\mbox{\scriptsize B}(g)}$

$$Kp = (pNH3)^2 (pN2)^{-1} \cdot (pH2)^{-3}$$

Or
$$K_p = \frac{p_{NH_3}^2}{p_{N_2} \cdot p_{H_2}^3}$$

Sincethepartial

pressureareexpressed in Paunit, K_p for ammonia synthesis the unit P⁻². If K_p for ammonia synthesis is to be dimensionless, then K_p expression is to be written following 4.40 as,

$$K_p = \frac{p_{NH_3}^2 (p^0)^2}{p_{N_2} \cdot p_{H_2}^3}$$

Letusillustratetheuse of Eq.4.38 with an example.

Example2

Suppose that, in an experimentat 1000 K, it is found that

PSO2=3.42×10⁴Pa,pO2=3.31x10⁴Pa and PSO3 =3.58×10⁴Pa for the reaction,

 $2S\Theta_{2(g)}$,+O_{2(g)}2SO_{3(g)}

Calculatethevaluefortheequilibriumconstant,*K*_p Solution

Athegiventemperature, Kpisgiven by the expression

$$K_p = (p \text{ so3})^2 (p \text{ so3})^{-2} . (p \text{ o2})^{-1}$$

or
$$K_p = \frac{p_{SO_3}^2}{p_{SO_2}^2 \cdot p_{O_2}^1} = \frac{(3.58 \times 10^4 pa)^2}{(3.42 \times 10^4 pa)^2 \times (3.13 \times 10^4 pa)} = 3.50 \times 10^{-4} pa^{-1}$$

Note that the unit of $K_{pasperE.q4.38}$ is given by $(Pa)^{\sum v}$. In the reaction discussed in Example 2, $\sum v_i = 2 - 2 - 1 = -1$. Hence, the unit $K_{pis} Pa^{-1}$

TrythefollowingSAQnow.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE2

Suppose that we write the ammonia synthesis reaction intwo different ways:

i) $1N_2(g)+H_2(g)$ NHS(g) 2 ii) $N_2(g)+3H_2(g)$ $2NH_3(g)$

Wouldyouexpressanydifferenceintheexpression for K_p in the two cases? (Usually, K_p values are calculated using equations of the type (ii) which have integrals to ichiometric coefficients)

3.2.2 EquilibriumConstantExpressioninTerms ofMoleFraction

SinceDalton's law tells us that partial pressure of agasis equal to the mole fraction times the total pressure, Eq. 4.38 can be written as,

$$K_{p} = (x_{L}P_{t})^{l} (x_{M}P_{t})^{m} \dots (x_{A}P_{t})^{-a} (x_{B}P_{t})^{-b}$$
$$K_{p} = \prod_{i} (x_{i}p_{t})^{n} \dots (x_{A}P_{t})^{-a} (x_{B}P_{t})^{-b}$$

Where, x_i =molefractionofthespecies*i*,and*p*t=totalpressure.

According to Dalton's law of partial pressure, partial pressure (pi) of an ideal gas , i, is given by,

...(4.41)

 $Pi = P_t \cdot x_i$

Where P_t is the total pressure, and xi is the mole fraction of the gas in a gaseous mixture.

Example3 Consider the reaction $N_2O_4(g) \rightleftharpoons NO_2(g)$ If a mixture of NO₂, and N₂O4 at equilibrium has a total pressure of 1.5×10^5 Pa, calculate the fraction of N₂O4 that has dissociated at 303 K. K_p for the reaction is 1.4×10^4 Pa at 303 K.

Solution

 $Suppose that \xi is the fraction of the amount of N_2O4 \qquad which has dissociated at equilibrium or it represents the extent of the reaction. Then 1-\xi is the fraction of the amount of N_2O4 remaining at equilibrium and is proportional to the actual number of moles of N_2O4 present at equilibrium.$

 $\label{eq:section} From the balance dreaction, it is seen that for each mole of N_2O4 decomposed, there are two moles. of NO_2 produced. Therefore, at equilibrium, 2\xi will be proportional to the actual number of moles of NO_2 produced.$

The total number of moles at equilibrium would then be proportional to $1-\xi+2\xi or 1+\xi$

The mole fractions of the two gases at equilibrium can be written as,

 $xNO2 = \frac{1-\xi}{1+\xi}$ and $xNO2 = \frac{2\xi}{1+\xi}$ where x denotes mole fraction. Using Eq. 4.41, Kp= $(xNO2 \cdot Pt)^2 \cdot (xN2O4 \cdot Pt)^{-1}$

i.e.,
$$K_{\rm p} = \frac{(x_{NO_2}p_t)^2}{x_{N_2O_4}p_t}$$

SubstitutingforxNO2andxN2O4weget,

$$K_{\mathbf{p}} = \frac{\left(\frac{2\xi}{1+\xi} \cdot p_t\right)^2}{\left(\frac{1-\xi}{1+\xi} \cdot p_t\right)}$$

 $K_{p} = \frac{4\xi^{2}}{(1-\xi)(1+\xi)} \cdot p_{t} = \frac{4\xi^{2}}{1-\xi^{2}} \cdot p_{t}$ Substituting the given values, we get, $1.4 \times 10^{4} \text{ pa} = \frac{4\xi^{2}}{1-\xi^{2}} \cdot 1.5 \times 10^{5} pa$

or
$$\frac{1-\xi^2}{\xi^2} = \frac{4 \times 1.5 \times 10^5}{1.4 \times 10^4}$$

or $\xi^2 = 0.023$

-

ξ=0.15

ThefractionofN2O4dissociatedisthuscalculated tobe0.15.

Example4

Consider thereaction,

$CO_{(g)} + 2H_{2(g)}CH_{3OH}(g)$

whereinitially1molofCOand2molofH2 weremixedtogether.Derivean expressionfortheequilibriumconstant, K_p , intermsoftheextentofthereaction , ξ and thetotalpressure, P_t .

Solution

If the extent, of the reaction at equilibrium is represented by ξ then we have, $CO_{(g)} + 2H_{2(g)}CH_3OH(g)$

\rightarrow			
Components present Molesat Equilibrium	CO _(g) 1–ξ	$2H_{2(g)}$ 2–2 ξ	CH3OH(g) ξ
Molefraction atequilibrium	$\frac{1-\xi}{3-2\xi}$	$\frac{2-2\xi}{3-2\xi}$	$\frac{\xi}{3-2\xi}$

UsingEq.4.41, *K*P=(*x*CH3OH.*p*t).(*x*CO.*p*t)⁻¹.(*x*H2.*p*t)⁻²

.

i.e.,
$$K_{p} = \frac{(x_{CH_{3}OH} \cdot p_{t})}{(x_{CO} \cdot p_{t})(x_{H_{2}} \cdot p_{t})^{-2}}$$

Hence, $K_{p} = \left(\frac{\frac{\xi}{3-2\xi} \cdot p_{t}}{(\frac{1-\xi}{3-2\xi} \cdot p_{t})(\frac{2-2\xi}{3-2\xi} \cdot p_{t})^{2}}\right)$
 $= \left(\frac{(3-2\xi)^{2}\xi}{(1-\xi)(2-2\xi \cdot p_{t})^{2}}\right)$

You should be able to do the following SAQ, if you have understood the above examples.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE3

ExpressequilibriumconstantKpforthereaction,

 $2NO(g)+O_2(g) \xrightarrow{2} O_2(g)$

intermsof(i)partialpressures and (ii)mole fractions of the gaseous species.

3.2.3 EquilibriumConstantExpressioninTerms ofConcentration

We knowthatforanidealgas

$$p_{i} = \frac{n_{i}RT}{V} = c_{i}RT$$

wherecirepresentsmolarconcentrationofagaseoussubstance'i';othersymbolshavetheirusualmeaning.HencewecanexpressEq.4.38intermsof concentrations.

$$K_{p} = (c_{L}RT)^{l} (c_{M}RT)^{m} \dots (c_{A}RT)^{-a} (c_{B}RT)^{-b}$$
$$K_{p} = \frac{(c_{L}RT)^{l} (c_{M}RT)^{m} \dots}{(c_{A}RT)^{a} (c_{B}RT)^{b} \dots} \dots (4.42)$$

i.e.
$$K_{p} = \prod_{i} (c_{i}RT)^{v_{i}}$$
 ... (4.43)

Where *v*_i represents the stoichiometric coefficient (along with propersign) in the chemical equation.,

Eq.4.42 canbewrittenas,

$$K_{p} = \frac{(c_{L})^{l} (c_{M})^{m} \dots}{(c_{A})^{a} (c_{B})^{b} \dots} (RT)^{(l+m+\dots)-(a+b+\dots)}$$

i.e., $K_p = K_c(RT)^{\sum vi}$...(4.44)

where *K*c is defined by,

$$\mathbf{K}_{c} = \frac{(c_{L})^{l}(c_{M})^{m} \dots}{(c_{A})^{a}(c_{B})^{b} \dots} = \frac{\text{multiplication of } (c_{i})^{v_{i}} \text{terms of the products}}{\text{multiplication of } (c_{i})^{v_{i}} \text{terms of the reactants}} \qquad \dots (4.45)$$

i.e.,
$$K_p = \Pi$$
 (ci)^{V1}
...(4.46)

The dimensions of K_c depend of the v_i values of the reactants and the products. In case K_c is to be expressed as a dimensionless quantity, c, in Eq. 4.46 is to be replaced by c_i/c_0 where c_0 is the standard concentration and is equal to 1 moldm⁻³.

ItisimportanttonotethatKpandKcarefunctionsoftemperature;(Unit1)

Eqs4.37 and 4.45 are the mathematical expressions of the law of mass action.

Eq.4.44 holds good for reactions between ideal gases.

LetusstudyanapplicationofEq.4.45

Example5

Calculate the equilibriumconcentrationsofallthespeciesat613Kforthe reaction,

PCl5(g) PCl3(g)+Cl2(g)

if the initial concentrations of the three gases is 0.15 Meach and $K_c = 0.800$ Mat 613 K. The volume of the vessel is 1 dm³.

Solution

 $Suppose that x molof PC13 has decomposed at equilibrium. Since volume is 1 dm^3, the concentration expressed inmolarity is equal to the number of moles of a particular substance.$

	PC15	PCl3	C12
Equilibriumconcentration/M	0.15– <i>x</i>	0.15 + x	0.15+ <i>x</i>

UsingEq.4.45, we get $K_{c} = \frac{c_{PCl_{3}}.c_{Cl_{2}}}{c_{PCl_{5}}}$ Substituting the given values, we get, $0.008 \text{ M} = \frac{(0.15+x).(0.15+x)}{(0.15-x)}$

 $\begin{array}{l} 0.008 \ (0.15 \text{-} x) = (0.15 \text{+} x)^2 \\ x^2 \text{+} 1.1x \text{-} 0.0975 = 0 \end{array}$

Using the principle of solution of standard quadratic equation, we get x = 0.082 Mor or -1.183 M

Wetakex=0.082M,sincesecondrootofthequadraticequationgivestheconcentrationsofPCl3andCl3as(0.15M-1.183M=-1.033)Mwhichisimpossible.Hence,theequilibriumconcentration:[PCl5]=(0.15-0.082)M=0.068M

and [PCl3]=[Cl2]=0.15+0.082=0.323M

We can verify the answer by substituting the values for concentrations in evaluating K_c .

The unit,moldm⁻³, isfordenotingmolarityandisrepresentedbytheletterM. Note that concentrationin Molarity= Numberofmoles Volume indm³ TheunitofK,asperEq.4.45is given by(M) Σv InExample 4. Σv_i = 1+ 1–1= 1

```
Hence, the unit of K_c in this example is M.
```

The solution of a quadratic equation of the form $ax_2+bx+C=0$ is given by:

$$x = \frac{-b \pm \sqrt{b^2 - 4ac}}{2a}$$

 $Squarebrackets \\ are used to denote the concentration of a \\ species. For example, [PCl_5] is to be read as: \\ Concentration of PCl_5 \\$

Basedontheabovediscussion, answerthefollowing SAQ.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE4

HowareKp related to each other for a reaction between ideal gases?

3.3Effect of TemperatureonChemical Equilibrium

The equilibrium constant, K, of a reversible chemical reaction is a constant at a given temperature; but it varies with temperature. Let us derive an expression useful inbringing out the relationship between the equilibrium constant and temperature.

FromEq.4.36, we get, $\Delta_r G^0 = -RTInK_p$

or $InK_p = \frac{-\Delta_r G^0}{RT}$ Differentiatingthis expression with respect to temperature,

$$\frac{d\ln K_p}{dT} = \frac{d(-\Delta_r G^0)}{RT dT} \qquad \dots (4.47)$$

UsingEq.3.45we canwrite:

$$\left(\left(\frac{d}{dT}\right)\left(\frac{\Delta_r G^0}{T}\right)\right) = \frac{-\Delta_r H^0}{T^2} \qquad \dots (4.48)$$

CombiningEqs.4.47and 4.48, weget,

$$\frac{d\ln K_p}{dT} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{RT^2} \qquad \dots (4.49)$$

Eq.4.49tellsusthatequilibriumconstantvaries with temperature and depends on the standard enthalpy of the reaction.

Assuming that the standardenthalpy change($\Delta_{\rm r} H^0$) of the reaction remains constant overa small range of temperature, the above equation on integration between limits $K_{\rm p1}, K_{\rm p2}$ and T_{1}, T_{2} gives,

$$\int_{K_{p_1}}^{K_{p_2}} dInK_p = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{RT^2} dT$$

$$In \frac{K_{p_2}}{K_{p_1}} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T_1} - \frac{1}{T_2}\right)$$
or 2.303log $\frac{K_{p_2}}{K_{p_1}} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T_1} - \frac{1}{T_2}\right)$

$$log \frac{K_{p_2}}{K_{p_1}} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{2.303R} \left(\frac{T_2 - T_1}{T_1 T_2}\right) \qquad \dots (4.50)$$

AccordingtoEq.4.44.thisisapplicable forideal gases, $K_{\rm p} = Kc (RT)^{\Sigma v}$ UsingthisequationandEq.4.50, it is possible relate Kvaluestotherespective temperaturesas: $log \frac{K_2}{K_1} = \frac{\Delta_r U^0}{2.303R} \left(\frac{T_2 - T_1}{T_1 T_2}\right)$ (4.51) ... where K_1 and K_2 are the equilibrium constants (interms of concentrations) at temperatures T_1 and T_2 and $\Delta_r U^o$ is the standard internal energy change of the reaction. Since reactions are generally carried out at constant pressure, this equationisofgreaterimportance forus.Eq.4.51is knownas van't Huffsisochore

Eq.4.50correlates the equilibrium constant values K_{P1} and K_{P2} (expressed in terms of partial pressures) at two different temperatures T_1 and T_2 to the standard enthalpy of reaction.

Example6

The equilibrium constant for the reaction

 \neq H2S(g)+S(s) H2S(g)

is 18.5 at 925 K and 9.25 at 1000 K, respectively. Calculate the standard enthalpy of the reaction. Also calculate $\Delta_r G^\circ$ and $\Delta_r S^\circ$ at 925 K.

Solution

SubstitutingthegivenvaluesinEq.4.50, weget,

$$\log \frac{K_{1000}}{K_{925}} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{2.303x8.314} \left(\frac{1000 - 925}{925x1000}\right)$$

$$\log \frac{9.25}{18.5} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{19.147} \left(\frac{75}{925000}\right)$$

Hence, $\Delta_r H^0 = -71.1 \ kJmol^{-1}$ Using Eq. 4.36, $\Delta_r G^0 = -RTInKp = -2.303 \ RT \log K_p$ $\Delta_r G^0 = -2.303 \ x \ 8.314 \ x \ 925 \ x \ log 18.5 = -22.4 \ kJmol^{-1}$ Rearranging Eq. 3.15, $\Delta_r S^0 = \frac{\Delta_r H^0 - \Delta_r G^0}{T} = \frac{-71100 + 22400}{925} = -52.65 \ JK^{-1}$

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE

- i. Explain how the mixing of reactants and products affects the position of chemical equilibrium.
- ii. Account for Le Chatelier's principle in terms of thermodynamic quantities.

4.0 CONCLUSION

The principles of thermodynamics determine the state of chemical equilibrium for any reaction. The equilibrium constant expression of elementary chemistry is equal to a constant at constant temperature when it is expressed in terms of activities. In addition, the principle of Le Châtelier can predict how a chemical system at equilibrium responds to changes in temperature, pressure, or amounts of substances.

5.0 SUMMARY

• For a chemical reaction at equilibrium at constant temperature and pressure, we say

$$\left(\frac{dG}{d\xi}\right)_{T,p,eq} = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \nu_{i} = \Delta_{r} G_{T,p} = 0$$

- The equilibrium constant is related to the standard-state Gibbs energy change of the reaction: $K = e^{-\frac{\Delta G}{RT}}$
- The Gibbs–Helmholtz equation for the temperature dependence of an equilibrium constant is: $\frac{d \ln K_p}{dT} = \frac{\Delta_r H^0}{RT^2}$

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.

UNIT 3 THERMODYNAMIC QUANTITIES FROM EMF VALUES

CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
 - 3.1 Thermodynamic quantities from EMF values
 - 3.2 Colligative properties
 - 3.2 ColligativePropertiesofElectrolytes
 - 3.3 Phaserule
 - 3.4 StatisticalThermodynamics
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

1.0 INTRODUCTION

The thermodynamic relations between the electromotive force (emf) and the various colligative properties are discussed in this unit.

2.00BJECTIVES

Bytheend ofthisunit, you should beable to;

- Statethecolligativeproperties
- Definephaserule and component
- Explainthetermconfiguration

3.0 MAIN CONTENT

3.1 ThermodynamicQuantitiesfromEMFValues

Weshallnowstudyhow $\Delta H, \Delta S,$ and ΔG for the cell reaction can be calculated
using modified forms of Nernstequation gives the relationship
between ΔG and E values.Hence, if E_{cell}
value is known, ΔG , for the cell reaction can be calculated.

 $-\Delta G = nFE$... (4.52) where *n* is the number of equivalents and *F* is the quantity of electricity, known as the Faraday constant, *E* is the electromotive force (EMF) in volt of the cell. Similarly, the change in ntropy accompanying the cell-reaction can also be determined. In Module 3, we derived Eq. 3.42 which relates the temperature coe fficient of the free energy change at constant pressure, to the decrease in entropy (- ΔS) i.e. $\left[\frac{\partial(\Delta G)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = -\Delta S$... (4.53)

By differentiating ΔG and E_{cel} appearing in Eq.4.52 with respect to temperature at constant pressure we can write

 $\left[\frac{\partial (\Delta G)}{\partial T}\right]_{p} = -nF \left[\frac{\partial E}{\partial T}\right]_{p} \qquad \dots (4.54)$ where *n*and*F*areconstant values. ComparingEqs.3.42and 4.54, we get.

$$\Delta S = nF \left[\frac{\partial E}{\partial T}\right]_p \qquad \dots (4.55)$$
$$\Delta S = nF \left[\frac{E_2 - E_1}{T_2 - T_1}\right]_n \qquad \dots (4.56)$$

If E_2 and E_1 (i.e. the emfsofthecell) attemperatures T_2 and T_1 are known, ΔS can be calculated. $\left[\frac{\partial E}{\partial T}\right]_p$ is known as the temperature coefficient of emfat constant pressure.

Again from Eq.3.15,

 $\Delta G = \Delta H - T \Delta S$

or $\Delta H = \Delta G + T \Delta S$... (4.57)

Substituting Eqs.4.52 and 4.55 into4.57

$$\Delta H = nFE + TnF \left[\frac{\partial E}{\partial T}\right]_p \qquad \dots (4.58)$$

Henceif*E*,*T* and $\left[\frac{\partial E}{\partial T}\right]_p$ areknown,thentheenthalpychange accompanying the cell reaction can be calculated.

Inthelightofabovediscussion, answerthefollowing SAQs.

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE6

Writedownthe equation relating ΔH^{O} , ΔS^{O} and ΔG^{O} to ΔE^{O} and $\left[\frac{\partial E^{O}}{\partial T}\right]_{p}$ being the standard state of each parameter.

Application of Chemical Potential to Phase Equilibrium

Here we consider the particles in a numeractive mixture, such as binary mixture.

3.2 ColligativeProperties

Certainpropertiesof solutionsof non-volatilesoluteshavebeenobservedtobedependentsolelyonthetotalnumberofsoluteparticlesinagivenquantityofthesolventratherthanonthekindofspeciespresent, such properties are knownascolligative properties. There are four of them, namely:as

- thedepression of the vapour pressure of solvent
- theelevationoftheboilingpointofasolvent
- thedepression of the freezing point of a solvent
- theosmoticpressureexertedbyasolutionofanon-volatilesolute

These changes in the properties of the solvent brought about by dissolving non-volatile solutes does depend on how much of the solute there is and not on the nature and kind of the solute. For example, one mole of sodiumion would depress the freezing point of a given quantity of water to the same extent as mole of sucrose or a luminumion.

3.2.1 DepressioninVapourPressure

ConsiderahomogenoussolutionofasoluteAinasolventB.Providedthe solutionisanidealonethetotalvapourpressureofthesolutionisgivenbythe equation

$$PT = XAPA^{O} + XBPB^{O} \qquad \dots (4.59)$$

 $\label{eq:constraint} \begin{aligned} & Where P_A{}^O and P_B{}^O are the vapour pressure of the pure solvent and pure solute respectively. X_A and X_B are the mole fractions of A and B respectively in solution. If the solute B is non-volatile, it may pressure \end{aligned}$

compared to that of the pure solvent is essentially negligible. Hence the equation becomes

$$PT = XAPA^{O} \qquad \dots (4.60)$$

Therefore, the departs ion or decrease in the vapour pressure of the liquid is $P = P^{O} - PT =$

$$P^{O}-XAPA^{O}=$$

 $P^{O}(1-XA)$

But (1-XA)=XBTherefore, $\square P=XBP_A^O$...(4.61)

At aparticulartemperature, P_A^{O} is a constant and the change in the vapour pressure is thus proportional to the mole fraction of the solute, i.e. $P \square x \square X B$.

Since

$$X_B = \frac{n_B}{n_A + n_B}$$

Eq.(4.61) becomes
$$\Delta P = P_A \left[\frac{n_B}{n_A + n_B}\right] \qquad \dots (4.62)$$

Where $n_i = \frac{mass}{molar mass}$

Example 7:

Calculatethemolecularmassof9.21gnon-

volatileorganiccompound, dissolved in 50g of purewater at 25° C, which depresses the vapour pressure of the water from 3.16×10^{3} to 3.10×10^{3} Nm⁻². Solution

 $\Box P = 3.16 \times 10^{3} - 3.10 \times 10^{3} \text{Nm}^{-2} = 0.06 \times 10^{3} \text{Nm}^{-2}$

 $P^{0}=3.16 \times 10^{3} Nm^{-2}$

MolecularweightofH2O=2+16=18 g/mol

MolefractionofsoluteXBis $X_B = \frac{\frac{9.21}{M_W}}{\frac{50}{18} + \frac{9.21}{M_W}}$

Where MW is the molecular weight of solute Therefore

$$\Delta P = P_A X_B$$

$0.06x10^3 = 3.16x10^3 x \left[\frac{9.21}{2.78M_W + 9.21} \right]$ $M_W = 171.3 \ g/mol$ **3.2.2 ElevationofBoilingPoints**

Presence of an on-volatile solute in avolatile liquid causes a decrease on the vapour pressure of the solvent. That is the solution will require a lot more heat, compared to the pure liquid, to raise its vapour pressure

tobeequaltotheexternal

pressure. The result of this is that the solution will boil at a higher temperature than the original solvent, and the more concentrated the solution, the higher the boiling point, as shown in figure 4.2.



Figure 4.2: variationofvapour pressure with theboilingpoints of the pure solvent and solutions containing non-volatile solute.

From the above diagram, the boiling point of the pure solvent and the solution at the same external pressure (1 atmosphere) are T_b^0 and T_b respectively whose difference amount to ΔT_b . It is evident from this curve that $\Box \Gamma_b$ is proportional to $\Box P$ and hence;

 $\frac{\Delta T_b}{\Delta P} = constant \qquad \dots (4.63)$

Butithasbeenshownthat Pisproportional tothemole fraction of the solute. Therefore, $\Box \Gamma_b \Box XB$ and $\Box \Gamma_b = KXB$... (4.64) where K is the proportionality constant.

 $X_B = \frac{n_B}{n_A + n_B} \approx \frac{n_B}{n_A}$ (since the solution is very Again,

dilute)

Where n_B is the number of moles of solute and n_A is the number of moles of the solvent.

$$\frac{n_B}{n_A} = \frac{\frac{W_B}{M_B}}{\frac{W_A}{M_A}} \dots (4.65)$$

Where W and M represent the weights and molecular weights of the respective constituents.

Hence,
$$\Box \Gamma_{b} = K \cdot \frac{W_{B}}{W_{A}}$$
$$\Box \Gamma_{b} = K M_{A} \cdot \frac{W_{B}}{M_{B}} \cdot \frac{1}{W_{A}} \qquad \dots (4.66)$$

Since M_A is constant for any solvent, both K and M_A are merged together to give a single constant, K_b .

Hence,
$$\Box \Gamma_{\rm b} = k_b \cdot \frac{W_B}{M_B} \cdot \frac{1}{W_A} \qquad \dots (4.68)$$

*kb*isknownastheebullioscopicconstantor known molalboilingpoint elevation constant when one mole of solute is dissolved in 1000 grams of solvent. In terms of molality, Eq. 4.68 can be written as $\Box T_{\rm h} = K_{\rm h} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} \cdot \frac{1-x}{1-x} = K_{\rm h} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} \cdot \frac{1-x}{1-x} = K_{\rm h} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} = K_{\rm h} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} + \frac{W_B}{1-x} = K_{\rm h} \cdot \frac{W_B}{1-x} = K_{\rm h}$ (4.69)

Where
$$K_b = \frac{k_B}{1000}$$

The quantity $\frac{W_B}{M_B} \cdot \frac{1}{W_A} x$ 1000 in Eq. 4.69 is known as the molality (*m*) of the solution.
Hence, $\Box T = K_b m$ (4.70)

Boilingpointelevationmeasurementcanbeusedtodetermine themolecular weightofanon-volatilesoluteifasolventthatshows ameasurableincreasein boilingpointisused.

Example 8:

0.25gcompoundofanunknownsubstanceisdissolvedin25gof asolvent Kmolal⁻¹andboilsat0.14^oC whileKbis2.9 higher thanthepuresolvent. Whatis theformula massofthesolute?

Solution:

 $\Box \Gamma_{b} = K_{b} \cdot \frac{W_{B}}{M_{B}} \cdot \frac{1}{W_{A}} \times 1000$ $\Box B = \frac{K_{b} \times W_{B} \times 1000}{\Delta T_{b} \times W_{A}} = \frac{2.9 \times 0.25 \times 1000}{0.14 \times 25}$

$$= 207.14 \ g/mol$$

3.2.3 DepressionofFreezing Point

Whenacoolingbathisrequiredfortemperaturebelowthefreezingpoint ofice,asalt-icemixtureisused,thesaltdepressesthefreezingpointof water. This isanexampleofageneralphenomenoninwhichaddednonvolatilesolutes

depress the freezing point of solvents on which they are contained. The greater the quantity of the solute added the greater the depression.

Considering the vapour pressurevstemperaturecurve for a pure liquidand solutionsof a non-volatile solute in the liquids as shown in figure 4.3 below.of a non-



Figure4.3:variationofvapourpressurewiththefreezingpointsofthepuresolventandsolutionscontainingnon-volatilesolute.

From fig. 4.3, it is observed that the freezing point of a solution (T_f) is lower than that of pure solvent (T_f^{0}) . This is again a direct consequence of the vapour pressure depression of the pure solvent by the dissolved solute. Hence, the freezing point depression of the solution is given as;

$$\Delta T_f = T_f^0 - T_f$$

Making the same assumption as for the boiling point elevation, we say

$$\frac{\Delta T_f}{\Delta P} = constant$$

Thus; $\Delta T_f = K_f \cdot \frac{W_B}{M_B} \cdot \frac{1}{W_A} \times 1000 \dots (4.71)$

Where K_f is known as the molal freezing point depression constant or cryoscopic constant. It is numerically equal to the freezing point depression when the concentration (*m*) is one molal.

Hence, $\Box T_f = K_f m$... (4.72) Comparatively K_f values are much bigger than K_b values.

3.2.4 OsmoticPressure

ofdiffusionof solventmoleculesfromahigh Theprocess concentrationregionto alowerconcentrationthroughamembraneisknown asosmosis. The pressure thatmustbeappliedinordertopreventosmosisisreferredtoasosmoticpressure . Experimental workrevealsthattheosmoticpressureexertedby a solution is proportionaltotheconcentrationof solute(C)andabsolutetemperature(T).Then osmotic pressure, П, isproportionatetoCTand hence $\Pi = KCT$... (4.72)

The constant of proportionality is of the same magnitude as the gas constant.

Hence
$$\Pi = CRT$$
 ... (4.73)

IfΠismeasuredinNm⁻²,theconcentration unithastobemolem⁻³.In principle,osmosispressuremeasurements can be used to determine the molecu lar weight(w)ofagivensolute, since C canbewirttenas

$$C = \frac{n}{V} = \frac{W}{M.V} \qquad \dots (4.74)$$

Where n is the number of mole, M is molecular weight of solvent, WistheweightofthesolutedissolvedinvolumeV of solvent.Theadvantageofthe methodisthatthepresureexertedbyvery dilutesolutionsarerelativelylargeand canthereforebemeasuredfairlyaccurately.

Example 9:

Whatisthemolecularweightofa15.0 volatilecompounddissolvedin

gofanon-

100 cm³ of water which extends on osmotic pressure of 2.06 x 10⁶ Nm⁻² at 298 K.

Solution

$$C = \frac{n}{V} = \frac{W}{M.V} = \frac{15.0 \ g}{M \ gmol^{-1}x \ 0.0001 \ m^3} = \frac{1.5x10^5}{M} \ molm^{-3}$$

 $\Pi = CRT$

$$2.06x10^6 = \frac{1.5x10^5}{M} x \ 8.314 \ x \ 298$$

 $M = 180 \text{ gmol}^{-1}$

3.3ColligativePropertiesofElectrolytes

Colligativepropertiesofsolutionsof

electrolytesareobservedtobegreaterthan thoseofsolutionsofnonelectrolytesofthesamemolal concentration.For instance, whereasamolalsolutionofurea depressesthefreezingpointofwater by about1.86^oC,

onemolalsolutionsofhydrochloricacid,nitricacid,ammonium chlorideandsulphuricaciddepressesthefreezingpointofwaterby 3.94,3.58,

3.33and 4.04^oCrespectively.

To explain these values, Van't Hoff suggested that they are obtained by multiplying

1.86bysomecorrectingfactorreferredtoastheVan'tHofffactor, i.

The factor, *i*, is the ratio of the observed and predicted colligative property of the electrolyte.

$$i = \frac{\Delta T_b}{(\Delta T_b)_0} = \frac{\Delta T_f}{(\Delta T_f)_0} = \frac{\pi}{(\pi)_0} = \frac{\Delta P}{(\Delta P)_0} \qquad \dots (4.75)$$

Where $(\Delta T_b)_0, (\Delta T_f)_0, (\pi)_0, (\Delta P)_0$ are the boiling point elevation, freezing point depression, osmotic pressure and vapour pressure depression respectively for solutions of non-electrolytes and similar terms used in the numerator are for solutions of electrolytes having the same concentration.

3.3.1 PhaseEquilibria

Whenasolidsuchasice, changestoliquid, solid, is in equilibrium with liquid, at any given moment during this change of state. At any given moment during the evaporation, liquid is in equilibrium with vapour. These changes of state from solid to liquid phase, and from liquid to vapour phase, may be expressed as \overrightarrow{sol} id \overrightarrow{Lit} uid vapor

The equilibrium conditions for such changes, and for other changes of states uch as dissolving saltinwater, may be studied using fundamental principles of thermodynamics.

3.3.2 Phase

Achangefromonephysicalstatetoanotheriscalledaphasechange.Aphase maybedefinedasanyhomogeneousmacroscopicportionofasystem.Asyste m issaidtobehomogeneous,ortoconsistofonephaseifitisuniform throughout, bothinchemicalaswellasphysical composition. Sinceall gasesarecompletely miscible, theywillalwaysexistinahomogenousstate,thatisinasinglephase e.g. asolutionofsodiumchloride inwater.

Asystemwhichismadeupofmorethanonephysical distinguishablephase, is saidtobeheterogonous e.g. water, which hasic ecubes, onitis a homogenous systemmadeup of two distinct phases.

3.3.4 Components

The composition of the system is described by using the smallest number of chemically distinct and independently

variableconstituentswhichtogethermake upthevariousphasesof thesystem.Thechosenconstituents areknownasthe componentsofthesystem.Inthesystemice water watervapour,the composition of allthephasescanbeexpressed intermsof water.Wateristhus described as a one-component system.

Consider the system in which solid CaCO3, solid CaO and gaseous CO2 are in equilibrium. This represents a three phases system constituting of two solid and one gaseous phases. The number of components, however, is two and not three since each of the three substances is not independent.

 $CaCO_3(s) \quad CaO(s)+CO_2(g)$

Henceforthecalciumcarbonatesystem, the number of components is

C=3-1=2

3.3.5 DegreesofFreedom

Oneveryimportantaspectof phaseequilibriumisthattheequilibriumstateis independent of theactual amountsof thephasespresentprovidedvariationsin

surfaceareaareignored.Thesmallestnumber of independentintensive thermodynamicvariablesthatmustbespecifiedinordertodescribecompletel y

the state of a system is known as the number of degree of freedom or the variance of the system. It is denoted by the symbol 'f'.

For example, $10 ext{ dm}^3$ of pure CO₂ gas may be completely described by specifying any two of the variables; pressure, temperature and density. If any two of these variables are known, the third can be calculated such asystem therefore has two degrees of freedom, or is bivariant.

Thewatervapoursystem willhaveonlyonedegreeoffreedombecause of any giventemperature,thepressureofvapourinequilibrium withliquidisfixed,and therefore

only one variable needs to be specified to determine the state of the system.

3.4 PhaseRule

Thisrulewasproposed byWillardGibbs(1875and1876).Itprovidesageneralrelationshipbetweenthenumberofphases,thenumberofcomponents,andthedegreesoffreedominasystematequilibrium.Itstatesthatforasystematphases, and inwhichequilibrium

isonly affected by the variables, pressure, temperature and concentration, the degree of freedom, f, are given by the equation: f=c-p+2

Thequantity2arisesfromtheintensivevariables,pressureandtemperature. Notethatthephaserule onlyappliestosystemsatequilibrium.

Example 10:

Find the number of degrees of freedom for a closed one component system, for a fixed amount of material, when.

a. onlyonephaseexist

b. twophasesareatequilibrium

Solution:

f=c-p+2

a. p=1therefore f=1-1+2=(bivariant)

b. p=2therefore f=1-2+2=1(univariant)

3.4.1 One-ComponentSystems

In one-componentsystem, the smallest number of independently variable constituent substances required to form the phase is one. Examples of one-component systems are water, carbon, chloride, sulphurand bismuth.

Therelationshipbetweenthevapourpressureandtemperatureofasubstancein thesolid,liquidandvapour(gaseous)phasescanberepresentedbyaphase diagram.



Figure 4.4: Phase diagram for CO2 system

O isthetriple point, where solid, liquidand vapourare in equilibrium. At -78.5^{0} C (195 K) (sublimation temperature) and 1 atmpressure, a given quantity of solid CO₂ would change to the vapour without rise in temperature. CO₂ can therefore not be lique fied at ordinary atmosphere pressure. The minimum pressure atwhich CO₂ will exist in liquid form is 5.1 atm. This corresponds to part of the triple point, where solid CO₂ will change to liquid (melt) at a constant temperature of -56.7⁰C (216.6 K).

Water system



Figure 4.5: Phase diagram for H2Osystem

Thephasediagramof waterisshowninfigure4.5.Itwillbeseenfromthe diagramthatatany giventemperature. There is only one pressure atwhichliquid water and watervapourwillbeinequilibrium. The system is therefore univariant, with onedegreeoffreedom.Bisthecriticalpoint.Below1 atmicewillformdirectlytovapour. Aisthe triplepoint. The curve below the pointrepresents themeasurable region, along which water triple may becooledbelowitsfreezingpointwithoutitssolidifying.

SulphurSystem

Aone-componentsystemcould have morethanonetriplepoint if the solid expressionmore than

onecrystalline, or all otropic form. For example, sulphur can existasrhombic ormonoclinicsulphur, underdifferent conditions. The transformationsinvolvedareknown assolid-solidtransformations. phasediagramisasshowninfigure4.6.Atlowtemperatures Thesulphur sulphur existsin therhombic form. Point 1isthetriplepointwhererhombicsulphur,monoclinic sulphur, and sulphurvapourexistinequilibrium.



Figure 4.6: Phase diagram for sulphur system.

Curve below this point 1 isthusthevapourpressurecurveforrhombicsulphur. Curve between point 1 and 2represents the vapourpressure curveformonoclinicsulphur. Along this curve, all rhombicsulphur changestomonoclinic sulphur. The point2isthetriplepointformonoclinicsulphur, liquidand sulphur vapour Point 3 represents athirdtriplepoint where rhombic monoclinic

vapour.Point 3represents athirdtriplepoint,whererhombic,monoclinic and sulphur vapour, allexistinequilibrium.

Itmustbepointedoutherethatatpoint1whererhombic,monoclinicandvapoursulphurexists,wehavethreephases.Butthesystemismadeupofonlyone component.Fromthephaserule,thenumberofdegreeoffreedomisgivenasf=c-p+2=1-3+2=0i.e.Point 1isaninvariantpoint.

3.4.2 TwoComponentsSystem

In atwocomponentsystem,thesmallestnumberofindependentlyvariable constituentsubstancesrequiredtoformthephaseistwo.Examplesofcompoun ds thatcanbeusedtoshowsuchasystemarethosethatcanformalloysorform

solidsolutions.Forexample,copperandnickel,camphor andnaphthalene, and bismuth andcadmium. Thetypeofdiagrams,hereareforbinarysystem, consisting ofliquidsolidphases andare thereforereferredtoascondensed system.In this,oneofthevariables,pressure,iskeptconstant.

Hencethe phase rule becomes f=c-p+1 or f=3-pSincepressure is kept constant the only intensive variables remaining are those of concentration and temperature. A phase diagram for a considered binary system will consist of applot of temperature versus concentration. The concentration is most frequently expressed as mole fraction or weight percent, as shown in figure 4.7 for Bismuth–cad mium system.



Figure 4.7: Phase diagram for the Bi-Cdsystem

The degree of freedom or variance at the various areas on the phase diagram can be calculated. In the area above, ABC, there is one liquid phase and f=2-1+1=2 (bivarant).

BelowABandBCbutabove140^oC,therearetwophases(liquid and solid) and

f=2-2+1=1(univariant).

Attheeutecticpoint Dwhere therearethreephases–solidbismuth, solid cadmiumandliquid solution containing 40% cadmium. Here f=2-3+1 which is 0, and solitisthenon-variant. There is only one temperature and one composition of solution at which these three phases can exist together at equilibrium at a given constant pressure.

3.5StatisticalThermodynamics

Thisisbasedontheprinciplethatthermodynamics observablesareaveragesof molecularproperties, and its ets about calculating these averages.

3.5.1 MolecularEnergyLevelsandtheBoltzmannDistribution

Considerasystem composed of N particles. Although the total energy can be specified, it is not possible to define about how that energy is distributed. Collision take place and result in the cease less redistribution of energy not only

between the particles but also among their different mode of motion.

Thus, on average there may be n_i particles in a state of energy E_i , and in an

equilibriumsystem, this average population remain constant even though there

may be small momentary fluctuation around it and the identities of the particles on that state may change a tevery collision.

3.5.2 ConfigurationandWeights

Anyindividual particle may exist instates with energies $E_0, E_1, E_2, E_3, \dots$ etc. with E_0 =0 and all other energies are related to it. In the sample as a whole, there will be n_0 particles in the state with energy E_0, n_1 with E_1 and so on. The specification of the set of population n_0, n_1, n_2 , etc. is referred to as the configuration of the system.

Theinstantaneousconfiguration ofthesystemfluctuateswithtimebecausethe instantaneouspopulationschange.Forexample,onemightben₀=N,n1,n₀,n2 =

0 or (N,O,O), corresponding to every molecule sbeing inits ground state.

Ageneral configuration can be achieved in W different ways, as given below $W = \frac{N!}{n_0! n_1! n_2! \dots} \dots (4.76)$

where *W* is called the weight of the configurations and 0!=1 Inlooking for the configuration with the great weight, we have to ensure that it also satisfies the total energy criterion.

 $E \square i_i e_i \dots (4.77)i$ and is also subject to the total number criterion

$$E \square i i \dots (4.78)$$

where Eisthetotal energy of the system.

3.5.3 MostProbableConfiguration

ThemaximumvalueW^{*}ofWforasetofnumbers

 $n_0^{*}, n_1^{*}, n_2^{*}$ can be arrived at, when lnW is a maximum.

When aconfiguration changes, so that nichanges ton i + dni and $\ln W$ changes to $\ln W$ + d ($\ln W$) where

 $d(InW) = \sum_{i} \frac{\partial InW}{\partial n_{i}} dn_{i} \qquad \dots (4.79)$

 $\label{eq:analytical_states} A tamaximum, the changes d(\ell n W) vanishes, but the presence of the two equations involving E and Nmeans that when n_i changes they do so subject to the constraints and the states of the states o$

 $\underline{}_{i}E_{i}dn_{i} \square 0 \text{ and } \underline{}_{d}n_{i} \square 0$

These constraints prevent solving Eq. 4.79 as it is because the occupation numbers are not all independent. The way to take care of the constraints into account was devised by Langrange and it is known as Langrange's method of undetermined multipliers. This is done by multiplyingthetwoconstraints by the constraints -

and respectively and the added to the Eq. 4.79, gives

$$d(InW) = \sum_{i} \frac{\partial InW}{\partial n_{i}} dn_{i} + \alpha \sum_{i} dn_{i} - \beta \sum_{i} E_{i} dn_{i} \qquad \dots (4.80)$$

Allthe dn_i are now treated as independent. This means that the only way of satisfying $d(\ln w) = 0$ is to require that for each i

$$\frac{\partial lnW}{\partial n_i} + \alpha - \beta E_i = 0 \qquad \dots (4.81)$$

Where n_i have their most probable values n_i^* . In order to solve this equation, we use starling's approximation in the form given below $\ln X! = X \ln X - X$

Inintroduction of the approximation unit the expression $W = \frac{N!}{n_0! n_1! n_2! \dots}$, we

have

$$InW = In\left(\frac{N!}{n_0!n_1!n_2!\dots}\right) = In N! - In(n_0! n_1! n_2! \dots)$$

$$= InN! \prod Inn_i! \prod (N \ InN \prod N) \prod (n_i \ In \ n_i \prod n_i)$$

i

$$=N n N n_i Inn_i \qquad \dots (4.82)$$

because the sum of the *n_i* is equal respect to *n_i* gives

toNandNisaconstant,differentiationwith

i

$$\frac{\partial InW}{\partial n_i} = -\sum_i \frac{\partial n_i Inn_i}{\partial n_i} \qquad \dots (4.83)$$
$$= -\sum_i \left[Inn_i \left(\frac{\partial n_i}{\partial n_i} \right) + n_i \left(\frac{\partial Inn_i}{\partial n_i} \right) \right]$$
$$= -[In n_i + 1] \qquad \dots (4.84)$$

Since $In n_i$ in Eq. 4.84 is much larger than 1, i.e. $In n_i >> 1$, therefore 1 can be neglected in Eq. 4.84 and on substituting Eq. 4.84 into 4.81, we have

$$-In n_i + \alpha - \beta E_i = 0 \qquad \dots (4.85)$$

where $n_i = n_i^*$ (themost probable population of the state of energy E_i)

Therefore, $n_i^* = e^{(\alpha - \beta E_i)} = e^{\alpha} e^{-\beta E_i}$... (4.86)

Recall that
$$N = \sum_{i} n_i^* = \sum_{i} e^{\alpha} e^{-\beta E_i}$$
 ... (4.87)

Dividing Eq. 4.86 by 4.87, we have $\frac{n_i^*}{N} = \frac{e^{\alpha} e^{-\beta E_i}}{e^{\alpha} \sum_i e^{-\beta E_i}}$ $\frac{n_i^*}{N} = \frac{e^{-\beta E_i}}{\sum_i e^{-\beta E_i}} = \frac{e^{-\beta E_i}}{q} \qquad \dots (4.88)$

This last equation is a central result in statistical mechanics. The denominator is referred to as the **partition function** q and is defined as

$$q=\sum_i e^{-\beta E_i}$$

The partition function represents the sum over all terms that describes the probability associated with the variable of interest, in this case E_i or the energy of level *i*. Eq. 4.88 is the form of Boltzmann distribution. It quantitatively describes the probability of occupying a given energy for the dominant configuration of energy.

Where

 $\beta = \frac{1}{KT}$ q= partition function

K= Boltzmann constant

T= Thermodynamics temperature in Kelvin

SELF-ASSESSMENTEXERCISE

- i. State and justify the thermodynamic criterion for solution-vapour equilibrium.
- ii. The osmotic pressure of an aqueous solution at 288 K is 99.0 kPa. Calculate the freezing point of the solution.
- iii. Describe the physical significance of partition function.

4.0 CONCLUSION

In this unit we have seen that thermodynamic relations can be used to obtain information about electrochemical systems. Phase diagrams can be used to show the phase equilibria of multicomponent systems and can be understood through the phase rule of Gibbs.

Two-component pressure–composition and temperature–composition phase diagrams give information about phases present at equilibrium. For a three-component system, a composition–composition diagram at constant temperature and pressure is plotted in an equilateral triangle.

The four principal colligative properties are freezing point depression, boiling point elevation, vapor pressure lowering, and osmotic pressure. In each case, the magnitude of the effect in a dilute solution is determined by the concentration of the solute but is independent of its identity.

A system of many molecules has both macroscopic and microscopic (molecular) properties. The state of the system involving macroscopic properties is called the macroscopic state or macrostate. Specification of this state for a system at equilibrium requires only a few variables. The microscopic state or microstate of a macroscopic system requires information about every atom or molecule in the system, a very large amount of information which can be well treated using statistical methods.

5.0 SUMMARY

The chemical potential of a given substance is the change infree energy of the system that results on the addition of one mole of that particular substance at a constant temperature and pressure to such a large quantity of the system that there is no appreciable change in the overall composition of the system. Gibbs-Duhem equations hows that variation in chemical potential of one of the components in a binary system affects the value of the chemical potential for another component.

Inthismodule,wediscussedchemicalequilibrium.Ageneralexpressionfortheequilibrium.Ageneralexpressionfortheequilibriumconstantwasderivedfromthebasicprinciplesofthermodynamics.Differentformsofthegeneralexpressionwerethenutilizedinunderstandingtheequilibraofhomogeneousandheterogeneoussystem.Colligativepropertiesofsoluteandanintroductiontostatisticalthermodynamic werealso discussed

6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHERREADING

- Atkins, P. (2010). *The laws of thermodynamics: A very short introduction*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Atkins, P., & De Paula, J. (2013). *Elements of physical chemistry*. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Chandra, S. (2016). Energy, Entropy and Engines: An Introduction to Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons.
- Philip, M. (2003). Advanced Chemistry (Physical and Industrial). South Asia, Cambridge University Press.
- Sharma, K.K. & Sharma, L.K. (2012). *A textbook of Physical Chemistry* 5th edition. Vikas Publishing House PVT LTD.